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CITY ON THE HILL OR PRISON ON THE BAY? 
THE MISTAKES OF GUANTANAMO AND THE 
DECLINE OF AMERICA’S IMAGE, PART II 

TUESDAY, MAY 20, 2008

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS,

HUMAN RIGHTS, AND OVERSIGHT,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:12 p.m. in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William D. Delahunt 
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. The hearing will come to order. 
Let me explain somewhat the delay. We are receiving testimony 

via video link from Germany. So it is my understanding that the 
microphone is off at the particular venue in Germany, but myself 
and Ranking Member Rohrabacher will proceed with our opening 
statements; and hopefully, by the time that we have concluded, we 
will be able to take testimony via the video conference. 

Today we continue our examination of the operation of the deten-
tion facility at Guantanamo and how that operation influences the 
perception of the United States by the international community 
and the resulting consequences for American national security and 
foreign policy objectives. 

Years after Secretary Rumsfeld described the Gitmo detainees as 
the worst of the worst, I think it is fair to say, as one of our prior 
witnesses stated at an earlier hearing, that many are more accu-
rately described as the unluckiest of the unlucky. It is important 
to understand that a majority of the detainees that are currently, 
or were, incarcerated at Guantanamo were victims of a bounty sys-
tem that made them easy prey for local thugs who seized an oppor-
tunity to make a fast dollar. 

It is also important to note that only 5 percent of the inmates 
were captured by American forces; the rest were primarily pur-
chased from Afghanis and Pakistanis. 

Now, the fact that mistakes are made in the fog of war is under-
standable, and as in any human endeavor, mistakes are to be ex-
pected. But what is a trait embedded in American history is that, 
once discovered, we acknowledge our mistakes and we fix them; 
and as needs be, we design a system that allows redress, that em-
braces the rule of law in full measure and demonstrates to the 
world that American justice is not afraid of the truth, but rather 
seeks the truth, however embarrassing that may be. 
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However, no admission that mistakes were made is forthcoming 
from this White House. But this is not the rule; rather this is the 
rule, it is not the exception. 

They appear to be in a constant state of denial. In response to 
the Supreme Court’s decision in Hamdi, they compounded their 
mistakes by setting up a review process at Guantanamo that 
makes a mockery of the unique American respect for the rule of 
law and due process. 

As we shall hear today, that process, known as the Combatant 
Status Review Tribunals, or CSRTs, were not established to search 
for the truth about the guilt or innocence of detainees; instead, 
their sole purpose was to legitimize the administration’s detention 
of these people. If a CSRT issued a determination that someone 
was not an enemy combatant, they could merely convene a new 
panel, a new CSRT, to overrule the decision of the first. And as we 
shall hear today from Lieutenant Colonel Abraham, the results 
were often fixed. They were a sham. 

Exculpatory evidence was ignored in the case of many detainees, 
including German resident Murat Kurnaz, from whom we will hear 
shortly. But that wasn’t all that was ignored. America’s adherence 
to the rule of law was ignored, and American values were also ig-
nored. 

The treatment of these detainees, both in Gitmo and elsewhere, 
has been appalling. As we will hear today, this includes sticking 
someone’s head in a bucket of water, while punching them in the 
stomach and demanding they confess. This includes hanging them 
by their wrists. This includes placing them in metal boxes, with no 
natural light, for 22 hours a day, with nothing to read or to do—
even 14-year-olds. 

This is conduct that every American finds repugnant. 
It is important to remember that this conduct is corroborated by 

reports, and I understand one is being issued today or tomorrow, 
that the FBI, our own Federal Bureau of Investigation, raised con-
cerns about U.S. interrogators mistreating detainees in Guanta-
namo and, as a result, withdrew from participating in the ques-
tioning of those individuals. 

What sets America apart among the family of nations is our ad-
herence to principles, principles of justice, principles of respect for 
all human beings. These are the principles that have defined us as 
a nation. They are not to be ignored when inconvenient; they are 
not to be ignored even when dealing with bad people. Rather, in 
the treatment of our enemies we shall be judged ourselves. 

And if we adhered to these American principles, had we provided 
these detainees with a fair assessment of their status, as we have 
always done, we would have found that many of these detainees 
were neither enemies nor even combatants. Based on the statistics 
from the Department of Defense, as analyzed by Professor 
Denbeaux, only 4 percent of the 516 CSRTs even alleged that a de-
tainee had been on a battlefield. 

As we heard in previous hearings, decisions on release often had 
more to do with whether a country was advocating or pushing to 
get its citizens back or not and whether they were considered al-
lies. That is why some get sent back even when they are dan-
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gerous, and many who are not dangerous are not released—Alice 
in Wonderland, if you will. 

And when we do send them back, some have been sent back on 
the basis of so-called ‘‘diplomatic assurances,’’ in other words, 
promises from the receiving country that the detainee would not be 
tortured. This is a purported way to meet our obligations under the 
Convention against Torture, which we have ratified and are a sig-
natory to. But we sent back detainees to countries such as Libya, 
Tunisia, Kazakhstan, and Iran. These are all Nations which our 
State Department describes as practitioners of systematic torture. 

But we have to give the government credit for one thing, recog-
nizing that diplomatic assurances from the Chinese, who wanted 
the Uighurs back, wouldn’t pass the laugh test. Now we find our-
selves in a quandary. What are we to do with the Uighurs? We 
can’t seem to find a country that will accept them. Albania has ac-
cepted, I understand, some five. Are they to be held indefinitely in 
solitary in Guantanamo? Of course not; we cannot tolerate that as 
Americans. 

Let’s be clear what is at stake here. The damage goes far beyond 
just the families and the inmates at Guantanamo. This place has 
single-handedly dealt a blow to the Nation’s image in the world 
that will take decades to overcome. Consequences to our national 
interests are devastating. The State Department’s own Advisory 
Group on Public Diplomacy for the Arab and Muslim World con-
cluded that hostility toward the U.S. makes achieving our public 
policy goals far more difficult. 

Any injury is not just limited to the Middle East or to the Islamic 
world. As the 2005 GAO report concluded, a poor reputation seri-
ously undermines our ability to pursue our foreign policy objectives 
across the globe in an array of spheres, whether it is establishing 
a security alliance or selling American goods. 

In our efforts to claim a moral authority, Guantanamo is a seri-
ous obstacle. Sixty-eight percent of the people polled across the 
globe disapprove of how the United States Government has treated 
detainees in Guantanamo. In several countries, including Germany, 
Great Britain, Argentina, and Brazil, disapproval rates on our han-
dling of the detainees at Guantanamo surpass 75 percent. 

It is well past time for us to deal with our mistakes. We all must 
work aggressively to free everyone whom we agree, after thorough 
review, can depart. If no nation can be found to which these detain-
ees could be safely sent without risk of torture, then we need to 
think creatively about alternative solutions, including bringing 
some to the United States. Particularly for the Uighurs, resettle-
ment in the U.S. is the obvious choice. For those the administration 
still consider a threat, let’s just give them their day in court. 

Now let me turn to my friend and colleague, the ranking mem-
ber, Mr. Rohrabacher of California. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Delahunt follows:]
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Having seen some of the statements from our witnesses today, 

about guards putting out their cigarette butts on a man’s arm and 
24-hour neon lights, I need to say that if this is indeed true and 
these incidents happened, then we need definitely to get to the bot-
tom of these types of activities that are totally unacceptable. And 
we need to make sure that the policy of the United States Govern-
ment is that these types of incidents will not become standard, that 
they will not become acceptable to those who are running the var-
ious systems that we have, whether in Guantanamo or anywhere 
else. 

With that said, Mr. Chairman, I don’t believe many of the 
charges that have been leveled at Guantanamo. I don’t believe 
them. I believe that there is an effort to undermine the war effort 
throughout the world, and Guantanamo has been used as a vehi-
cle—not to say there aren’t some bad things that have happened 
there. Just like Abu Ghraib does not in any way characterize our 
entire efforts in Iraq, perhaps one or two incidents or several inci-
dents or instances in the past that happened in Guantanamo do 
not reflect what is going on there and what is the purpose of Guan-
tanamo Bay and our efforts there. 

The effort to portray our servicemen as being sadists, as has 
been indicated by some of the witnesses from last week, as well as 
perhaps this week, I think is a disgraceful ploy by attorneys to fur-
ther the interests of their client. We see that here in the United 
States, where no matter what a police officer does to bring a crimi-
nal into custody, invariably the criminals talk about how excessive 
force was used. And there are all sorts of stories, even though per-
haps the police officer was having to subdue someone who was en-
gaged in an altercation and fighting, not to be taken into custody. 

Last week, in fact, one of the witnesses described how their client 
was—had gone through this altercation, their face was pushed 
against the wall and fingers were twisted back. And, of course, 
when it came down to what it was all about was, there was a strip 
search order issued for everyone there—as happens in our own 
prisons in the United States—and this prisoner refused to do that; 
and when the guards tried to do their duty, to make sure weapons 
had not been smuggled in, or drugs or whatever they were trying 
to look for, this altercation took place. 

Was that, and if things like that happen is that, some type of 
crime against humanity? Are those guards really guilty of some 
horrible behavior? Should that have been broadcast all over the 
world? I don’t think so, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Chairman, in our own prison system, if people do not submit 
to searches which they have in prisons to make sure there haven’t 
been things smuggled in, et cetera, these altercations happen. And 
this is what goes along with criminal justice here and everywhere 
in the world. 

Now, to someone who is not engaged in this type of aggressive 
and physical activity, certainly physical punishment on the part of 
guards to prisoners is totally unacceptable. There is no doubt about 
that. But as I listened to these stories and I asked questions, you 
look into the details. In many cases, this is not the case of a sadis-
tic guard being given his freedom to do whatever he wants by sa-
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distic policymakers who run Gitmo. In fact, apparently, in those 
abuses that have taken place, people have gone out of their way 
to try to correct the abuses that have taken place in the past. And 
it is a very difficult job, what our military is trying to do, whether 
it is in Gitmo or in Iraq. 

And every time a mistake is made, every time a guard gets out 
of line or a soldier does something like, as we have seen recently, 
there was a sharpshooter in Iraq who had used a Koran as a tar-
get, that is totally unacceptable. Our people corrected that, apolo-
gized to the people of that area that this soldier, American soldier, 
had done this. 

American soldiers sometimes are not sophisticated and some-
times get caught up in the lust of war and do such things. It is up 
to us to correct that behavior. But it is not an excuse for pulling 
out every sharpshooter in Iraq. 

I am sure that the chairman knows that those guarding Iraq in 
these last few years included 329 National Guard troops from Mas-
sachusetts who honorably—I am not sure how to pronounce that—
who honorably served at Gitmo from 2003 to 2004. Not only they, 
but thousands of other reservists, ordinary Americans from all over 
the region, have received their training for interrogation and for 
the treatment of prisoners at Fort Devens in Massachusetts. 

While no one is suggesting we shut down Fort Devens because 
some of the interrogators may not have followed the procedures 
that they were taught or that, somehow, Fort Devens is a cesspool 
of criminal activity and thus, just like Gitmo, should be shut down, 
nobody is suggesting that. 

Well, it makes a lot of sense that we interrogate people in Gitmo 
in Gitmo, rather than bringing them to the United States. It makes 
more sense that we interrogate them in Gitmo than it does for us 
to have left them in Afghanistan and turned them over to various 
governments there in that region where, my guess is, their treat-
ment would have been a lot worse. 

But with that said, let’s not say, and I am not suggesting that 
everything has been perfect, just like I have never seen a perfect 
military operation. And I grew up in the Marine Corps. My dad 
was a career Marine officer, and I can tell you the drill sergeants 
in the Marine Corps certainly treated their men very roughly and 
many times crossed the line. And the Marine Corps corrected that 
problem. 

The Marine Corps is not inherently a bad organization. And im-
prisoning people in Gitmo is not inherently something that is evil, 
even though there have been mistakes that have been made. In 
fact, more than 500 prisoners have been released from Guanta-
namo, from their captivity in Guantanamo. 

Let me repeat that: 500 have already been released, and only 270 
still remain. 

Well, considering the fact that a significant number of those who 
have been released go on to kill other innocent people and rejoin 
the radical Islamic fight suggests that we should be very cautious 
in making sure that those 270 that remain are not released unless 
we know they are not going to go out and kill other people or par-
ticipate in other terrorist activity. 
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Last week, when I mentioned this, I did submit for the record 
the names of the people who were released that the Department of 
Defense had given us. Those were released. The witnesses who 
were with us said, well, many times those people who they say 
went back to the fight never actually did, and this was all made 
up by the Department of Defense. 

I asked them to look at the record and give me the specific 
names of the people who were being mischaracterized in this re-
port. And my office has received—and although the witnesses from 
last week said that they were going to do that, I have received no 
feedback from those witnesses to give specifics to the charge that 
basically dismisses the list of 30 people. 

So I will be happy to take—and if some of these people did not 
go back, let’s take their names off the list. But let’s recognize that 
many of those 30 people, if not almost all of them, went back and 
got involved in terrorist activities. 

One, the day before our hearing, was engaged in a bombing in 
Iraq that took the lives of six people. This is someone whom we 
graciously, due to international pressure, decided to let go from 
Guantanamo because it couldn’t be proven that he was a terrorist. 
And that, by that action, cost the lives of six people, not to mention 
the many others that were injured and put into critical condition. 

So these are—you know, this is a very serious matter. What I 
find is that we have got this mixed up quite a bit in the United 
States with the idea that we should be treating prisoners like this 
as basically people who are being accused of crime, who have the 
same rights as any American would have, and thus we have to op-
erate like that or we cannot keep these people; they have to just 
be freed. 

Well, understanding that there are criminal justice requirements 
in the United States which would suggest that anyone accused of—
any foreigner picked up in Afghanistan who just happened to be 
there during this big upheaval, who is then—and who almost ev-
erybody identified at the scene as being part of the al-Qaeda for-
eign legion that bin Laden had put together, that in order to make 
that stick, in order to keep him incarcerated, we would have to 
bring accusers, and the accusers would have to go publicly and ac-
cuse the accused, which is part of what our criminal justice law is 
all about. 

Well, we can handle it that way. You can expect a lot more ter-
rorists to go free and a lot more victims, not only Americans but 
other people overseas, to be created by these people whom we are 
letting go. 

I would suggest there have probably been mistakes made, and 
we need to do our very best to make sure that we make the best 
possible determination whether or not these people are actually the 
terrorists that we believe them to be. And we also have to do our 
best to make sure the people, whether they are terrorists are not, 
are not abused, are not abused and are not tortured in prison. 

But let us again note that quite often what is described as tor-
ture, whether it is loud shouting or whether it is having a dog bark 
at you, is only considered that in a very small portion of the world; 
and that physical—yes, physical torture is something that we are 
concerned about. But let us note that we have used waterboarding, 
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which is something that has been, I say, vilified, perhaps second 
only to the vilification of the way we treated prisoners in general 
at Guantanamo—but waterboarding has only been used three 
times. Officially, it has been used three times; if it has been used 
more than that, we need to know. 

But the waterboarding, one of the people who were waterboarded 
was—and what is waterboarding? Interestingly enough, all of our 
Special Forces, all of them go through waterboarding. Are we tor-
turing our own people? No, we are teaching them how to cope with 
what is not physical abuse, but psychological pressure put on some-
one. 

And we waterboarded Khalid Sheikh Mohammed, who admitted, 
thus admitted, that he had been the mastermind of the 9/11 attack, 
which cost the lives of 3,000 Americans, and the mastermind of 
several other attacks; and tipped us off as to other plans that were 
happening, perhaps saving the lives of hundreds if not thousands 
of other people, including a plot that was going to down a number 
of jet airplanes with bombs that were going to be placed on those 
airplanes. 

Now, was that waterboarding, which was vilified the same way 
we hear Guantanamo people, the way we have been handling them 
there vilified, was that justified in retrospect? I would say so. And 
I would hope that our—I would hope that the waterboarding of 
Sheikh Mohammed and the other two people, one of whom was 
publicly responsible for the beheading of an American journalist, I 
think that it would be good to find out who his cohorts were in that 
crime. 

And putting the psychological pressure of waterboarding was a 
good thing. Let’s make sure that we do not try to grandstand on 
phony moralism that suggests that the likes of Khalid Sheikh Mo-
hammed and terrorists who kill innocent women and children in 
order to pressure societies to go in certain directions, that they are 
nothing more than the people who are robbing the supermarket 
back in our hometown. 

No, the people who rob the supermarket are Americans who have 
criminal justice rights. That’s correct. They are not terrorists, and 
we are not at war with them. We are at war now with radical 
Islam, which has declared war on us, and willing to use terrorism 
to achieve it. 

Lastly, but—the last point I would like to make is the following. 
There have been numerous trips by our colleagues to Guantanamo. 
The Red Cross and Amnesty International and others have had nu-
merous visits to Guantanamo. When they found flaws or misbe-
having, those—efforts were made to correct those flaws. 

But by and large what we have had is a system that has had 
great scrutiny and is being portrayed to the people of the world as 
if these people are cut off from all disclosure. Well, that is just not 
the case. We have had several hundred of our colleagues, and I will 
put in the record for—I won’t read all of these, but there are state-
ments by about 10 of our colleagues here who visited Guantanamo, 
Republicans and Democrats, and did not find the type of, let’s say, 
consistent abuse that we are led to believe takes place in Guanta-
namo. 
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And I would suggest those—many of our colleagues; I believe 
there have been about 107 of them—who have gone to Guantanamo 
and these other organizations are not a bunch of morons and idiots; 
that they went there and were serious about looking at what was 
happening, and they did not find the type of abuse that we are 
being told is commonplace today. 

So with that said, I want to just remind us, we are, we are at 
war with radical Islam. And the followers of radical Islam are per-
fectly willing to kill thousands and thousands of civilians in order 
to terrorize the West into retreating from what they believe is their 
part of the world. 

We cannot—terrorism is different. They aren’t wearing uniforms. 
It is harder to cope with, harder to identify, because it is not like 
the Nazis wore their uniforms and were easy to identify. 

But we must do what is necessary to make sure that this threat 
is met, just as we did in World War II with the Japanese and the 
Germans, just as we did during the Communist days. And we must 
make sure that our people are protected. And that doesn’t excuse 
bad behavior, but it just means that it is a tough job, and our peo-
ple shouldn’t be vilified if one person makes a mistake and that’s 
being portrayed as our policy. 

So thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Rohrabacher, if you want to submit the 

names of those Members of Congress that have visited Guanta-
namo, I would entertain a unanimous consent request. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you. So made. 
[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. DELAHUNT. And those names are obviously entered. I would 
like to make the point that I have no doubt and I would stipulate 
as to that number. 

I would also suggest—and maybe we can ask the second panel 
how many of our colleagues have ever interviewed a detainee while 
on a visit at Guantanamo. Let me suggest that you and I engage 
in a friendly little wager: I would submit, none has ever had an op-
portunity to go directly one-on-one with a detainee. And I know 
there are attorneys and counsel that are present here; and I am 
confident that, when inquired of, they would be willing to sign a 
waiver so that you and I could go down there and actually go and 
interview their clients and hear firsthand, rather than through 
some filter, what their impressions are, how they see the facts. 

I think it is very important that we get to the facts, as opposed 
to being told what the facts are by others who have an interest in 
giving us their spin. 

I would also take—raise a question. And again I have great affec-
tion for my ranking member, as he knows. But he mentions Khalid 
Sheikh Mohammed and, as a result of enhanced interrogation tech-
niques, that certain results were produced. I challenge that. I don’t 
know if I believe that. It has never been demonstrated; it has only 
been hinted at. 

Let’s find the truth as to that, too. Let’s not just make assump-
tions for the sake of an argument. In fact, I read a report once that 
said he gave information that was totally inaccurate, that led our 
forces on wild goose chase after wild goose chase. 

It is important to get the facts. I agree with you. 
And I also want to point out to you that one of our witnesses 

today, Professor Denbeaux, can speak to the issue of those that 
have returned to the battlefield. He has done an analysis. We wel-
come his testimony. Let’s look at it. 

As I said to you at our last hearing, I think it is incumbent upon, 
particularly you and me, since we are the senior members of the 
Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on Oversight, to visit Guantanamo 
and talk directly to all of those that are involved and find out what 
the facts are. 

I would welcome the Department of Defense to come in and to 
be transparent and lay the facts out for our review and for the re-
view of the American people. That is what we are about. We want 
to find the facts out. I don’t want to reach conclusions without 
hearing the facts. However, I am disturbed by the facts that I have 
heard as of this date. 

And you are right, we don’t want to see people with animus to-
ward and hostility toward the United States that will do us harm. 
So we need a process, a process that clears the innocent and con-
victs the guilty. 

This isn’t just simply letting people go. That’s not what I am 
looking for, and I know that’s not what you are looking for. We are 
looking for the truth. We need a process that the American people 
and the rest of the global community can have confidence in that 
we are acting according to our better angels, if you will, as we have 
had historically in terms of American jurisprudence. So we need to 
make sure this process is a valid one and is one that produces the 
truth. 
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I know that you read the testimony of Colonel Abraham; and his 
testimony, his written testimony, was powerful—a man who has a 
heritage, that knows of lies, and knows of the violation of human 
rights on a scale that we have never seen before—and what he re-
lates in his testimony is disturbing. 

And we have statement after statement coming now from people 
in the military, people who know the system, who say, for example, 
strategic political value of putting prominent detainees on trial be-
fore the 2008 Presidential election. That was Colonel Davis who 
made that comment, the man in charge of this process. 

What are we to believe? Well, we have a witness before us today 
who will give us his view. Let me introduce him. And let me intro-
duce his American attorney, Mr. Azmy. 

I am not going to go into your curriculum vitae; it is consider-
able. 

He certainly is good counsel and has done a remarkable job for 
his client. 

And I also want to acknowledge that we have been joined by a 
member of the Appropriations Committee, Congressman Jim 
Moran of Virginia, who has had an abiding interest in this issue; 
and I want to welcome him to the dais. 

Murat Kurnaz is a 26-year-old Turkish citizen who was born and 
raised in Bremen, Germany. For 5 years he was detained at Guan-
tanamo Bay, Cuba. This happened despite the fact that publicly re-
leased documents indicated that both German and United States 
authorities determined early on that he had no affiliation with al-
Qaeda or any other terrorist group. 

He authored a book about his experience, ‘‘Five Years of My 
Life.’’ He is joined by his German counsel, Bernhard Docke. Here 
in Washington, we are joined by his, as I said, his American coun-
sel, Professor Baher Azmy. 

Welcome to all of you. 
Mr. Kurnaz, please proceed with your statement. If you could 

tell—can you hear me? We are having an audio problem. If we 
could just suspend for a moment and let’s see if we can make this 
work. We need a good technician. 

Professor? We are having trouble. If you could come forward for 
a minute. 

Why don’t we suspend for a few moments? 
[Brief recess.] 
Mr. DELAHUNT. We will come to order, and we have reached a 

decision. 
Mr. Azmy, what we will do is ask you to move aside. We will 

bring in the second panel. I will introduce them. And we will wait 
to see whether we can resolve the technical issues that we have. 

So if the second panel could come forward, we will go first with 
Mr. Sulmasy, who I know has a commitment today. 

But let me begin by introducing Lieutenant Colonel Steve Abra-
ham. He is presently an attorney in the law firm of Fink and Abra-
ham in Newport, California. He has previously served 26 years in 
military intelligence on active duty and in the Reserves. From Sep-
tember 2004 until March 2005 he served with the Office for the Ad-
ministrative Review of the Detention of Enemy Combatants; this is 
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the division within the Department of Defense for conducting the 
administrative reviews of detainees at Guantanamo. 

He is a highly decorated officer, having received, among other 
commendations, the Defense Meritorious Service Award and the 
Global War on Terrorism Service Medal. He is a graduate of the 
University of California, Davis, and the University of Pacific 
McGeorge School of Law. 

Welcome, Colonel Abraham. 
Colonel ABRAHAM. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Professor Mark Denbeaux is the director of the 

Seton Hall Law School Center for Policy and Research, which is 
best known for its production of the internationally recognized se-
ries of reports on the Guantanamo Bay detention camp. His inter-
est in the conditions of detainment arose from his representation 
as co-counsel with Joshua Denbeaux of two detainees. 

He graduated from the College of Wooster and New York Univer-
sity Law School. He joined the Seton Hall Law School faculty, and 
in his career there he has served as a director and then chair of 
the board of the New York City Legal Services Corporation. 

Stafford Smith is the founder of Reprieve and has spent 25 years 
working on behalf of death row inmates and Guantanamo detain-
ees. After graduating from Columbia Law School in New York, he 
spent 9 years as a lawyer with the Southern Center for Human 
Rights. 

In 1993, he moved to New Orleans, and launched the Louisiana 
Crisis Assistance Center. In 1999, he founded Reprieve, and the 
following year he was awarded an OBE (Order of the British Em-
pire) presumably, for humanitarian services. 

Mr. Stafford Smith was made a Rowntree Visionary and Echoing 
Green fellow in 2005. He has written about his Guantanamo expe-
rience in his book, ‘‘The Eight O’Clock Ferry to the Windward Side: 
Fighting the Lawless World of Guantanamo Bay.’’

Glenn Sulmasy is a national security and human rights fellow at 
the Carr Center for Human Rights Policy, the Kennedy School of 
Government at Harvard University. He also serves on the law fac-
ulty of the United States Coast Guard Academy, an outstanding in-
stitution, as well as an outstanding military service. After tours in 
the Caribbean fighting the drug war in the late 1980s, he served 
with the Eisenhower Battle Group during the first Gulf War. 

Professor Sulmasy has been a Federal prosecutor, on the faculty 
of the U.S. Naval War College, a congressional fellow, and a vis-
iting fellow at the Heritage Foundation. He has written and lec-
tured widely on national security law, and is co-editor of Inter-
national Law Challenges, Homeland Security, and Combating Ter-
rorism. 

He is a graduate of the Coast Guard Academy and the University 
of Baltimore School of Law and holds a master’s in law degree from 
Berkeley Law School. 

Last but not least is a fellow from Massachusetts. Sabin Willett 
is a partner at the law firm of Bingham McCutchen. He con-
centrates his practice in commercial litigation and bankruptcy liti-
gation. He is experienced in complex commercial disputes and the 
representation of lenders and others institutional creditors in lend-
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er liability cases and complex Chapter 11 disputes. He has tried 
approximately 12 jury trials. 

Since 2005, he has also been active in the Guantanamo issue. He 
is a graduate of Harvard College and Harvard Law School. 

Welcome, Sabin. 
I understand, again, that Professor Sulmasy has an engagement 

later this day. I understand it is the graduation exercises at the 
Coast Guard Academy. 

Mr. SULMASY. It is. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Semper paratus, Mr. Sulmasy. Why don’t you 

proceed? 

STATEMENT OF GLENN M. SULMASY, ESQ., NATIONAL SECU-
RITY AND HUMAN RIGHTS FELLOW, JOHN F. KENNEDY 
SCHOOL OF GOVERNMENT, HARVARD UNIVERSITY 

Mr. SULMASY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman Delahunt and members of the subcommittee, I am 

honored to be before the subcommittee today and to address the 
legal ambiguities about the detention facility in the United States 
Naval Station at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba. 

I believe the issues surrounding Gitmo and the military commis-
sions are the seminal ones of our time. How we detain, adjudicate, 
and handle detainees captured in the war against al-Qaeda help to 
define America as to who we were, who we are, and who we will 
be in the future. Resolving these ambiguities is crucial to America’s 
ability to lead in the new world order of the 21st century. 

I appreciate the subcommittee taking the time to address these 
concerns and, hopefully, to entertain fresh, new ideas for the way 
ahead. 

Up front, I must emphasize I attend the hearing in my personal 
capacity, and my views are mine alone, and do not imply endorse-
ment by any of the entities, governmental or otherwise, that I am 
associated with. 

Almost 7 years after the attack of 9/11, it is critical to move this 
debate forward. We must refrain from partisanship, constant criti-
cism, calling one another unpatriotic, or labeling people as war 
criminals, and rise above the bickering and look to find real solu-
tions. 

Thus far, the advocacy has essentially been divided into two 
paradigms, one viewing it as a law enforcement action and apply-
ing a law enforcement model, and second, viewing it as a war and 
applying a strict law of armed conflict analysis. Unfortunately, nei-
ther solution is working effectively. It seems as though both sides 
are trying to jam a proverbial square peg into a round hole. 

Unfortunately, if we remain on this tack, nothing will ever be re-
solved, and U.S. foreign policy will continue to be hampered. Advo-
cates on both sides of the debate, rather than attacking each other, 
should be viewed as thoughtful patriots, each viewpoint earnestly 
promoting what they believe to be the correct way to handle the 
detention and trial of the captured al-Qaeda fighter. All policy-
makers, academics and lawyers are trying to determine the best 
course to proceed. 

This new armed conflict of the 21st century has shattered all 
previous notions of traditional warfare. It offers an enemy who is 
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not a signatory to Geneva, does not represent a nation-state, does 
not wear a uniform, violates the laws of war doctrine, and as a 
nonstate actor, has declared war upon the United States. Thus, 
neither paradigm is fitting neatly. In fact, both sides, in many re-
spects, are right on many issues and wrong on many issues when 
applying their analyses to the current threat. 

The armed conflict we are fighting is truly a mix of law enforce-
ment and warfare, and the al-Qaeda fighter himself is a mix of 
international criminal and traditional warrior. Viewing the conflict 
in this fashion, as a hybrid, makes both of the prevailing para-
digms ineffective as a framework for detention and prosecution. 

Having asserted this, I will briefly analyze Gitmo from three per-
spectives: One, from the legal perspective; second, from a policy 
perspective; and last, a recommendation. 

Different from others on the panel, I believe the military commis-
sions are lawful as a matter of history, statute, and Supreme Court 
precedent. They have evolved and will continue to evolve and 
morph into the future. Contrary to some assertions, the adminis-
tration did not make up the idea of using military commissions as 
the proper venue to try illegal belligerents in times of war. 

In fact, they have been used throughout history. The most fa-
mous commission being employed early on was by General Wash-
ington against Major Andre during the American Revolution. Field 
commanders and Presidents throughout American history have 
made use of the commission for handling illegal belligerents with 
virtually little, if any, input from the Congress. Generals Wash-
ington and Jackson, Presidents Lincoln and Franklin D. Roosevelt 
all made use of military commissions during periods of armed con-
flict. 

The Uniform Code of Military Justice, enacted by Congress in 
1950, provides at least two sections of legislative authority to use 
such tribunals. And in Ex Parte Quirin, the case most relied upon 
by the Bush administration, the Supreme Court unanimously 
upheld the use of commissions. 

The President’s order of November 13, 2001, and the choice of 
initially choosing Gitmo as a location for many of the detainees was 
made during a period of attack or, at the minimum, an armed con-
flict of some sort, was a reasonable, legally supportable decision to 
make in the atmosphere of the post-9/11 environment. Intelligence 
reports and the chatter being intercepted revealed imminent at-
tacks were operational, and the American citizenry, as well as the 
government, all anticipated additional attacks. 

As ongoing combat was taking place in Afghanistan, a decision 
had to be made as to the best way to detain and adjudicate the war 
crimes being committed by the illegal belligerents—or enemy com-
batants, as they are now called. Thus, the President and his staff 
appropriately relied on the historical use of military commissions 
during a period of armed conflict by warfare commanders and 
Presidents, the statute authority embodied in the UCMJ, as well 
as Supreme Court precedent. 

The original order of November 13, 2001, however, did not re-
main stagnant for long. It began to mature into 21st century mili-
tary law jurisprudence. It matured itself. The Department of De-
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fense issued new orders in the spring of 2002 and updated their or-
ders. 

In the spring of 2003, the Department of Defense again updated 
and modified their orders. It was, in fact, modified and updated 
over the next few years, some of which was sua sponte, and some 
at the prompting of the Congress, academics, and the bar itself. 
The Supreme Court also became involved in Hamdi and Rasul, cre-
ating minor adjustments, until the Hamdan case came along in 
2006, which declared military commissions unlawful as presently 
constructed. 

Congress did react and, in bipartisan fashion, enacted the Mili-
tary Commissions Act in October 2006, just 4 months after the de-
cision by the Supreme Court in Hamdan. The MCA addressed the 
two major concerns by the Court: One, that Congress must approve 
the military commissions; and second, that Common Article 3 of 
the Geneva Conventions must apply. It is under this legislation, 
the MCA, that the commissions currently are operating. 

Contrary to many reports about the lack of process afforded de-
tainees, the fact remains that many of the detainees have greater 
rights than they would receive in their home countries. Addition-
ally, the detainees at Gitmo now enjoy greater rights than would 
a prisoner of war, under the Geneva Conventions, who would never 
have access to a United States court to challenge their jurisdiction, 
as the detainees do now. 

Objectively—and if it we look at it objectively—the detainees 
have a laundry list of due process rights that are written in my for-
mal statement. It seems the commissions have morphed, adapted, 
and changed since 2001, with input from the executive branch, the 
military, the judiciary and, most recently, the Congress. 

In a new war, in a new century, we have watched our Republic 
deal with detainees in a most uncomfortable fashion. The process 
is evolving and morphing before our eyes. 

As currently constructed, the military commissions, to me, ap-
pear lawful. From a policy perspective, however, beyond the legal-
ity of the Detention Center, policy issues must be measured. Critics 
of the commissions and Gitmo itself have increased dramatically 
over the past 3 years. We have not had a single prosecution in the 
7 years since the order of 2001. 

Allegations that Gitmo is the ‘‘gulag of our time,’’ by Amnesty 
International in 2005, had a major impact on how the commissions 
were viewed internationally. Allegations of torture by the detain-
ees, particularly after the Abu Ghraib incident, added to concerns 
both domestically and internationally. Greater focus was placed on 
the operations at Gitmo by nongovernmental organizations, the 
media, and the U.S. Government. Some of these allegations may 
have been accurate, and we will hear some today, while others 
were hyperbolic or were exaggerated. 

Indeed, several of these allegations have been used as propa-
ganda tools by al-Qaeda. It is part of their doctrine. An example 
of hyperbole was Newsweek Magazine’s—which was later re-
tracted—article about soldiers flushing Korans down the toilet. 
This story fueled suspicion of our actions by many within the inter-
national community about our intentions in our war on terror. 
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Regardless of merit or exaggeration, however, the impression by 
most, both domestically and internationally, is that Gitmo has been 
tainted. Affirming some of these suspicions or criticisms is the glar-
ing fact that some 275 persons remain at Gitmo without a single 
trial being completed and the likelihood for any successful, fair 
prosecutions diminishing daily. Many question the United States’ 
commitment to human rights and to our role as a world power. 

Gitmo, regardless of blame or fault, has hurt the United States 
in its ability to prosecute the war on al-Qaeda and lead in many 
other areas of geopolitical concern. Whether allegations being made 
are correct or not, it is clear that we have lost the public relations 
war about the circumstances, safety, and the treatment of detain-
ees at Gitmo. 

I will close with a recommendation. With this policy backdrop 
and its impact on U.S. foreign policy, many have called to close 
Guantanamo. In fact, President Bush, Secretary Gates, and Sec-
retary Rice have all stated their desire to close the facility, mostly 
based upon these policy concerns. All three current Presidential 
candidates support closing the facility. Five former Secretaries of 
State, from both parties, have called to close the facility. 

The question still emerges then, what do we do with these de-
tainees and the inevitable future detainees if we close the facility 
and use a different system? Different from the existing law enforce-
ment or law of war paradigms, a third way must be entertained. 

It seems logical that since we are fighting a hybrid warrior in a 
hybrid war, that the best means to detain and adjudicate the de-
tainees is through the use of a hybrid court, a mix of our own Arti-
cle 3 courts and the military commissions. This court will be run 
by the Department of Justice in a detention trial and incarceration 
held on military bases. As I have written elsewhere, this seems to 
be the right solution if properly constructed and incorporated with 
human rights considerations. 

Obviously in creating such a court, the devil will be in the de-
tails. The key in statutorily creating these courts is that they are 
adjudicatory in nature and that we begin to move away from the 
preventative detention models advocated by some. 

We need to try detainees accused of war crimes. The terrorist 
court, like the bankruptcy and immigration courts, will be used for 
this niche area of the law and ensure civilian oversight of the proc-
ess. In doing so, we further distinguish the unique nature of this 
conflict and ensure military commissions, authorized and appro-
priate in traditional armed conflict, are not removed from military 
jurisprudence. 

The terrorism courts offer a solution out of Guantanamo Bay 
from the concerns and ambiguities of Guantanamo Bay. I remain 
hopeful that policy makers begin to study this idea of a hybrid 
model used to try international terrorists as the best most appro-
priate way ahead. 

I am available and happy to answer any questions. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Sulmasy. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sulmasy follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GLENN M. SULMASY, ESQ., NATIONAL SECURITY AND 
HUMAN RIGHTS FELLOW, JOHN F. KENNEDY SCHOOL OF GOVERNMENT, HARVARD 
UNIVERSITY 

Chairman Delahunt and members of the Subcommittee: I am honored to appear 
before the Subcommittee today, and to address the legal ambiguities about the de-
tention facility in the United States Naval Station at Guantanamo Bay, Cuba. I be-
lieve the issues surrounding Guantanamo Bay (Gitmo) and the military commis-
sions are the seminal ones of our time—how we detain, adjudicate and handle de-
tainees captured in the War on al Qaeda help to define America as to who we were, 
who we are, and who we will be in the future. Resolving the ambiguities of Gitmo 
is crucial to America’s ability to continue to lead in the new world order of the 21st 
century. I appreciate this Subcommittee taking the time to address these concerns 
and, hopefully, to entertain fresh, new ideas for the ‘‘way ahead.’’ Up front, I must 
emphasize I attend the hearing in my personal capacity and my views are mine 
alone and do not imply endorsement by any of the entities, governmental or other-
wise, that I am associated with. 

Almost seven years after the attacks of 9/11, it is critical to move this debate for-
ward. We must refrain from partisanship, constant criticism, calling one another un-
patriotic, or labeling people as war criminals, and rise above the bickering and look 
to find real solutions. Thus far, the advocacy has essentially been divided into two 
paradigms: 1) those who view the conflict with al Qaeda requiring a law enforce-
ment response and thus, the need for use of civilian courts and due process ordi-
narily accorded U. S. citizens; and 2) those who view the conflict as an armed con-
flict and desire to use the law of war paradigm to handle the detainees. Unfortu-
nately, neither solution is working effectively. It seems as though both sides are 
jamming ‘‘a square peg into a round hole.’’ Unfortunately, if we remain on this tack, 
nothing will ever be resolved and U. S. foreign policy will continue to be hampered. 
Advocates on both sides of the debate, rather than attacking each other, should be 
viewed as thoughtful patriots—each viewpoint earnestly promoting what they be-
lieve to be the correct way to handle the detention and trial of the captured al 
Qaeda fighter. All policy makers, academics, and lawyers are trying to determine 
the best course to proceed. This new armed conflict of the 21st century has shat-
tered all previous notions of traditional warfare. It offers an enemy who is not a 
signatory to the Geneva Conventions, does not represent a nation state, does not 
wear a uniform, violates the laws of war as doctrine, and as a non-state actor, has 
declared war on the United States. Thus, neither paradigm fits neatly—in fact, both 
sides (in many respects) are right and both sides are wrong in applying their anal-
yses to the current threat. The armed conflict we are fighting is truly a mix of law 
enforcement and warfare and the al Qaeda fighter is a mix of international criminal 
and traditional warrior. Viewing the conflict in this fashion, as a hybrid, makes both 
of the prevailing paradigms ineffective as a framework for detention and prosecu-
tion. Having asserted this, I will briefly analyze the Gitmo situation from three per-
spectives: 1) legal perspective; 2) a policy perspective; 3) and then offer a new solu-
tion or ‘‘third way’’ to move the debate forward. 

Law: Different from others on the panel, I believe the military commissions are 
lawful as a matter of history, statute and Supreme Court precedent. They have 
evolved and will continue to evolve and morph in the future. Contrary to some as-
sertions, the administration did not make up the idea of using military commissions 
as the proper venue to try illegal belligerents in time of war. In fact they have been 
used throughout history; the most famous early commission being employed by Gen-
eral Washington against Major Andre during the American Revolution. Field Com-
manders and Presidents throughout American history have made use of the commis-
sion for handling illegal belligerents with virtually little, if any input from the Con-
gress. Generals Washington and Jackson, Presidents Lincoln and Franklin D. Roo-
sevelt all made use of military commissions during periods of armed conflict. The 
Uniform Code of Military Justice, enacted by Congress in 1950, provides in at least 
two sections of legislative authority to use such tribunals or commissions. And in 
Ex Parte Quirin, the case most relied upon by the Bush administration; the Su-
preme Court unanimously upheld the use of commissions. The President’s order of 
November 13, 2001 and the choice of initially choosing Gitmo as a location for many 
of the detainees during a period of attack (or at the minimum, armed conflict) was 
a reasonable, legally supportable decision to make in the atmosphere of the post 
9/11 environment. Intelligence reports and the ‘‘chatter’’ being intercepted revealed 
imminent attacks were operational and the American citizenry, as well as the gov-
ernment, all anticipated additional attacks. As ongoing combat was taking place in 
Afghanistan, a decision had to be made as to the best way to detain and adjudicate 
the war crimes being committed by the illegal belligerents, or enemy combatants. 
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Thus, the President and his staff appropriately relied on the historical use of mili-
tary commissions during a period of armed conflict by warfare commanders and 
Presidents, the statutory authority embodied in the UCMJ (although ambiguous), 
as well as Supreme Court precedent. 

The original Order of November 13, 2001, however, did not remain stagnant for 
long. It began to mature into appropriate 21st century military law jurisprudence. 
It was, in fact, modified and ‘‘updated’’ over the next few years—some of which was 
sua sponte and some at the prompting of the Congress, academics and the bar. Just 
six months after the original order, in the Spring of 2002, the Department of De-
fense made modifications to provide more process to the detainees. Again, in March 
of 2003, when promulgating the orders for the Military Commissions, the DoD 
adopted further updates to the specific orders to ensure a more progressive, justice 
oriented process was being used. After several cases came before the Supreme Court 
(Hamdi and Rasul) creating minor adjustments, the Court in the Hamdan case de-
clared the existing military commissions unlawful as constructed. Congress reacted, 
and in bi-partisan fashion, enacted the Military Commissions Act (MCA) in October 
of 2006—just four months after the decision by the Supreme Court in Hamdan. The 
MCA addressed the two major concerns expressed by the Court: 1) Congress must 
approve the commissions and 2) that Common Article 3 of the Geneva Conventions 
must apply. It is under this legislation (the MCA) the commissions currently oper-
ate. Contrary to many reports about the lack of process afforded detainees, the fact 
remains that many of the detainees have greater rights than they would receive in 
their home countries. Additionally, the detainees at Gitmo now enjoy greater rights 
than would a Prisoner of War (POW) under the Geneva Conventions who would 
never have access to U. S. courts to challenge their detention. Objectively, the de-
tainees now enjoy a laundry list of process rights, to include:

• right to a full and fair trial
• right to know the charges against him as soon as practicable
• presumption of innocence
• right to counsel, government-provided defense counsel, and civilian counsel 

(at own expense)
• opportunity to obtain witnesses, and other evidence, including government 

evidence
• obligation on the government to disclose exculpatory evidence to the defense
• right to cross-examine witnesses
• right to not testify against himself
• limitations on the admission of hearsay evidence, focusing on its probity and 

the danger of unfair prejudice
• ban on statements obtained by torture
• limitations on statements obtained through coercion, focusing on their reli-

ability and probity
• assurance that no undue influence or coercion of a Commission itself or mem-

bers of a Commission can be exercised
• assurance that Commission proceedings will be open, unless extraordinary 

circumstances are present
• right to, at a minimum, two appeals, one through the military justice system, 

and the other through the civilian justice system, beginning with the D.C. 
Circuit

• assurance against double jeopardy—accused cannot be tried twice for the 
same offense.

It seems the commissions have morphed, adapted and changed since 2001 with 
input from the Executive branch, the military, the judiciary and, most recently, the 
Congress. In a new war in a new century, we have watched our republic deal with 
the detainees in uncomfortable fashion. The process is evolving and morphing before 
our eyes. As currently constructed, the military commissions appear lawful. 

Policy: However, beyond the legality of the detention center, policy issues must 
be measured. Critics of the commissions and Gitmo itself have increased dramati-
cally over the past three years. We have not had a single prosecution in the seven 
years since the order of 2001. Allegations that Gitmo is the ‘‘gulag of our time’’ by 
Amnesty International in 2005 had a major impact on how the commissions were 
viewed internationally. Allegations of torture by the detainees—particularly after 
the Abu Grahib incident—added to concerns both domestically and internationally. 
Greater focus was placed on the operations at Gtimo by non-governmental organiza-
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tions, the media and the U. S. government. Some of these allegations may have 
been accurate, while others were hyperbolic or exaggerated. Indeed, several of these 
allegations have been used as propaganda tools by al Qaeda. An example of hyper-
bole was Newsweek’s (later retracted) article about soldiers flushing Koran’s down 
the toilet. This story fueled suspicion of our actions by many within the inter-
national community about our intentions in our ‘‘war on terror.’’ Regardless of merit 
or exaggeration, however, the impression by most, both domestically and inter-
nationally, is that Gitmo has been tainted. Affirming some of these suspicions or 
criticisms is the glaring fact that some 275 persons remain at Gitmo without a sin-
gle trial completed—and the likelihood for any successful, fair prosecutions dimin-
ishing daily. Many question the United States commitment to human rights and to 
our role as a world power. Gitmo, regardless of blame or fault, has hurt the United 
States in its ability to prosecute the War on al Qaeda and lead in many other areas 
of geo-political concern. Whether allegations being made are correct or not, it is 
clear that we have lost the public relations war about the circumstances, safety, and 
the treatment of detainees at Gitmo. 

Recommendation—With this policy backdrop and its impact on U. S. foreign pol-
icy, many have called to close Gitmo. In fact, President Bush, Secretary Gates, and 
Secretary Rice have all stated their desire to close the facility—mostly based upon 
policy concerns. All three current Presidential candidates support closing the facil-
ity. Five former Secretaries of State (from both parties) have called to close the facil-
ity. The question still emerges then, what do we do with these detainees and the 
inevitable future detainees if we close the facility and use a different system? Dif-
ferent from the existing law enforcement or law of war paradigms, a ‘‘third way’’ 
must be entertained. It seems logical that since we are fighting a hybrid warrior—
in a hybrid war—that the best means to detain and adjudicate the detainees is 
through the use of a hybrid court—a mix of our Article III Courts and the military 
commissions. This court would be run by the Department of Justice and the deten-
tion, trial and incarceration held on military bases. As I have written elsewhere, 
this seems to be the right solution if properly constructed and incorporated with 
human rights considerations. Obviously, in creating such a court the devil will be 
in the details. The key in statutorily creating these courts is that they are adjudica-
tory in nature and that we begin to move away from preventative detention models 
advocated by some. We need to try the detainees accused of war crimes. The ter-
rorist court, like the bankruptcy and immigration courts, would be used for this 
niche area of the law and ensure civilian oversight of the process. In doing so, we 
further distinguish the unique nature of the conflict, and ensure military commis-
sions (authorized and appropriate in traditional armed conflict) are not removed 
from military jurisprudence. The Terrorism courts offer a solution out of the Guan-
tanamo Bay concerns and ambiguities. I remain hopeful that policy makers begin 
to study this idea of a hybrid model, used to try international terrorists, as the best, 
most appropriate ‘‘way ahead.’’

I am available and happy to answer any questions from members of the sub-
committee.

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand that we are close to re-engaging 
with Bremen. I don’t know what your schedule is like. I hope you 
can stay with us. I am just going to go to Mr. Willett as soon as 
I see our trans-Atlantic witness. I am going to suspend and we will 
proceed with Mr. Kurnaz. But why don’t you go ahead, Mr. Willett. 

I am going to ask all the witnesses if you can make a good effort 
to be succinct and concise. If you can summarize your testimony it 
would be most welcome. 

STATEMENT OF P. SABIN WILLETT, ESQ., PARTNER, BINGHAM 
MCCUTCHEN 

Mr. WILLETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member 
Rohrabacher for convening this hearing. It has been a privilege of 
mine as a civilian lawyer to meet so many military lawyers who, 
it turns out, are on our side of this debate. You would be surprised 
as I was when I got involved. My friend has spoken of military 
commissions. As far as I understand, only 15 human beings have 
ever been referred for military commission. So why don’t we focus 
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on the 255 who will never be charged with any crime, who for the 
last 7 years and 4 months at all times could have been court 
martialed under the Uniform Code of Military Justice but were not 
and who never will be. 

And in particular, I want to talk about my client, so that you can 
understand what all of this policy turns into in human terms. Now, 
this subcommittee has already heard about the Uighur dissidents 
from Communist China who were caught up in the so-called war 
on terror. This spring you read the reports from China’s news 
agency about how the Dalai Lama was a terrorist. That is the same 
word that the Communists have used for the Uighurs ever since 
9/11. One of my clients, Huzaifa Parhat, is a Uighur. He has never 
been accused by the military of being a captured al-Qaeda fighter 
or any other kind of fighter. He never will be. In fact, he has been 
cleared for release 4 years. Two weeks ago, he began his 7th year 
at Guantanamo Bay. He believes in things like freedom of worship. 
He denounces state-enforced abortion. He doesn’t care much for 
communism. In China, beliefs like Huzaifa’s are called ‘‘intellectual 
terrorism.’’ Uighurs are regularly tortured and jailed for them. One 
of them is with us this afternoon, Rebia Kadeer, the lady seated 
to your right in the white suit, after developing a business in 
China, spent 6 years in a prison there for the crime of intellectual 
terrorism. She sent a newspaper to her husband living abroad. 

I can remember when we Americans admired people who stood 
up for these kinds of beliefs. Now Huzaifa is offered—what they do 
they call it—a single occupancy cell in Camp 6. Interrogators said 
in 2003 that his capture was a mistake. The Department of State 
has been trying to find a place to send him ever since. But the al-
lies have all read the same shrill rhetoric about Guantanamo that 
you have, and they have all noticed that America isn’t taking any 
of these people. So nobody wants Huzaifa. 

Now he lives in a place called Camp 6. My information dates 
from March, at which point, all of the Uighurs but one were kept 
there. The men call it the ‘‘dungeon above the ground.’’ Each lives 
alone in an isolation cell. There is no natural light or air. There 
is no way to tell whether it is day or night. Outside your cell is 
a kind of noisy bedlam of banging doors and the murmurs of men 
shouting at door cracks. Inside, there is nothing. 

Mr. Chairman, can you remember the last time you were alone, 
I mean really alone? No one to talk to, nothing to read, no phone, 
no computer, no iPod, no television, no radio, no activity, no com-
panion. 

The psychiatrists say that if you try this, you shouldn’t try it 
longer than a day. That has been most of Huzaifa’s life since De-
cember 2006. For 2 hours in 24 the MPs lead him to what they call, 
without a trace of irony, the ‘‘rec area.’’ This is a two-story chimney 
about 4 meters square. It is your only chance to talk to a human 
being or see the sun. But the rec time might be at night. It might 
be after midnight. Weeks go by during which you never see the sun 
at all. 

Mr. Chairman, you try talking to a man whose last hope in life 
is to see the sun. You will never forget the experience. And did I 
mention this man was cleared for release years ago? In the cell, he 
can crouch at his door. He can yell through the crack at the bot-
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tom. The guy in the next cell might actually hear him if he is not 
curled and facing the wall in a fetal position. Another Uighur told 
us of the voices in his head. The voices were getting the better of 
him, he said. His foot was tapping on the floor as he said this to 
me. I don’t know what has happened to him. He doesn’t come out 
of the cell to see us anymore. Huzaifa believes he will die in Guan-
tanamo. He told us to tell his wife to consider that he has died and 
remarry. 

Mr. Chairman, the Uighurs are not the enemy. Under Article 1 
of our Constitution, you in Congress and you in Congress alone say 
who the enemy is. The President is our chief general and admiral. 
But you are the deciders. It is your job to say who the enemy is 
and it is his job to carry out the mission. And you never declared 
war on Uighurs or, for that matter, on radical Islam. There is no 
legal war on terror. 

But suppose for a moment that the Uighurs were the enemy. 
Would you leave them in isolation in Camp 6? Not if you have read 
the Service Field Manuals, you wouldn’t. My friend mentioned 
General Washington. Well, that is not how General Washington 
treated the most feared enemy combatants of the day when he cap-
tured them in Christmas 1776 at Trenton. The Hessians, you will 
read about them in history books. He directed that they be treated 
with honor. 

And yet, this afternoon at Camp 6 in Guantanamo, we are using 
the same isolation techniques that the North Koreans used on our 
downed airmen in 1952. The cells are shinier, the paint is fresher, 
but the cruel and blithe destruction of the human soul is the same. 

In 1952, our Ambassador went to the floor of the United Nations 
to denounce this as a step back to the jungle. How quaint of him. 

Now perhaps the camp commandant would say that Huzaifa has 
misbehaved in some way. They haven’t told me. In the grinding 
endless heat of Guantanamo, tensions simmer. MPs who want any 
post but that one, guards who were 12 years old when my client 
was brought there, mishandle a Koran or gawk at a prisoner on a 
toilet, or so someone thinks. After 6 years, it hardly matters any-
more. The tensions boil over. 

Have the Uighurs boiled over 5 years after being told that they 
would be released? Would I boil over? Would you? In the Service 
Field Manuals, you will find the remedy for boiling over and the 
maximum isolation period permitted is 2 weeks. 

I would like to tell you very briefly about one other detainee dur-
ing wartime held at Fort McKay near where I go to work every 
morning in Boston. He had served a Fascist tyrant who was in 
league with the most dangerous mad man in the history of Europe. 
He had shot to kill Americans on the battlefield during a desperate 
war in which we thought our civilization as we know it might end 
forever. And still, the commandant did not throw the Italian pris-
oner of war into a Camp 6. He lived communally. 

And when hostilities with Italy ended in 1944, we couldn’t send 
him back to the Italian peninsula. It was in flames. We did the 
next best thing in Boston. Leave was given to visit the North End. 
The prisoner went to mass. He played bocce on the Esplanade. He 
had a job and earned pay. Young girls passed notes through the 
fence at Carson’s Beach. There were no proposals of torture and 
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not a few of marriage. Do the Uighurs in 2008 frighten us more 
than the Axis forces frightened Navy captain Errol Willett in 1944? 
Or are we just a smaller people than our grandparents were? 

I won’t dwell on the Detainee Treatment Act that you enacted 3 
years ago. I have litigated the lead case. It is a train wreck. Hun-
dreds of cases are nowhere. You establish a new court, new rules; 
we will spend 3 more years figuring it out. And the Uighurs, those 
who will still see me at all, nod politely when I tell them about our 
courts. But they long ago concluded that our courts are just a de-
bating society if they exist at all. 

Mr. Chairman, what will you do about Guantanamo? A sign 
there says ‘‘honor bound to defend freedom’’ and you have 50 or 60 
stateless people who are cleared for release; that is to say, cleared 
for freedom. Are we Americans honor bound to defend that value? 
Or are we just talking? Will you make that happen? Even Mr. 
Casey has acknowledged that after 6 years, some should be paroled 
to the United States. Now, taking them here is going to take some 
gumption. 

The administration’s propaganda is effective. Most of your con-
stituents believe that anything associated with Guantanamo is as-
sociated with terrorism. But our flag asks a little gumption of us 
from time to time. And this is such a time, because outside, the 
world is turning. My client’s wife has remarried. Inside the wire, 
nothing changes. Huzaifa Parhat has been a prisoner at Guanta-
namo from the day the Arizona was attacked at Pearl Harbor 
straight through to the surrender aboard the U.S.S. Missouri in 
Tokyo Bay and almost back again. He is in his cell this afternoon 
in Camp 6. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Willett. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Willett follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF P. SABIN WILLETT, ESQ., PARTNER, BINGHAM MCCUTCHEN 

Good Afternoon, Chairman Delahunt, and members of the subcommittee. Thank 
you for holding this hearing. 

I am a lawyer from Boston. At Bingham McCutchen LLP, most of our clients are 
America’s corporate mainstream: banks, bondholders and businesses. But we also 
represent Uighur prisoners at Guantanamo. I do this work for a simple reason. 
When I go to see my clients in the Guantanamo prison, I have to walk beneath my 
flag. I’m not happy about it being there. I want it back. 

This subcommittee has already heard about the Uighur dissidents from Com-
munist China who were caught up in the so-called War on Terror. This Spring you 
read reports from China’s state news agency describing Tibetan monks as ‘‘terror-
ists.’’ That is the word the Communists have used for the Uighurs too. Ever since 
9/11. 

One of my clients is Huzaifa Parhat. He’s never been charged with anything. He 
never will be. In fact, he’s been cleared for release for years. Two weeks ago he 
began his seventh year at Guantanamo. 

He believes in freedom of worship and denounces state-enforced abortion. He 
doesn’t care for communism. In China, beliefs like Huzaifa’s are called ‘‘intellectual 
terrorism.’’ Uighurs are regularly tortured for it. Some are put to death. I can re-
member when we Americans admired people who stood up for such beliefs in the 
face of tyranny. Now we offer them—what do they call it?—a ‘‘single occupancy’’ cell 
in Camp Six. 

Interrogators advised in 2003 that his capture was a mistake. State has been try-
ing to find a country to which to send him. But our allies read the same shrill rhet-
oric about Guantanamo that you have read. And the shadow of the communists falls 
over all the capitals of Europe. Nobody else wants Huzaifa. I used to think of us 
Americans, Mr. Chairman, as broad-shouldered, able to admit mistakes and put 
them right, but my government thinks we are a small people, so panicked by real 
enemies that we lock up imaginary ones. Forever. 
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When did we become such a small people? 
Huzaifa lives in a place called Camp Six. My information, which dates from 

March, is that all the Uighurs but one are kept there. The men call it the dungeon 
above the ground. Each lives alone in an isolation cell. There is no natural light or 
air. There is no way to tell whether it is day or night. Outside the cell is a noisy 
bedlam of banging doors and the indistinct shouts of desperate men crouching at 
door cracks. A mad-house. Inside the cell, nothing. 

Mr. Chairman, can you remember the last time you were alone—I mean really 
alone? Nothing to read, no phone, music, computer, television, radio, activity; no 
companion, no one to talk to. That’s been Huzaifa’s life for most of the time since 
December, 2006. 

For two hours in twenty four, the MPs shackle and lead Huzaifa to the rec area. 
This is a two-story chimney, about four meters square. It is his only chance to talk 
to another human being, or see the sun. But his rec time might be night; it might 
be after midnight. Weeks go by during which he never sees the sun at all. Mr. 
Chairman, you try talking to a man who only wants to see the sun. You will never 
forget the experience. 

In the cell he can crouch at the door, and yell through the crack at the bottom. 
The fellow in the next cell may respond, or he might be curled in the fetal position, 
staring at the wall. Another Uighur told us of the voices in his head. The voices 
were getting the better of him. His foot was tapping on the floor. I don’t know 
what’s happened to him: he doesn’t come out of the cell to see us any more. 

A letter from a third was released last December. He wondered, did someone need 
to commit suicide before anyone notices? A friend has a client who used to be 
thought of by the command as a model prisoner, well grounded, level headed. Now 
he has lost hope; he has lost control; he seethes with anger. His mind is wrecked 
by isolation. 

Huzaifa believes he will die in Guantanamo. Last year he asked us to pass a mes-
sage to his wife that she should remarry. 

The Uighurs are not the enemy. Under Article I of our Constitution, Mr. Chair-
man, you in Congress, and you in Congress alone, have the power to name the 
enemy. The President is the chief general and admiral, but you are the ‘‘deciders.’’ 
It is your job to say who the enemy is; his to snap a salute. And you never declared 
war on the Uighurs. Nor on ‘‘terror,’’ for that matter. 

But suppose, for a moment, that the Uighurs were the enemy. Would you leave 
them in Camp Six? In a prison? In isolation? Not if you’ve read the service Field 
Manuals. Not if you were Generals Ridgway, Westmoreland, Schwartzkopf or Pow-
ell, you wouldn’t. Yet this afternoon in Camp Six, we Americans are applying the 
same isolation techniques that North Korea used on our own airmen in 1952. The 
cells are shinier, and the paint fresher, but the cruel destruction of the human soul 
is the same. In 1952, our ambassador went to the General Assembly of the United 
Nations to denounce this kind of thing as barbaric. How quaint of him. 

The worst prison in America, holding the absolute worst, convicted, violent crimi-
nals, does not treat them this way. Even the Unabomber has more human contact. 

Perhaps the camp commandant would say Huzaifa has misbehaved in some way. 
The command hasn’t told me. In the grinding, endless heat of Guantanamo, tensions 
simmer. MPs wanting any post but GTMO—guards who were twelve years old when 
Huzaifa was brought there—handle, or mishandle a Koran, or gawk at a prisoner 
on the toilet, who, caged like an animal, behaves like one. Or someone thinks so. 
After six years, it hardly matters. The tensions boil over. 

Have the Uighurs boiled over, in their seventh year? Five years after being told 
they were innocent and would be released? Would I boil over? Would you? In the 
service Field Manuals you will find provisions for disciplining those who disobey 
camp rules. The maximum period for solitary is two weeks. 

I’d like to tell you about another detainee during wartime. In 1944, he was held 
at Fort Mackay, near where I go to work in Boston. He had served a Fascist tyrant 
in league with the most dangerous madman in this history of Europe; he had shot 
to kill Americans during a desperate world war we feared might change our civiliza-
tion forever. 

Still, the commandant did not throw the Italian prisoner away in a camp six. He 
lived communally. When hostilities with Italy ended in 1944, he couldn’t be repatri-
ated—Italy was still in flames—so we Americans did the next best thing. Leave was 
given to visit the North End. He went to Mass. He played bocci along the Espla-
nade. He was given a job, and earned pay. At Carson’s beach, girls passed him notes 
through the fence. There were no proposals of torture, and not a few of marriage. 

Do Uighurs in 2008 frighten us more than the Axis forces frightened Navy Cap-
tain Errol Willett in 1944, or are we just a smaller people than our grandparents 
were? 
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When Congress stripped the Uighurs’ habeas rights in 2005, my clients filed 
under the new Detainee Treatment Act. I know something about that Act, having 
litigated one of the lead cases. It is a train wreck. It took us a year and three rounds 
of briefing just to establish what the record is, and the government has filed another 
appeal. So we are nowhere. Another DTA case, Paracha, is two and a half years 
old. The courts haven’t done a thing with it. One court waits for a second to decide 
the habeas appeal; the government runs to the second to say, let’s wait and see how 
the first court plays out the DTA. 

The Uighurs—those who will still see me—nod politely when I tell them about 
the courts. But they long ago concluded that American courts are merely a debating 
society. Nothing ever comes of them. A sign at Guantanamo says, ‘‘Honor Bound to 
Defend Freedom.’’ It would take a better advocate than me to persuade the Uighurs 
we Americans are serious about that. 

Mr. Chairman, what will you do about Guantanamo? You have fifty or sixty state-
less people there cleared for release. That is, for freedom. Are we Americans honor 
bound to defend that value, or are we just talking? The rest of the world won’t take 
them unless we take some too. Will you make that happen? Even Mr. Casey has 
acknowledged that after six years, some should be paroled to the United States. The 
Uighurs are one place to start. 

That will take some gumption. The administration’s propaganda is effective, and 
most of your constituents think that anyone at Guantanamo must be a terrorist. 
But our flag asks a little gumption of us sometimes. Generally where the Congress 
shows the courage of leadership, the people come around. This seems like the right 
time for it. 

Because outside, the world is turning. My client’s wife has remarried. Inside the 
wire, nothing every changes. Huzaifa Parhat has been a prisoner at Guantanamo 
from the attack on the Arizona at Pearl Harbor, straight through to the signing of 
the surrender aboard the U.S.S. Missouri in Tokyo Bay, and almost back again. He’s 
in his cell in Camp Six this afternoon. 

Thank you.

Mr. DELAHUNT. And I understand now we are capable techno-
logically of taking the testimony from Mr. Kurnaz. Mr. Kurnaz, if 
you hear me and I hope you do, would you please proceed and give 
us your statement. 

STATEMENT OF MR. MURAT KURNAZ (FORMER DETAINEE, 
NAVAL BASE, GUANTANAMO) 

Mr. KURNAZ. Mr. Chairman, my name is Murat Kurnaz. I am a 
26-year-old Turkish citizen who was born and raised in Bremen, 
Germany. I could only live here in Bremen with my mother, father, 
and two younger brothers. I would like to thank you for inviting 
me to address this committee and to the American people of all the 
injustice of the prison camp in Guantanamo Bay, Cuba. However, 
I have committed no crime, have never harmed anyone or associ-
ated with terrorists. I spent 5 years of life in American detention 
in Kandahar, Afghanistan and then in Guantanamo under terrible 
conditions that no one should suffer. 

I have much to say to the committee about my experience, but 
I will try to keep my comments short because of the limited time. 

I understand that my American lawyer, Baher Azmy, has sub-
mitted documents to you demonstrating my innocence and the un-
fair legal process in Guantanamo which I hope you will also read. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me interrupt for 1 minute, Mr. Kurnaz. And 
he has submitted those documents. And we will make them a part 
of the committee’s record. You can be assured that we will review 
those. And now please proceed and if you can speak just a little 
more slowly and into the microphone it would be of great assist-
ance. 

[The information referred to follows:]
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Mr. KURNAZ. My parents are work immigrants from Turkey. 
They came to Germany over 30 years ago. They are Muslims. But 
like many Turkish people in Germany they are not very religious. 
In 2000, when I was about 18 years old, I became more and more 
interested in Islam, but not in any political sense. In the summer 
of 2001, I married a woman who lived in Turkey. My family made 
arrangements for her to come to live with us in Germany, starting 
in December 2001. 

In the meantime, I wanted to prepare myself to live the correct 
life with her under Islam. I wanted to learn to read the Koran in 
Arabic and to pray, which are very important to faithful Muslims. 
I decide this period of time will be the last chance to travel and 
study Islam before living with my wife together in Bremen, Ger-
many. I made contact in Bremen with the Muslim missionary 
group called Jama’at al Tablighi. My impression was that this was 
a peaceful and not political group which spread the message of 
Islam in a peaceful way. They do charity work, teach people impor-
tant values about family and prayer, and completely reject ter-
rorism. 

My American lawyer has submitted materials to the committee 
about this group which demonstrates that it has nothing to do with 
terrorism. They suggested that I go to Pakistan. It is cheap and 
they have many of their schools and their teachers there. I decided 
to go with a friend from Bremen who also wanted to learn to read 
the Koran. His name is Selcuk Bilgin. 

When the terrorists attacked New York City on 9/11, I was horri-
fied by their actions. I believe those who helped commit those acts 
should all be punished harshly. I condemn all of terrorism and 
think the Koran instructs me that it is never permissible to kill 
yourself or to kill women and children. I believe strongly that 
Osama bin Laden is perverting Islam by killing people in the name 
of Islam. I blame Osama bin Laden for having lost 5 years of my 
life. I already made a similar statement to my Combatant Status 
Review Tribunal, CSRT, in 2004. The CSRT still falsely labeled me 
an enemy combatant. 

Despite the terrorist attack of 9/11, I was not worried about trav-
eling to Pakistan in October 2001. Pakistan is not Afghanistan. 
The war had not yet started, and I had no idea the possible war 
could spread over the border to Pakistan. 

In Pakistan, I traveled with some of the Tablighis and visited 
several cities as a religious tourist. I never went to Afghanistan 
and I never met with anyone from al-Qaeda or the Taliban. I also 
never came in touch with any weapons and I never committed any 
crime. 

I had a return ticket to Germany to rejoin my family and live 
there. On my way back to Germany, I was arrested by Pakistani 
police. I was traveling on a bus with many other civilian pas-
sengers. The police stopped the bus and removed me. They had no 
suspicion other than the fact that I was a foreigner with a Turkish 
passport and German residency. After few days, I was handed over 
to the border to U.S. forces. I was soon transferred to the United 
States Military base in Kandahar, Afghanistan and then later to 
Guantanamo. I was later told by a U.S. interrogator that the U.S. 
paid $3,000 bond for me. In the American prison camp in 
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Kandahar, I was shocked by the awful treatment prisoners re-
ceived. I had very high impression of Americans all my life. So I 
couldn’t believe Americans will do these kinds of things. It was 
wintertime and freezing cold. And I had just shorts and no blanket. 
I was beaten repeatedly. During interrogations my head was 
dunked under water to simulate drowning, and electroshocks were 
sent through my feet. At one point, I was chained and hung by my 
hands for a long time. During the time I hung in the air, a doctor 
sometimes checked if I was okay. Then I would be hung up again. 

The guards accused me of being affiliated with Mohammed Atta. 
They thought that because we are both from Germany and Mus-
lims, we must have worked with him. This was ridiculous and 
without any basis in reality. But the hanging was punishment for 
not admitting this and coercion to try to force me to admit it. The 
pain from mistreatment was beyond belief. I know that others died 
from this kind of treatment. 

From Kandahar, I was transferred to Guantanamo and from 
Guantanamo the conditions and the treatment were barely fit for 
animals and certainly not for human beings. I was deprived of 
sleep and food for a long time, for long intervals. I was forced to 
being in solitary confinement for long periods of time for no reason 
and subjected to extreme cold and heat. I was subjected to religious 
and sexual humiliation. I was beaten multiple times. The guards 
forced me to accept medication that I did not want. 

I was interrogated over and over again but always with the same 
questions. I told my story over and over. My name over and over, 
and details about my family over and over. I quickly got the im-
pression that the interrogators were useless and pointless and not 
interested in the truth. Twice I was visited by German interroga-
tors. 

The first time I saw my American lawyer was in October 2004. 
At first I did not believe he was a lawyer. There was no law in 
Guantanamo and interrogators always lied to us. But he brought 
a handwritten note from my mother, and so I came to trust him. 
He told me there was a legal case that my family brought to get 
me released. I had no idea about this. From 2002 until my lawyer 
visited in 2004 in Guantanamo, I had no idea anyone even knew 
Guantanamo existed or that I was alive. 

In September 2004, I had CSRT proceeding. I did not have a law-
yer in this proceeding. At the CSRT, they said I was an enemy 
combatant because my friend, Selcuk Bilgin, had committed a sui-
cide bombing. I couldn’t believe this. I did not think Selcuk was 
crazy. Though we all now know the charge was false. I couldn’t 
prove this to the CSRT. I was all alone in Guantanamo and with-
out access to any information about the outside world. 

There was no legal process at Guantanamo that would allow me 
to really challenge my detention. Going forward with the CSRT, I 
know that they were just trying to say that it was okay to detain 
me. They were not looking for the truth. They were not looking for 
the truth. 

I also now know that both the United States Government and 
the German Government knew I was innocent as early as 2002. My 
American lawyer has submitted these documents proving this to 
the committee, and I urge you to review them. Even though I was 
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innocent, and even though both governments knew I was innocent, 
I spent almost 5 years in American prison camps. 

As my story demonstrates, it is not the existence of a security 
threat that keeps someone in Guantanamo because there was no 
law in Guantanamo. In order to be released, I needed to have a 
country that will fight for my release. For too long, there was no 
country that will do that. The German Government for years re-
fused to claim me because they considered me a Turkish citizen. 
The German Government even tried to revoke my German resi-
dency while I was in Guantanamo. Also I did not have a strong 
connection to the Turkish Government since I lived my whole life 
in Germany. I was not a refugee and couldn’t have returned to ei-
ther of these countries. Instead, I was left behind waiting for politi-
cians to do the right thing for me. 

I think I was eventually released because of the work of my law-
yer, in the United States and in Germany, to prove to the German 
public that I was innocent and to pressure the new German Gov-
ernment to my negotiate for my release. If there had been any law 
in Guantanamo, I would obviously have been released much ear-
lier. 

I believe my story, with some variations, is true for many in 
Guantanamo today. Often people are released because their coun-
tries demanded it. Others remain because the countries do not de-
mand their return, or because they are afraid of being returned. 

My imprisonment in Kandahar and Guantanamo was a night-
mare. I did nothing wrong and was treated like a monster. There 
was no law in place or judge to consider my story. How could this 
happen in the 21st century? 

I grew up in Germany learning about the crimes of European 
countries and how the Americans had to teach the Germans about 
the rule of law after World War II. I might expect something like 
Guantanamo to be developed by a poor, tyrannical, or ignorant 
country. I never could have imagined this place be created by the 
United States of America. 

Since my release, I have spoken about my ordeal with many peo-
ple in different countries: Germany, Belgium, France, U.K., Ire-
land, Sweden. My impression is that they all were deeply dis-
appointed that this has been done by Americans and angry at 
America for not living up to its own standards. They all supported 
the U.S. after 9/11, but now they criticize the U.S. because of its 
hypocrisy and for ignoring the law. 

I worry about some of those other detainees who are in their sev-
enth year at Guantanamo. No human being can endure this treat-
ment and isolation. I know that what was done to me cannot be 
undone. But I also know that there are steps that the U.S. should 
take to find a solution for those who are still in prison there. 
Thank you very much. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you very much, Mr. Kurnaz. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kurnaz follows:]
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Mr. DELAHUNT. We are going to, the members of the committee, 
and I should note that we are now joined by a member of the com-
mittee, Congresswoman Sheila Jackson Lee of Texas, and my 
friend and colleague, Congressman Jerry Nadler who chairs the 
Constitutional Law Subcommittee of the Judiciary Committee and 
another friend from Arizona, the gentleman to my left, Mr. Jeff 
Flake. 

I am going to go first to Mr. Moran for questions that he might 
have for Mr. Kurnaz. I am going to ask our other three witnesses 
to forbear, have more patience, and also, if Mr. Azmy could change 
seats with Mr. Sulmasy in the event that he wishes to assist in re-
sponding to questions concerning the legalities of what occurred in 
the case of Mr. Kurnaz. Mr. Moran. 

Mr. MORAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I find it very 
difficult to understand why the U.S. Government would lie, appar-
ently, with regard to the fact that Mr. Kurnaz’s friend was blown 
up in a suicide bombing, that apparently this was not true. But 
what I find more difficult to comprehend, is that the United States 
Government apparently knew as early as September 2002, in docu-
ments that were recently declassified, that you were innocent, Mr. 
Kurnaz, of any connections with terrorism, and that the German 
Government told the United States that. And in fact, there is a 
September 2002 memorandum from a military official that states 
that there is no definite link or evidence of the detainee having an 
association with al-Qaeda or making any specific threat against the 
U.S. 

It also states the Germans confirmed that this detainee has no 
connection to an al-Qaeda cell in Germany and then there is a sub-
sequent memorandum the next year from General Mallow to the 
general counsel of the Department of Defense reporting that the 
Pentagon is not aware of evidence that Kurnaz is or was a member 
of al-Qaeda. And again, it was corroborated by the German Intel-
ligence Office and the German Chancellor’s Office saying that the 
U.S.A. considers Kurnaz’s innocence to be proven. 

In light of these conclusions about your innocence, do you have 
any idea, Mr. Kurnaz, why the Combatant Status Review Tribunal 
still found you to be an enemy combatant? Can you shed any light 
on why they would have considered you to be an enemy combatant 
when they were told definitely and found out themselves that you 
were, in fact, an innocent detainee? 

Can you shed any light on that? 
Do you have any speculation? And if you had had any kind of a 

trial, what would you have told them, Mr. Kurnaz, if there was any 
semblance of a legitimate judicial hearing in Guantanamo? 

Mr. KURNAZ. I can’t say why they said I am a enemy combatant 
after I got cleared that I am innocent. But maybe they said because 
they don’t want me to challenge it in court in U.S.A. 

Mr. MORAN. I didn’t fully understand it. Did you understand, Mr. 
Chairman, what was said? 

Mr. DELAHUNT. No. Could you repeat that again, Mr. Kurnaz. 
Mr. KURNAZ. I have really no idea why they said that I am an 

enemy combatant after I got cleared that I am innocent. 
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Mr. MORAN. Could you describe how you were treated by the 
United States Military when you were in Kandahar? Just very 
briefly. 

Mr. KURNAZ. They forced me, because they didn’t have anything 
against me, no evidence against me, they forced me to sign papers 
what will make me guilty. 

Those papers used to say I never will fight again with al-Qaeda 
and because I never did, I refused to sign those papers. 

Mr. MORAN. Were you asked to sign papers claiming that you 
were—that there was some justification for holding you at Guanta-
namo? When you were released, did the U.S. military try to get you 
to sign papers that said something that was not true? 

Mr. KURNAZ. Yes, it wasn’t true what was written in those pa-
pers. And because I didn’t sign, they always try to make me sign 
by hanging on chains or by electric shocks or they told me if I will 
not sign, I will never leave Guantanamo and I will spend all my 
life, of the rest of my life in Guantanamo. 

Mr. MORAN. So you had to assert that you were guilty to justify 
their actions in order to be released and you were tortured for not 
signing papers that were untrue. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-
man. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Moran. And now, go to ranking 
member, Mr. Rohrabacher. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Mr. 
Kurnaz, in your testimony you suggest that you were waterboarded 
in your captivity. Is that correct? 

Mr. KURNAZ. No, it is not waterboarding. It is called water treat-
ments. There was a bucket of water. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Was a cloth put over your face and you were 
put on a board. What type of——

Mr. KURNAZ. It was a bucket of water. And they stick my head 
into that water and at the same time they punch me into my stom-
ach. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. We are trying to get to the bottom of that be-
cause the CIA is claiming that only three people have been 
waterboarded, and this may be a loophole, they are suggesting that 
that is not waterboarding. I just wanted to make sure you were not 
suggesting it was waterboarding that was your treatment. And 
that treatment took place in Guantanamo or Kandahar? 

Mr. KURNAZ. It was in Kandahar. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. In Guantanamo, they stuck your head in the 

water? 
Mr. KURNAZ. It was not in Guantanamo. It was in Kandahar. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. How long were you in Kandahar? 
Mr. KURNAZ. Like 3 months. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. 3 months, all right. Let us note for the 

record, Mr. Chairman, that indeed there was an al-Qaeda group op-
erating out of Germany at this time. And that indeed 9/11 was par-
tially planned, if not substantially planned, and executed by that 
particular al-Qaeda team in Germany, and it could well be that 
after 9/11, after we saw these buildings go down and 3,000 of our 
citizens were slaughtered, that people in our Government moved 
forward so quickly that there could have been mistakes made and 
clearly there were mistakes made, there is no doubt about that. 
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And if this gentleman appears to be one of those, we need to de-
termine that, and he needs to be compensated for it, if indeed that 
is the case, which the documents that seem to be presented seems 
to indicate that. Let me ask you, Mr. Kurnaz, are you a German 
citizen or are you a Turkish citizen? 

Mr. KURNAZ. I am a Turkish citizen born and raised in Germany. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Were you traveling on a Turkish or German 

passport when you went to Pakistan? 
Mr. KURNAZ. A Turkish passport. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. A Turkish passport, all right. I would suggest 

one thing that this testimony does bring out to me is that along 
with the suggestions about the Uighurs is that we have received 
a great deal of criticism from Germany as well as our other Euro-
pean allies about Guantanamo, and it is beyond me, Mr. Chairman, 
that if they are willing to criticize the United States, why aren’t 
they willing to take these people into their country if they have no 
question about it to the point that the United States has made a 
mistake; they should be acting in the moral way and step forward 
and say we are going to end this injustice right now by bringing 
these people into our country. 

It really undercuts their argument that in some way, the United 
States is doing something that is evil by not taking them in or not 
permitting them to go free and then come to our country. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. If the gentleman would yield for just a moment, 
I would note for the record, however, that our witness is testifying 
from Bremen, which is in Germany, and at the same time, I ac-
knowledge that there is culpability to be shared, and if you remem-
ber the hearing that we had with members of the European Par-
liament, they issued a report that I would suggest was very critical 
of many of the governments in Europe regarding the rendition 
issue that hearing was the focus of. 

And I want you to know that recently I had an opportunity to 
discuss these issues with particularity in terms of the Uighurs, 
about our European allies and friends to participate, in a very ro-
bust way, in resolving the predicament and the quandary that the 
Uighurs are now experiencing in Guantanamo, because it is abso-
lutely unconscionable that these individuals, who have been 
cleared for release, are being kept in isolation in an American pris-
on, wherever it may be. And I know that you and I together can 
work on that particular issue and hopefully working together with 
our allies resolve this issue as expeditiously as possible. 

I thank the gentleman for yielding. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Reclaiming my time, I would suggest that 

any of our allies who are willing to criticize the United States but 
are unwilling to take people in themselves, it is beyond hypocrisy. 

Now let me just note, one explanation of what may have hap-
pened here could well be that after 9/11, in the just—rush forward 
to try to do something that would get some control over this situa-
tion of a terrorist network that was capable of conducting such a 
horrendous attack on us as we saw in 9/11, that we did make bad 
decisions and there are people in the United States Government, 
both in the intelligence and otherwise that have overstepped their 
bounds and many of the people, some, if not many, of the people 
who were taken into custody were innocent. 
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This man could well have been innocent, and one explanation of 
why our Government hasn’t acted to correct the situation and let 
him free would be, again, perhaps an effort to cover up, on the part 
of our Government, misconduct of a prisoner, of a prisoner who is 
in custody, thus letting that prisoner go would at least, according 
to officials of our Government, may undermine our position. 

It is my position that people should always admit their mistakes. 
And if we have made a mistake and if prisoners actually were mis-
treated, especially innocent prisoners, that it should be acknowl-
edged. I will note that, now, let me ask Mr. Kurnaz, did you see 
any American elected officials while you were in Guantanamo? Did 
any come through that actually you saw? 

Mr. KURNAZ. I don’t know who was politician or not, but there 
was many people with civilian clothes and not from the army. But 
I don’t, I can’t really say if they were politicians or not. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Let us note again for the record, there were 
about 107 U.S. Members of Congress, many of whom were Demo-
crats, some of whom were liberal Democrats, have visited Guanta-
namo over these years and have not reconfirmed that it has been 
our policy to mistreat these people such as we have heard in the 
testimony here today. And I would hope that what was done, if Mr. 
Kurnaz is being totally frank with us, that was, that was, an aber-
ration that happened shortly——

Mr. NADLER. Would the gentleman yield for 1 minute? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Actually, I am just about done I will yield, 

certainly. 
Mr. NADLER. I wanted to observe that I was one of the Members 

who went to Guantanamo. We spent some time there. But there is 
no way, there was no way in which we could know whether people 
were being mistreated or not. We were shown facilities. We were 
shown brief videotapes of the detainees being interrogated. We 
were shown people in their cells and so forth. But all we could do 
is take what we were told as face value, there is no way we would 
know anything about what was going on. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. You were not permitted to question any of 
the prisoners. 

Mr. NADLER. No, we were not permitted to talk to any of the in-
mates. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I think that is significant. I think obviously 
a policy that doesn’t permit elected Members of Congress to ques-
tion people who are being held in prison or kept in captivity by the 
United States is a bad policy. So anyway, I would like to thank the 
chairman again for this hearing. 

Again, let us just note that it is, we are, I do believe we are at 
war with radical Islam. And I am sorry their declaration of war 
against us, is very clear, it only took turning on the television on 
9/11 to see that; that was a legitimate declaration of war. And dur-
ing wartime situations, mistakes are made and bad policies are fol-
lowed. During the Second World War, we bombarded France right 
before D-Day killing thousands of French people. In Guam, we de-
stroyed, killed many people and destroyed much property. It is up 
to us to admit it when mistakes are made and to compensate peo-
ple. But to recognize the underlying cause of the conflict, is not 
some expansionist or imperialistic attitude by the United States, 
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but instead, these type of bad things that happen, in pursuing a 
noble goal, which is to prevent radical Islam from dominating huge 
chunks of this planet. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the gentleman for yielding, and I look 
forward to traveling with him, and hopefully with Mr. Nadler, and 
hopefully with Congresswoman Sheila Jackson Lee, to the facility 
at Guantanamo. And I would hope that the lawyers who represent 
detainees down there will secure permission, consent, agreements, 
waivers, from their clients that would allow us to have one-on-one 
conversations with your clients. And I am sure that I often dis-
agree with Mr. Rohrabacher. But I can assure you that he is an 
individual that is interested in seeking the truth. And that is what 
we are about. 

With that let me yield to the gentlelady from Texas, Congress-
man Sheila Jackson Lee. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Chairman Delahunt, I might offer to say that 
this is competing to be one of the most significant and important 
hearings on the Hill today. I only say that in the backdrop of an 
apology. I am between hearings in this room with hearings with 
soldiers in another room speaking to the question of being a United 
States soldier and being deported and being in deportation because 
of the broken immigration laws. 

So let me thank you for this very significant hearing and apolo-
gize for having to go. But let me also say about the ranking mem-
ber as well, we appreciate his interest and collaboration on this 
issue. 

Let me make it clear that our chairman is a former prosecutor. 
This is no soft touch individual that would be willing to allow a 
wrong to not be vindicated or to be weak on what should be strong. 

But I am outraged and appalled, and I believe our witness is still 
here. Mr. Kurnaz, are you still signaled in? Or have we lost the sig-
nal to Mr. Kurnaz? There he is. Mr. Kurnaz, thank you. Let me 
indicate that I am appalled. I am outraged. I think my colleague, 
Mr. Moran, laid out the groundwork. Let me try to be pointed in 
my questions. 

First of all, I have been to Guantanamo Bay on several occasions 
and tried to pierce the veil. Mr. Nadler is absolutely right. I wish 
we could have found you. You were there for 5 years, which en-
hances my outrage, because I believe that it was clear in 2002 that 
you were innocent of any connections with terrorism, and the Ger-
man Government told the United States that. So as we went, we 
were able to be briefed by lawyers dealing with the various tribu-
nals. We walked through the facilities. In fact, I was there when 
there was nothing but tent facilities and it was our delegation that 
came back and indicated that at least air conditioned structures 
and other elements should be present. 

Let me also lay on the record before I pose a question, that it 
seems as if we had a new definition, Mr. Chairman, and I hope 
now that we can craft legislation so that we are not, if you will, 
wedded to the language waterboarding. Now we have new lan-
guage called ‘‘water treatment,’’ which may bear on being torture 
as well. And so I understand now that, rather than get labeled by 
saying we are doing waterboarding and we can say, meaning those 
in Guantanamo Bay can say, We are not doing waterboarding. But 
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this gentleman just told us about water treatment. Mr. Kurnaz, 
can you tell us about the water treatment again, please, so I can 
understand that? 

Mr. KURNAZ. It was happening in Kandahar. And there was a 
bucket of water. And they stick my head into the water and in the 
same time they punched me into my stomach so I had inhaled all 
this water. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. You had what, sir? 
Mr. KURNAZ. I had to inhale the water. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And I assume this was a serious punch, you 

felt this punch and you were, in essence, incapacitated? 
Mr. KURNAZ. It was a strong punch, of course. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. How many times did they subject you to that 

treatment, sir? 
Mr. KURNAZ. Well, with the water treatment, it was just once. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Did you see or hear of other of those dealing, 

having the same kind of water treatment? 
Mr. KURNAZ. I didn’t see, but there were prisoners, they told me, 

that the same thing happened with them. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Other prisoners said it was happening to 

them? 
Mr. KURNAZ. Yes. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Now, we know that you were found innocent, 

or at least it was acknowledged by the German Government as 
early as 2002. Were you aware, or was your lawyer letting you, 
making you aware, that you had been found innocent in 2002? 

Did you know that someone had given the word to the U.S. that 
you were not a terrorist. 

Mr. KURNAZ. No, in 2002, I didn’t know about it. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. No one got word to you? 
Mr. KURNAZ. No. No one told me that. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Were you continually asking to have a lawyer, 

or to be heard, or to be in front of a tribunal to express your inno-
cence? 

Mr. KURNAZ. I even didn’t know I had lawyers in the outside 
until I saw them for the first time, lawyer, in Guantanamo. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. So you were completely isolated, and there-
fore, no information was coming to you? 

Mr. KURNAZ. Yes, I had no information about the outside world. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Besides the water treatment, can you share 

any other treatment that you received, either in Kandahar or 
Guantanamo Bay by U.S. Military Forces? 

Mr. KURNAZ. They hang me on ceiling. They pull me up on the 
ceiling even so my feet, my feet was in the air, and at the same 
time every day, the interrogator came and asked me if I am going 
to sign those papers or not. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. They held you upside down? What did they do 
to you? 

Mr. KURNAZ. They hang me on ceiling, pulled me up on the ceil-
ing. 

It was on my hands. It was on my hands. It wasn’t upside down. 
But even until my feet was in the air. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Hands like over your head like this? 
Mr. KURNAZ. Yes. Yes. 
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Ms. JACKSON LEE. And feet off the ground and they were trying 
to get you to sign this document? 

Mr. KURNAZ. And when the interrogator came they put me back 
down and asked me if I am going to sign or not. If I refused, they 
just did continue. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Let me conclude just by making a point that 
you did know Selcuk, and was that a friend of yours, Selcuk Bilgin? 

Mr. KURNAZ. Selcuk Bilgin? 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Yes, Selcuk Bilgin. Yes. Was that your friend? 
Mr. KURNAZ. Yes, he was my friend. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And did he commit suicide? 
Mr. KURNAZ. No, he didn’t. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. What happened to him? 
Mr. KURNAZ. He is in Germany and he never did something like 

that. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Was there someone who blew themselves up 

in a suicide bombing? 
Was there someone—was this incorrect? Was he accused of blow-

ing himself up in a suicide bombing? 
Mr. KURNAZ. It was just a lie. It wasn’t true. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And is the person still alive? 
Mr. KURNAZ. Yes. He is alive and he is still living in Germany. 
Mr. DOCKE. Let me add, he was never charged of committing any 

crime in Germany. 
He never knew about that allegation. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. In the United States, we finger people, they 

call that, ‘‘you finger someone.’’ Did his friend say that Mr. Kurnaz 
was a terrorist? Did his friend say that Mr. Kurnaz was a ter-
rorist? 

Mr. KURNAZ. No. Never. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Let me just conclude, thank you, Mr. Kurnaz 

for answering the questions. Mr. Chairman, I just want to con-
clude. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. If the gentlelady would yield for a moment. It is 
my understanding and either Mr. Kurnaz or Mr. Azmy can re-
spond, if I am representing accurately the role that your friend 
played, one of the reasons that was given by the, at the CSRT for 
you being designated an enemy combatant, was that you were in-
volved with Mr. Bilgin, your friend, in a suicide bombing that oc-
curred in November 2003. 

Clearly, you were incarcerated in Guantanamo, several years be-
fore November 2003. And Mr. Bilgin, as you indicated, is alive and 
never obviously committed an act of terrorism against anyone by 
blowing himself up. Is that a fair and accurate statement, Mr. 
Azmy? 

Mr. AZMY. Yes Mr. Chairman that is an accurate statement. The 
allegation is that Murat simply has an association with some-
one——

Mr. DELAHUNT. A suicide bomber. 
Mr. AZMY. Who might have later blown himself up. It was a 

friendship. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Who was never a suicide bomber? 
Mr. AZMY. That is right. 
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It was factually preposterous as, any 5-minute call to any Ger-
man official would have revealed, because he was alive and well at 
the time and under no such suspicion of no such terrorist attack. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. So this is the basis for defining a, or labeling Mr. 
Kurnaz as an enemy combatant. This was, and I am going to let 
Mr. Nadler explore the second basis, but that is, I think, reflective 
of the process that was put in place by this administration when 
these individuals who are detained at Guantanamo were brought 
to that facility and held. And I would suggest that that particular 
episode reflects a total lack of due process, a process that is dig-
nified by calling it a process. It just simply didn’t exist. And we 
wonder why we are criticized internationally and by many in this 
country. 

With that, let me yield. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And I am going to conclude. Mr. Chairman, 

thank you very much for that very articulate, but really framing 
the conclusions of which I want to just adhere to. 

Let me just, in conclusion, put on the record that this is a great 
country. Why? Because there are written constitutional provisions 
that acknowledge, in spite of the treatment of women and those of 
us who are African American, in the early stages of the Constitu-
tion, the writing of the Constitution, there certainly was a frame-
work of due process and a framework of a trial by one’s peers. I 
think what we have here is a skewed system, where this adminis-
tration knew what they were doing when they labeled individuals 
enemy combatants, and therefore extinguished basic rights. 

Mr. Chairman, I think you have uncovered, as we have done over 
the years, and I look forward to working with my friend and col-
league from Judiciary, a fractured system that we now need to turn 
right side up, and to again, to address the question of enemy com-
batant and all of its failures. 

I think the interesting point is, Mr. Kurnaz is in Germany and 
he was able to return home. And I think the Germans are not in-
terested in having terrorists come back home or allow them to run 
freely. And that is what Mr. Kurnaz is, because they understand 
his innocence. 

Mr. Chairman, I would hope that we can collectively and collabo-
ratively, and you are on the Judiciary Committee, assess, and 
through this committee, a new structure for this situation at Guan-
tanamo Bay, which many of us have already called for its closing, 
but to prepare for the future to reorder and possibly to eliminate, 
to eliminate by legislation the term ‘‘enemy combatant’’ and what 
it means if it does not allow a due process that would have allowed 
Mr. Kurnaz in 2002 or 3 to have been able to be heard. And we 
would have been able to remedy his situation if he was heard. 

With that, Mr. Chairman, this is an appalling case that calls for 
our remedy, and I thank you for it. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the gentlelady, and I now call on the 
chair of the Constitutional Subcommittee of the Judiciary Com-
mittee, Mr. Nadler, for questions that he might have. 

Mr. NADLER. I thank the chairman, and I thank the chairman for 
holding this very important hearing. And I thank the witness, Mr. 
Kurnaz, for being willing to testify to us after he has ample reason, 
unfortunately, to refuse indignantly to have anything to do with 
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the United States, since the United States has treated him abomi-
nably, and I would think, totally against our own laws. And I hope 
that people in the administration will eventually be held account-
able at law for what has been done here. 

Let me summarize, if I can. I hope we are still in communication 
with Mr.——

Mr. DELAHUNT. We are. 
Mr. NADLER. Let me summarize, if I can. The CSRT announced 

two reasons for his enemy combatant designation. First, that his 
friend, Mr. Bilgin, was committing a suicide bombing 2 years after 
Mr. Kurnaz was in incarceration, even though Mr. Bilgin obviously 
didn’t commit a suicide bombing since he is alive and well today, 
and secondly that Mr. Kurnaz had enrolled to take some lessons 
from a Muslim missionary group called the Jama’at al Tablighi, if 
I am pronouncing it correctly, which allegedly has had several 
members who have, at some time, engaged in hostility to the 
United States. 

Are those the two reasons why the CSRT said that Mr. Kurnaz 
was an enemy combatant? 

Mr. AZMY. Those are the two reasons. Just to refine the second 
one, it was merely that he associated with this group, and specifi-
cally ‘‘received food and lodging from this group,’’ which as you 
point out——

Mr. NADLER. Does Mr. Kurnaz or Mr. Azmy, do you know how 
many members the organization has? 

Mr. AZMY. Many million members. 
Mr. NADLER. It is about 40 million, right? 
Mr. AZMY. That is right. 
Mr. NADLER. So in other words, by the standards of the CSRT—

and of the 40 million, how many have been convicted of any crimes 
of terrorism? 

Mr. AZMY. I am not aware of any particular number, but the 
United States has placed them on some list because out of those 
40 million you could find—you could trace a handful who have—
they may have individually made connections. 

Mr. NADLER. So a handful of people who are associated with es-
sentially a religious group, missionary group, a group that charac-
terizes itself as peaceful, and has 40 million people in it, and a 
handful who may not have been so peaceful, therefore anybody as-
sociated with that group in any way, this is evidence that they are 
terrorists? 

Mr. AZMY. That is right, Mr. Nadler. And that is consistent with 
the administration’s view? A mere association. 

Mr. NADLER. A mere association not with a terrorist group, but 
with a huge group that may have a couple of people associated 
with it that are terrorists shows that you are a terrorist? 

Mr. AZMY. That is right. 
Mr. NADLER. Now, in no American court would this be held as 

evidence. 
Mr. AZMY. No, it wouldn’t. And in fact, in an American court, in 

her decision in January 2005 Judge Green, before her decision was 
indefinitely stayed, noticed the attenuated nature of these charges 
and said in an American court this would not satisfy due process 
for unlawful detention, but that never got to proceed, that decision. 
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Mr. NADLER. Why was it indefinitely stayed? 
Mr. AZMY. The government appealed the decision. So it has been 

stayed. And the Congress passed first, the Detainee Treatment Act, 
and then, the Military Commissions Act. And it is this decision, 
under a different name, that is on appeal in the Supreme Court. 

Mr. NADLER. That is the Boumediene case. 
Mr. AZMY. Boumediene case, that is right. 
Mr. NADLER. Now, we have evidence—we are told here that the 

United States Government knew definitively that Mr. Kurnaz was 
innocent. A September 30th memorandum from a military official 
states his innocence. A May 23rd memorandum from General Mal-
low to the General Counsel for the Department of Defense reports 
that CITF is not aware of evidence that Kurnaz is a terrorist. And 
a September 2002 declassified memo from a German intelligence 
officer to the Chancellor’s Office states USA considers Kurnaz’s in-
nocence—innocence to be proven. So his CSRT hearing occurs in 
2004. The only evidence that he is a terrorist is nonsense, that he 
is associated with someone who committed a suicide bombing who 
is alive and well. 

Mr. Kurnaz or Mr. Azmy, do you know if the CSRT was made 
aware of this evidence, of this exculpatory evidence? 

Mr. AZMY. I am not certain, Your Honor. If they were made 
aware of it, they did not make any effort to consider it in any way. 
It was simply ignored on the record as we know it. 

Mr. NADLER. Did you know that evidence at—were you rep-
resenting him? 

Mr. AZMY. I was his lawyer, but I was not allowed to participate 
in the CSRT. 

Mr. NADLER. A lawyer is not allowed to participate in the CSRT? 
Mr. AZMY. That is right. 
Mr. NADLER. Was Mr. Kurnaz aware of this evidence? 
Mr. AZMY. No, he was not made aware of this evidence. He was 

not allowed to see it. 
Mr. NADLER. He was not aware of it, so he could not bring it to 

the attention of the CSRT. 
Mr. AZMY. That is exactly right. 
Mr. NADLER. And you don’t know whether they were aware of it. 
Mr. AZMY. No, I don’t. 
Mr. NADLER. Now, under the law, was it anybody’s duty in the 

United States Government to bring this evidence, this evidence 
that said the United States had concluded he was totally innocent, 
to the attention of the CSRT? 

Mr. AZMY. Under a properly constructed version of the law. 
Mr. NADLER. No, I didn’t ask that. Under the law they were op-

erating under. Obviously, under any properly civilized law this 
would have to be brought to the attention of a court, but I won’t 
dignify the CSRT with the term of ‘‘court.’’ But my question is, 
under the law as it was operating, was it anybody’s duty to bring 
to the attention of this so-called court the definitive evidence that 
he was in fact innocent? 

Mr. AZMY. There was no absolute duty, no. 
Mr. NADLER. There was no duty. And we don’t know whether the 

CSRT knew about this at the time? 
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Mr. AZMY. I have no information one way or the other if they 
were aware of it. We know they didn’t consider it. 

Mr. NADLER. Mr. Chairman, I would hope that we will subpoena 
the members of the CSRT at that time, and all people—and people 
who knew about this, certainly General Mallow and whoever else 
knew about this, and ask if they bothered, and if not, why not, to 
make available what they knew as definitive evidence of this per-
son’s innocence to the so-called court that was trying him. And I 
would ask the members of the CSRT whether they knew about it 
and if they made any attempt to find out about it. So I would hope 
we would subpoena these people. 

I want to say—let me just ask one other thing. Now Judge Green 
pointed out in 2005, I think it was, that in no properly organized 
court would this have been—would he not have been found inno-
cent because there was no real evidence of guilt whatsoever. The 
two pieces of evidence were nonsense. And we had the exculpatory 
information that proved his innocence which wasn’t there. But he 
spent 5 years in Guantanamo despite having committed no wrong. 

Mr. Kurnaz, has anybody from the United States Government 
apologized to you? 

Mr. KURNAZ. No, nobody apologized for anything. 
Mr. NADLER. Has anyone expressed that—when you were re-

leased, they asked you to sign documents admitting guilt? 
Mr. KURNAZ. Yes. Shortly before they brought me to the plane, 

they brought me in a room and brought me those same papers and 
told me if I am going to sign I will leave that place, and if not I 
will stay for the rest of my life over there. 

Mr. NADLER. Okay. Do you know who made that threat to you? 
Mr. KURNAZ. It was officers. High rank. I don’t know them real 

well. But they came with cameras for making films during this. 
Mr. NADLER. Because I will certainly tell you that someone who 

tells a prisoner that if you sign the document you will be released 
and if you don’t you will be held in jail for life is committing, I be-
lieve, a crime. They are certainly committing a crime under our 
law. And certainly the people who tortured you, as you described 
it, by hanging you from the ceiling, by putting your head in the 
water, and punching you while your head was being held, they 
were committing crimes under American law. And they ought to be 
held accountable. And the people who authorized that conduct 
ought to be held accountable. And I certainly hope that in the next 
few years we will hold these people criminally accountable. 

There is not much else to say. Let me on behalf of the United 
States, express to you, sir, my regret and apologies. The United 
States should never engage in conduct like this. And let me say 
also in comment with what Mr. Rohrabacher said before, the 
United States was viciously and savagely attacked. The attack oc-
curred in my district. I knew people who were killed then. That is 
not an excuse for behavior that was not simply mistakes. Some of 
the behavior that is described here was savage, highly illegal, 
wrong, and not simply mistakes. Mistakes happen. Nobody is per-
fect. But unlawful conduct, savage treatment, holding people in jail 
knowing they are innocent, not allowing the so-called court to see 
the evidence of their innocence, these aren’t mistakes, these are 
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acts unworthy of a nation of laws. And they should not have hap-
pened and they must not be permitted to happen. 

I would say one other thing. Some of us—I have introduced legis-
lation, Mr. Delahunt I believe is a co-sponsor, some others are, we 
call it the Restore the Constitution Act. Among other things, it re-
stores habeas corpus. Among other things—which would mean that 
you have to justify to a real court, not a kangaroo court like the 
CSRT, why someone is being deprived of liberty. It would specifi-
cally repeal some of the provisions of the Military Commissions Act 
and the Detainee Treatment Act that seek to make legal these ob-
viously illegal and uncivilized acts. And I hope that there will ar-
rive a day in the not too distant future when this Congress will 
pass this kind of legislation, and when officials of the current—and 
when officials who did these things will be held to account in a 
proper American court. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I thank the gentleman, and I am going to yield 
to my colleague, our colleague from Arizona, Mr. Flake. 

Mr. FLAKE. I thank the chairman for yielding, and thank him for 
holding this hearing. This, in combination with the hearing that 
was held on rendition, has brought to light some very troubling 
things. 

I would add to what the gentleman from New York said about 
this being savage. It also seems to be systematic. This is not a one-
time occurrence that could be written off as a mistake. And so I 
find it very troubling, and want to join my colleagues here in offer-
ing an apology as well. 

Let me ask, Mr. Kurnaz, when the—you said that you had no 
idea that the German Government had been working for your re-
lease. How long do you know now that the German Government 
was working with our Government to secure your release? 

Mr. DOCKE. Excuse me, my client didn’t really understand the 
question. Was the question how long did negotiations between Ger-
many and the United States took place for the release? 

Mr. FLAKE. Yes. Was that a period of months? Was that over a 
couple of years? How long did that take? 

Mr. DOCKE. It started in January 2006 with a visit of Chancellor 
Merkel at President Bush in Washington, and it ended August 24 
in 2006. 

Mr. FLAKE. Those are obviously high level negotiations. Were 
lower level negotiations going on for a period before that? 

Mr. DOCKE. After the top level in January, the negotiations took 
place on all different levels up to August 2006. 

Mr. FLAKE. Okay. Thank you. I just thought it was important 
what the gentleman from New York, the line of questioning with 
regard to—just prior to your release that there was an attempt 
made again to exact some kind of confession. Had this happened 
on a number of occasions? Was this typical of the interrogation, 
where they would try at the end to get you to confess? How many 
times would you say that this occurred similar to the last time? 

Mr. KURNAZ. I don’t know how many times this happened, but 
it was very often. And I don’t know, I really don’t know how many 
times, but it was very often during those 5 years. It started in 
Kandahar, and even from my release they just tried it every time 
again. 
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Mr. FLAKE. You mentioned the bucket of water that your head 
was submersed in. Was that a one-time occurrence or a number of 
times? 

Mr. KURNAZ. With the water treatment was happened just once. 
Mr. FLAKE. And you mentioned being suspended upside down—

or I am sorry, by your arms, I guess. Was that a one-time occur-
rence or many times? 

Mr. KURNAZ. It was once for 5 days. 
Mr. FLAKE. Over a period of time for 5 days you were—your 

arms were shackled. 
Mr. KURNAZ. Yes. I did hang on chains for 5 days. Just when the 

doctor came to check if I am still okay or if I can survive or not, 
and then they put me back down. And if they said okay, they put 
me back up. 

Mr. FLAKE. All right. I thank the chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I am just going to ask a few questions of Mr. 

Azmy. And it is my understanding that the Detainee Treatment 
Act process requires the court hearing a detainee’s position to ac-
cept all of the factual findings of the CSRT panel. Is that correct? 

Mr. AZMY. That is right. You must assume—you assume that the 
factual findings of the CSRT are correct. And under the procedure 
created by the MCA and the DTA, you are only really permitted 
to see if the CSRT followed its own procedures. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. So there is no way to challenge the facts as re-
ported by the Combatant Status Review Panel? 

Mr. AZMY. That is exactly right. So counsel in a DTA proceeding 
cannot present new evidence. You presume the evidence by the 
CSRT is correct. So in this case——

Mr. DELAHUNT. And that is as if it was an irrebuttable presump-
tion? 

Mr. AZMY. Yes, it is fixed in fact and cannot be contradicted by 
any objective facts to the contrary. So in this case——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me take advantage of the fact that there are 
five attorneys before me. Do any of you consider that to even, in 
any way, reflect due process? 

Mr. DENBEAUX. No. 
Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. No. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Colonel Abraham? 
Colonel ABRAHAM. Sir, if I may, as a member of a CSRT panel, 

Panel 23—I am sorry, as a member of Tribunal Panel 23 that 
found the detainee that was subject to that tribunal not to be an 
enemy combatant, a panel that was overturned a few months later, 
not only do I as a lawyer not find that to comport with due process, 
but at the time of our hearing we did not accept those presump-
tions as irrebuttable, a position that was not shared in the vast 
majority, if not all but a few of the CSRTs. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Colonel Abraham, I am going to ask you to exer-
cise some restraint. I really want to get to you, because you have, 
as the saying goes, the inside view of this process. That does not 
necessarily exclude consideration of a hybrid court, if you will. I see 
Professor Sulmasy——

Mr. SULMASY. Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Please proceed. 
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Mr. SULMASY. I just think this begs that answer because of what 
we are talking about in terms of the CSRT, you have to look at it 
from a law enforcement perspective, which we would look, and you, 
as a former Federal prosecutor and the other lawyers on the panel, 
or from a law of war perspective, which would be presumptively 
the Article 5 tribunals, which still are embodied in the Geneva 
Conventions, which are similar—and there is no appellate right 
from an Article 5 procedure for presumption of prisoner of war in 
combat. So I think you have this distinction. Again, this begs the 
need for something, because this is a unique entity and a unique 
conflict. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I take it, Professor, you are not an advocate nec-
essarily for CSRT processes. 

Mr. SULMASY. Correct. I think that—but the confusion with the 
CSRT——

Mr. DELAHUNT. But we now have 275 detainees——
Mr. SULMASY. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. That are in limbo. I just want to go 

back to the issue of association. And if we could swap, once more, 
Mr. Azmy, with Mr. Sulmasy, I want to be clear if the standard is 
support individuals and organizations hostile to the U.S., does this 
incorporate the necessity to find an awareness on the part of the 
individual? 

Mr. AZMY. No. Under the enemy combatant definition used as 
part of the CSRT, mere support is enough. There need not be 
knowledge, there need not be materiality, and there need not be in-
tent. And you don’t have to believe me, the government conceded 
as much in part of this litigation when they conceded that hypo-
thetical example involving a little old lady from Switzerland. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. The little old lady from Switzerland. Tell us, 
please, about the little old lady from Switzerland. 

Mr. AZMY. Suppose she writes a check to what she believes is an 
Afghan charity that turns out to be a front for the Taliban or al-
Qaeda. Could this person be an enemy combatant under the defini-
tion used in the CSRT? The government has said yes. Because 
there is no intent or knowledge requirement. Could this woman be 
taken to Guantanamo, Judge Green asks? The government says 
yes. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. So it is the government that is saying yes in this 
case? 

Mr. AZMY. Absolutely. And the answer to that question had to be 
yes. At the time that this hearing took place in December 2005, the 
United States had rounded up hundreds of people who were le-
gally, if not physically, little old ladies from Switzerland. So nec-
essarily—and they had justified their detention. So necessarily the 
answer to that question would be yes in the bizarre CSRT legal re-
gime. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Well, I want to thank you, Mr. Azmy. I certainly 
want to thank Mr. Kurnaz. Let me echo the statements of all who 
have spoken relative to your particular situation. And I wish to 
convey to you, sir, that while recognizing what you have been 
through and the experience that you have had, please know that 
the American people are a good people, a moral people, and take 
pride in what we stand for. Sometimes there are occasions when 
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our rhetoric does not match our deeds. But here in our Govern-
ment, under our system, we work diligently to redress the wrongs 
that we perpetrate. And we are not embarrassed to say that we 
made mistakes. That is what being an American is all about. That 
is what being a true patriot, an American patriot, is about. Yes, we 
are human. We do err. But we will do all that we can to rectify 
the mistakes that we have made. And I am going to excuse Mr. 
Kurnaz, and thank you so much for your participation today. It 
was very revealing. 

Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman? Mr. Chairman, could I ask one ques-
tion? 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Sure. 
Mr. MORAN. Is the witness aware of any recording, whether it be 

transcript or video recording, when he was told, for example, to 
sign papers that he knew were untrue under threat of further pun-
ishment and an indefinite detention? Is there any evidence that we 
have that there is evidence that exists that this took place, or was 
it all in a secret proceeding, unrecorded proceeding? 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Azmy, or if you or Mr. Kurnaz could respond 
to Congressman Moran’s question. If you are aware. 

Mr. KURNAZ. I am sure there are many films about those things, 
but I don’t know if they get destroyed after or not. But there was, 
in the interrogation room, there were cameras. But I don’t know if 
those cameras worked or not, if there was—if they took filmings 
about it or not. But there were cameras in the room. 

Mr. MORAN. So there were cameras in the room. You just don’t 
know whether they were recording or not. Well, that is interesting, 
Mr. Chairman. There may be evidence available that corroborates 
this testimony. And obviously we have every reason to believe it, 
as does the German Government. 

Thank you. I am sorry for the interruption, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. No, thank you, Mr. Moran. And Mr. Kurnaz, 

thank you once more for your participation today. And we will ex-
cuse you from this hearing, along with your outstanding attorney, 
Mr. Azmy. Thank you. And Mr. Docke. 

And let’s continue with our—the rest of our panel. Mr. Stafford 
Smith. 

STATEMENT OF CLIVE STAFFORD SMITH, ESQ., DIRECTOR, 
REPRIEVE 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. Mr. Chairman, first let me say thank you 
very much for the invitation to this hearing. And also as an Amer-
ican, albeit one with a slightly strange British accent, let me say, 
your holding this hearing is what makes me proud to be an Amer-
ican. And I would like to take this opportunity, if I may, Congress 
Moran, to thank you personally. We haven’t met, but you have 
been immensely helpful to my military co-counsel, Lieutenant Colo-
nel Yvonne Bradley. And I want to thank you for doing that. Thank 
you, sir. A reputation is very hard to win and very often easily lost. 
And I do want to focus mainly here on what we can do in the fu-
ture to repair the damage that we have created. 

But I think really, what I bring to the table today is, mainly, the 
80-odd prisoners that my office has represented down in Guanta-
namo Bay, where we have tried to help repair the United States 
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Constitution, which is, Mr. Ranking Member, I think something we 
could teach the Europeans. The Constitution would be a very fine 
idea, even in my other home country, Great Britain. But let me tell 
you just about three of the prisoners who are still in Guantanamo 
Bay who my office represents, because this is what we need to re-
pair right now. 

One is a chap called Mohammed Hussein Abdallah. He is a 
teacher, and he is a father of 11 people, originally a Somali refugee. 
He left Somalia many, many years ago to escape the early days of 
the conflict that we sadly know continues to this day. And the fam-
ily settled in Pakistan in the early 1990s, and he was recognized 
as an UNHCR refugee in 1993. And for the next several years the 
Abdallah family lived quietly in Pakistan, minding their own busi-
ness. Mr. Abdallah taught orphans in a Red Crescent school in a 
place called Jalozai, a refugee camp outside Peshawar, which was 
housing many Afghan refugees who themselves had fled from the 
conflict in Afghanistan. One night Pakistani soldiers burst in, 
grabbed him. And he is one of the many people, Mr. Chairman, you 
mentioned bounties, he is one of the many people who were sold 
to the United States for bounty. 

Now look, we all recognize, everybody now recognizes that Mr. 
Abdallah is innocent. The United States Military has recognized it. 
It has been conceded by everybody. And yet he is still in Guanta-
namo Bay. And it has been recognized for months and months, in-
deed flowing into years now. And the question is why. And the 
question is why we are not achieving something to get him out of 
there. And part of the problem is that the different sides are not 
talking, that we, as the lawyers who could help immensely in find-
ing locations that these people can be taken to, the State Depart-
ment won’t even talk to us. I have a member of my staff in 
Somaliland right now. Somaliland is recognized by our Govern-
ment. It is stable. My staff member is talking to their government 
right now. They are willing to take him back. And all we want is 
to be able to talk to the State Department so we can get one person 
back. 

Mr. Abdallah is a granddad. He has limited years left on this 
planet. And it is very urgent for him, that we get him out of Guan-
tanamo Bay to spend those last years with his grandchildren and 
his family. 

Second person I want to talk about is Mohammed El Gharani. 
And there was mention earlier on about cigarettes being stubbed 
out on his arm. That happened to him. And look, I have seen it. 
I have seen his arm. It is pretty obvious when cigarette burns have 
been used. And the prisoners don’t have cigarettes to do it to them-
selves in Guantanamo Bay. He is indeed one of the prisoners who 
was interviewed by the FBI. And you mentioned the report that 
came out today. I sat in the room while the FBI questioned him 
about the abuse that they saw of my client. And so it is certainly 
not just coming from me or from Mr. El Gharani. 

He was 14 years old at the time he was seized in Pakistan. He 
is now 21. He is still there. He spent over 6 years in U.S. custody 
without any trial. He is originally from Medina in Saudi Arabia, 
though he is a Chad national. And he is not recognized as a Saudi 
Arabian national. And one of the tragedies of the racism in Saudi 



85

Arabia is, if you are not a Saudi national, and you have black skin, 
you don’t get to go to secondary school. And the reason he ended 
up going to Pakistan is to learn computers and to learn English in 
Pakistan. He had only just got there when he was snatched up, 
sold for a bounty, and indeed ended up in Guantanamo Bay. And 
he was held—when he was held by the Pakistanis he was hung by 
his wrists also. And you know, one of the sad things that I have 
been involved in over the last few years, just as a matter of inter-
est, is looking to see what the Spanish Inquisition called the stress 
positions when they used them. And maybe hanging by your wrists 
doesn’t sound so bad until you learned that the Spanish Inquisition 
called that ‘‘strappado.’’ And they did it because it dislocates your 
shoulders. And it is excruciatingly painful. And it is the same thing 
that Mr. Kurnaz was talking about a little while ago. 

When I first got to see him in 2005, it reflects on some of the 
tragic mistakes we have made down there, that the military 
thought he was 10 years older than he actually is. And I made the 
delicate suggestion that perhaps we could figure it out by getting 
his birth certificate. It is not so difficult. And we got that from 
Saudi Arabia, confirming that he was born in November 1986, and 
he had indeed been 14 at the time he was seized in Pakistan. And, 
you know, the main allegation that has been made against him 
over all these years that remains to this day is that in 1998 he was 
a member of the London cell of al-Qaeda. Well, if that is true, he 
was 11 years old. And he was somehow transported there by the 
Starship Enterprise because he had never been out of Saudi Ara-
bia. And I am glad to say, actually in one of his recent interroga-
tions, that the guy who was doing it, apologized to him that he was 
still required to ask these silly questions about whether he was in 
the London cell of al-Qaeda. 

This child has made repeated suicide attempts, and he has tried 
to slash his wrists. And you know, he still is a kid, and we should 
be treating him as a child rather than as—the way he has been 
treated in Guantanamo Bay. He is in Camp 5 right now. 

I spent 25 years representing people on death row in the Deep 
South, and I have been to all the prisons where people are held 
down there, and I got to say, I have not seen any individual who 
was held under the same circumstances as Mohammed is in Guan-
tanamo Bay today. And you know, I invite you, long ago when they 
raised this red herring that you shouldn’t be allowed to talk to my 
clients because they have Geneva Convention rights that gives 
them privacy, I had my clients sign waivers because I want them 
to talk to you. And I want them to talk to anyone who wants to 
go talk to them, quite frankly. And I will give you waivers today. 
And I don’t need to be there. You can talk to any of these three 
people we are talking about by yourselves. Be my guest. All I want 
you to do is have that opportunity. 

Third person I want to talk about is the chap that Congressman 
Moran, you have been very helpful for us with Lieutenant Colonel 
Bradley. He is a British resident. He is from London. He was 
seized by the Pakistani immigration authorities at Karachi airport 
on the 10th of April, 2002, when he was trying to take a plane back 
to Britain. Now, he was interrogated by both the United States and 
by the British in Pakistan. The British said to the United States 
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that he was a nobody, a janitor. And indeed, he was a janitor from 
Kensington. Nevertheless, the U.S. came to the conclusion that he 
knew more than he was saying, so they rendered him. 

You know, when I went to law school in New York at Columbia 
many, many years ago, it never occurred to me that one day I 
would be sitting across the table from one of my clients talking to 
him about how my Government took him to Morocco. And it wasn’t 
on some Club Med vacation. And they had him tortured for 18 
months, including, and excuse me for saying this in public, they 
took a razor blade to his penis. And talk about photographs, we 
know the name of the woman, the U.S. personnel, that took the 
pictures of his genitals when he was taken back into U.S. custody 
on January 21, 2004. We have done a lot of investigation on this. 
I would be glad to give you the names. Please issue a subpoena. 
I would be very grateful if you would issue a subpoena for me. 

There are some things I can’t talk to you about here because they 
are classified. I can’t talk to you about, you know, if I happen hypo-
thetically to have photographs of things that would be helpful. I 
wish someone would subpoena me, because I would love the oppor-
tunity for the world to see, or you guys to see, such issues that per-
haps would go beyond merely taking my word for some of the 
things that Binyam has told me. 

But you know, the problem with all of this process, all we ask 
for someone like Binyam Mohamed is give him a fair trial or send 
him back to Britain. And you are quite right, Congressman, to say 
the Europeans should step up to the plate. I am glad to say that, 
largely through bullying through my office, we have got them to 
take four people so far, and we are doing—we are trying to help 
out a little more on that. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Just one, because you made reference, just 
say I think it is time for our European friends to put up or shut 
up. And it is very easy for them to put up. If they feel that we have 
done a tremendous amount of wrong here, let them take in these 
people. And we may well have done wrong with a number of them. 
We need to admit that and not to have policies where some of these 
things happen. But if they are as outraged as they suggest, put up 
or shut up. Take these people in or quit yakking as if you are mor-
ally superior to us. 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. And I agree with that, but you know, we 
have to do another thing from our end, because when the British 
finally did take four British residents back who were not British 
citizens, what the Department of Defense did here was, the mo-
ment the British had done that, doing us a favor, they issued these 
ridiculous press releases, where I was threatening them with defa-
mation litigation, where they wanted to say, well, we didn’t make 
a mistake after all, so let me tell you how bad these dudes are. We 
cannot ask our allies to do the right thing and then stab them in 
the back the moment they do, do the right thing. 

There was an agreement between the British Government and 
our own Government not to do that briefing against these people. 
We did it and we embarrassed them. So, you know, there are two 
sides to this story. But I will tell you one thing, the British Govern-
ment has agreed to take Binyam Mohamed home. They are begging 
for him to go home right now. And we need to send him back to 
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Britain and let the British take responsibility for him. Because if 
we don’t, we are embarrassing our closest ally. 

I speak as a schizophrenic here, since I have got a British pass-
port too. But we sued the British Government just 2 weeks ago, be-
cause they have got evidence that Binyam was tortured, they have 
got evidence that they told the United States he was a janitor in 
Pakistan, they have got evidence that they knew he was going to 
be rendered to Morocco, and they are going to have to turn it over 
to us. And a British court will order them to turn it over to us. And 
if we leave them in the position that Binyam Mohamed is being 
held in Guantanamo Bay, it is my job, sadly, to embarrass the Brit-
ish Government and force them to turn that evidence over. But it 
is not a nice thing for us as Americans to do, to put them in that 
position. 

So in this context, I think Binyam Mohamed is certainly a strong 
example of why we need to be closing Guantanamo Bay. But let me 
conclude. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Stafford Smith follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CLIVE STAFFORD SMITH, ESQ., DIRECTOR, REPRIEVE 

THROWING AWAY GOODWILL IN GUANTÁNAMO BAY 

Good Afternoon, Chairman Delahunt, and members of the subcommittee. Thank 
you for holding this hearing and for inviting me. 

I am an Anglo-American lawyer. I spent ten years working in Atlanta, a further 
eleven in New Orleans, and the past four based in London. When I was sworn in 
as a U.S. citizen several years ago, U.S. District Court Judge Helen G. Berrigan, 
who was conducting the ceremony, kindly remarked that I had for years been ful-
filling my new oath of citizenship, performing civil rights work for indigent pris-
oners. This, she said, was what it meant to up-hold the U.S. Constitution and the 
American way of life. 

I became involved in the litigation over Guantánamo Bay at the very beginning, 
in early 2002, because I believed that the evisceration of the Rule of Law was con-
trary to everything that I swore to up-hold as a U.S. citizen and as a member of 
the bar. 

I believed then that Guantánamo Bay would make everyone a loser. Most of all 
I feared that the U.S. would itself suffer if the Rule of Law became an early victim 
of the ‘War on Terror.’ On September 12, 2001, as the victim of an unpardonable 
crime, the U.S. enjoyed a reservoir of goodwill unparalleled in our history. Sadly, 
that reservoir has long since drained away, sucked out in part by the images of 
Muslim men in their Guantánamo orange uniforms. 

A reputation is often hard-won, but it is always easily lost. We have tarnished 
our reputation in the past six years, yet we can and must regain it. We need to 
understand our mistakes, redress them, and move forward to the future that is 
promised by the American ideal. 

I have made at least 17 trips on behalf of my Guantánamo clients to countries 
in Europe, the Middle East and North Africa. Everywhere I go I meet the same 
question: What is the U.S. doing holding prisoners for year upon year in 
Guantánamo Bay, without any meaningful due process? There is a great deal of 
anger. There is sadness—that the U.S. has created a new word for inequity, and 
that word is Guantánamo. 

Yet there is hope amid the darkness: Thankfully, when I explain how American 
lawyers are willing to help them pro bono, those who I meet—such as family mem-
bers of prisoners and even the former prisoners themselves—say that they do not 
hate the American people; however, they are strongly opposed to what they view 
as the mistakes of the Bush Administration. They view Guantánamo as an aberra-
tion, an error from which the U.S. can recover. 

Yet we cannot expect to recover our reputation without action. As one 
Guantánamo prisoner said to me: ‘‘If I receive just one act of kindness from an 
American I will forget the years of mistreatment.’’ If, on the other hand, we are un-
willing to admit our mistakes then the damage done to our reputation will never 
be repaired. 
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And there have been many errors. In all honestly, I never believed it possible that 
we would make so many. Some are explained by our policy of paying bounties—a 
minimum of $5,000 per prisoner in Pakistan, for example, which is an enormous 
amount of money there. You essentially purchase a prisoner, apply ‘enhanced inter-
rogation techniques’ to make him confess to the same facts that the bounty seeker 
gave you, and then hold him without due process in Guantánamo. 

It is not my purpose to canvass every injustice that has taken place in 
Guantánamo Bay. Unfortunately, however, the following three examples (selected 
from the clients I help to represent) are reasonably typical. 

Muhammad Hussein Abdallah is a teacher, a father of eleven, and a Somali ref-
ugee. He has spent the last six years held without charge by the U.S. military. Of 
all the tragic and senseless tales to come out of Guantánamo Bay, Mr. Abdallah’s 
is one of the saddest. He led his family out of Somalia years ago to protect them 
from escalating violence—the conflict that plagues Somalia to this day. The family 
settled in Pakistan in the early nineties; UNHCR granted Mr. Abdallah protected 
refugee status in 1993. 

For the next several years, the Abdallahs lived quietly. Mr. Abdallah taught or-
phans at a Red Crescent school in Jalozai, a refugee camp outside Peshawar that 
housed thousands of displaced Afghanis. Pakistani soldiers staged a night time raid 
on his home, took him away from his family, and sold him to American soldiers. 
He has been in military custody ever since. Three months later, his house was raid-
ed again by both the ISI and U.S. forces. During that raid, a soldier reportedly 
stormed into the room where Mr. Abdallah’s son-in-law was sleeping, unarmed. 
Startled, the son-in-law apparently reached for his glasses to see what was hap-
pening—and the soldier shot him. He was killed. 

Mr. Abdallah’s innocence has been proved, and has been conceded by U.S. forces, 
yet he remains in Guantánamo Bay. He remains in Guantánamo because the U.S. 
has, as yet, failed to find him somewhere to go. Yet there is a refuge that would 
be suitable for Mr. Abdallah and the other two Somali prisoners in Guantánamo 
Bay: the small, stable, de facto independent region of northwest Somalia known as 
Somaliland. The government of Somaliland is closely allied with the United States. 
Moreover, high-ranking members of this government—the Ministers of Interior and 
Foreign Affairs, the Speaker of the Parliament, and the leader of the chief opposi-
tion party—have all been alerted by my office to the cases of Somali prisoners in 
Guantánamo Bay. It should, in principle, be relatively straightforward for the U.S. 
to transfer Mr. Abdallah, a UNHCR refugee who is patently innocent of any crime, 
to a friendly regime. For Mr. Abdallah the matter is urgent. He is an aging grand-
father who never posed the slightest threat to the U.S. or its allies. It is no exag-
geration to say he has little time left. His one wish now is to return to his family 
in Somaliland and live out his remaining years in peace with his loved ones. 

Mohammed El Gharani is the second youngest prisoner in Guantánamo Bay 
today. He was 14 when he was seized in Pakistan. Today he is 21, having now spent 
six and a half years in United States custody without a trial. Mohammed was born 
in medina, Saudi Arabia, in November 1986. He loved playing football and earned 
money for his family working after school selling bottles of water or prayer beads. 
His family is from Africa, and he is a national of Chad. He is a very intelligent 
young man. He dreamed of being a doctor, but the extreme discrimination in Saudi 
Arabia is reminiscent of the Deep South in the 1950s. His dark skin cut off his op-
tions, and Mohammed was forced to leave school at 14. A friend suggested he go 
to Pakistan to study English and computers, and he followed this advice. 

Mohammed states that not long after his arrival in Karachi, he went to a mosque 
at prayer time. Police surrounded the building and arrested everyone inside. Mo-
hammed told the Pakistani police that he was there to study and had arrived only 
recently, but this did him no good. He was hung for hours by his wrists, so high 
that only the tips of his toes touched the ground—a torture technique called 
strappado by the Spanish Inquisition. He was beaten repeatedly. 

It is a sad comment on the quality of some of the intelligence in Guantánamo that 
when I finally obtained access to Mohammed, the U.S. military still thought he was 
ten years older than his real age. Confirming his true date of birth was simple, 
through records from Saudi Arabia. 

More than six years later, Mohammed has never been formally charged with any 
crime. The main allegation against him remains that he was a member of an Al 
Qaeda cell in London in 1998. The suggestion is ludicrous, and recently his interro-
gator has had the decency to apologize for the fact that the allegation has still not 
been dismissed: Mohammed would have been just 11 years old at the time—and had 
never been outside Saudi Arabia. 

Today, Mohammed is kept in the maximum security Camp V. He is housed in a 
cell that is entirely made of steel. The neon lights are on 24 hours a day. He has 
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nothing to do all day. Mohamed has also faced totally unacceptable abuse. Perhaps 
most damaging, the racial abuse has continued throughout his incarceration. 

He has been deeply depressed and has made several suicide attempts, including 
slashing his wrists, trying to hang himself and running head-first into the wall as 
hard as he could. 

Saudi Arabia refuses to take responsibility for him, so Chad seems to be the only 
option for his release. However, until his volunteer legal representatives travelled 
to Chad, the Chad government reported that there had been no efforts by the U.S. 
to negotiated his release to the country of his nationality. He remains in 
Guantánamo Bay. 

Finally, let me mention Binyam Mohamed, a British resident from London. At Ka-
rachi airport on 10 April 2002, Binyam was seized by Pakistani authorities when 
he was trying to take a plane home to England. He was interrogated by both Amer-
ican and British officials. The British confirmed to the U.S. that he was a ‘‘no-
body’’—a janitor from London. Nevertheless, the U.S. decided that he knew more 
than he was saying. 

On 21 July 2002 Binyam was rendered to Morocco on a CIA plane. When I went 
to law school at Columbia in New York, I never thought I would sit across from 
a client for three days to talk about how he was tortured at the behest of my gov-
ernment. Some of it hardly bears repeating. For example, the Moroccans took a 
razor blade to his penis. 

Naturally, Binyam said what his torturers wanted to hear. Sadly, the U.S. mili-
tary now plans to use the bitter fruit of this abuse to prosecute him in a military 
commission. This is not only wrong, but it places our closest allies, particularly the 
British, in an intolerable position. There have been inquiries into Binyam’s ren-
dition to torture in the Council of Europe, the British parliament and now even in 
Portugal. 

Two weeks ago Binyam’s U.K lawyers sued the British government to force them 
to provide the proof that Binyam is (a) a ‘‘nobody,’’ a janitor, (b) was tortured, and 
(c) that the UK provided evidence to the US that was used by the Moroccan tor-
turers. We know the UK has this material, and you can imagine the political dif-
ficulties that they face when forced to disclose this in the hugely embarrassing con-
text of a U.S. military tribunal. 

The U.K. has asked that Binyam Mohamed be returned to the U.K., where he will 
face any legal proceedings that the U.K. chooses to initiate. The U.K. is willing to 
be responsible for his custody and control. The U.S. should repatriate him rather 
than prolong and exacerbate the damage that this case has done both to the reputa-
tion of the U.S. and to Anglo-American relations. 

The opinions I express today are purely my own. Yet I hope you will join me when 
I say how sad it is that we have squandered so much goodwill around the world. 
It is important to focus on the future. However, we cannot expect to rehabilitate our 
own reputation unless we recognize the errors of the past, seek to make amends as 
best we can, and avoid similar mistakes in the future. 

Thank you.

Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman, if I might just say, I can confirm 
this, his sister is an American citizen and a constituent of mine, 
lives in Northern Virginia. We can verify everything that Mr. Staf-
ford Smith has said. Not that he would be questioned, but I know 
this to be——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I don’t want to cut anybody short, but we do 
have two other witnesses we want to hear from, and then we are 
going to request that you stay while we go to vote. But I think 
that—and let me implore you to stay, because this is too important 
a hearing not to have the benefit of an exchange with all of you. 
Because I believe this is the first time that many Americans will 
have heard this from people who know what they are talking about 
and are not trying to paint a picture that is so—I don’t want to use 
the word ‘‘false,’’ but I will. 

But let me go to Mr. Denbeaux. And could you—we have only 
got—you are only going to get about 5 or 6 minutes, because I want 
to get to Colonel Abraham as well. And then when we come back 
we will have significantly more time. And everyone on the panel 
here of course is requested to return. 
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Mr. Denbeaux. 

STATEMENT OF MARK P. DENBEAUX, ESQ., PROFESSOR OF 
LAW, SETON HALL UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW 

Mr. DENBEAUX. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am hon-
ored to be here in the sense that I am proud to have the American 
Congress looking into this. I am sad to be here because of the cir-
cumstances that drive it. 

I am not here to tell you about other examples of events that are 
so poignant and so painful as the examples that you have just 
heard. Not because there aren’t many more, but because there are 
in fact many more. I am actually here to tell you what the actual 
record is, based only on an evaluation of the government’s own doc-
uments. 

What I have done with some students of mine from the Seton 
Hall Law School is to review the government records. In every case 
we have assumed to be true everything the government ever said. 
We have not disputed a single proposition. And we have done a se-
ries of reports. And I would like to add, at no time has the Defense 
Department ever challenged the accuracy of our reports, especially, 
and it is significant that the chairman of the Senate Armed Serv-
ices Committee, Senator Levin, directed them if they had any ob-
jections or challenges or disagreements with our report on April 
26th of last year, he gave the Defense Department 30 days to re-
spond. You can well understand a year has gone by, there has been 
deafening silence. 

But what I really want to tell you is the picture that is painted 
here is not consistent with the idea that these are a few aberra-
tions. The really poignant problem we have to face is the systemic 
nature of the problem, and I would simply like to begin by pointing 
out that if you review the evidence the government collected and 
presented as its justification for keeping each of these people in 
Guantanamo, there are several facts that are beyond dispute. I 
think you have mentioned some of them. 

Only 8 percent of the people in Guantanamo are alleged to have 
been fighters for anybody. 

Mr. NADLER. What percent was that? 
Mr. DENBEAUX. Eight percent. Fifty-five percent of those people 

in Guantanamo are never accused of committing a hostile act of 
any sort against anyone. Sixty percent of the people in Guanta-
namo are there because of their association, mostly with the 
Taliban. Sixty percent of the people in Guantanamo are there be-
cause they are associated with the Taliban. And I would like to 
point out one of my students came to me and said that well, that 
was the Government of Afghanistan. It is like being associated 
with your local policeman, your local postman in the United States. 

And my students went through the reports and the data on who 
was there, and I still remember one young man coming to me and 
saying I don’t get it. Where are the bad guys? Where is Mr. Big? 
And one of the references he made was to one of the people whose 
CSRT charges can be read very briefly. This is the entire charge 
against him, which was found sufficient to incarcerate him indefi-
nitely; I believe he is still there. He is associated with the Taliban. 
And the sole evidence of that, according to the government, is that 
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he was conscripted into the Taliban. Two, he engaged in hostilities 
against the United States. That makes this one of the 45 percent 
of the really bad people. We gave the government credit because 
they said he counted as one of those who they alleged had com-
mitted hostile acts. Here are the hostile acts. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Is this gentleman an Afghan that you are 
talking about? 

Mr. DENBEAUX. We believe so. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. You believe so? 
Mr. DENBEAUX. We believe so. We only take the government doc-

uments as they are given. They don’t always identify. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. I understand the people at Guantanamo are 

not basically Afghans. They were in Afghanistan from other coun-
tries. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. Many have been returned to Afghanistan, but 
there are those still there who are from Afghanistan. 

This person, the evidence against him is that he was a cook’s as-
sistant for Taliban forces and that he fled during the Northern Alli-
ance and surrendered to the Northern Alliance. This person is 
being held in Guantanamo, as the best we can tell now, even 
though the only charge against him is he was conscripted into the 
Taliban, he served as a cook, and when the Northern Alliance at-
tacked he surrendered. 

When we listen to the incredibly painful stories of the Uighurs, 
or Mr. Kurnaz, or the examples that Mr. Stafford Smith has just 
given, nobody is speaking for this person. This person, in fact, is 
simply one of the 517 people. This is the evidence. 

Now, when Seton Hall students made their survey we concluded 
that he is associated with the Taliban because they said he was. 
We gave the government credit. The government said he engaged 
in hostilities, so we put him on the side of the ledger that said he 
engaged in hostilities. But most American people don’t believe 
being associated with a governing force, by being conscripted into 
it, would necessarily hold you responsible for everything. And most 
Americans don’t think serving as an assistant cook and surren-
dering is a hostile act. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Professor, can I ask you to focus for a while on 
the issue of recidivism? 

Mr. DENBEAUX. Yes. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. When we were here last week there was a rep-

resentation made through the ranking member that 30 of those 
who had been released had returned to the battlefield, if you will. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. Yes. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. And then when you conclude there, I am going 

to ask the good Colonel to again forebear. We want to have—we are 
going to return and hear from him. So if you could take the next 
3 or 4 minutes then we can accommodate everybody. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. In July 2007, the Defense Department published 
a press release saying that 30 people had returned to the battle. 
And it turns out that we went through and reviewed that entire 
press release and every single statement in it. And we evaluated 
who was there and who wasn’t. I am sorry that Congressman Rohr-
abacher isn’t here, because I will accept the challenge of pointing 
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out the errors in that report at any time that he requests it. And 
it is included——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I am sure he will request it. 
Mr. DENBEAUX. I have actually included it in some of the mate-

rials that I submitted as part of my testimony. 
But a few things in that report. One is the Defense Department 

inexplicably claims that it doesn’t keep track of the people who it 
has released. It is puzzling to me that they would release people 
and not bother to keep track. The press release says they based 
their decision on various intelligence agencies’ reports and news re-
ports. So the entire premise of these 30 people is predicated on no 
systemic review and depends to a large extent on in fact press re-
ports. 

Now, I would like to make it clear that to get to the number of 
30 they had to count as part of the 30 who were recidivists the five 
Uighurs who were released as has been described by Mr. Willett. 
That means of the 30 people who returned to the battlefield, five 
of them are the Uighurs that everybody agrees never were on a 
battlefield, and they have never returned to a battlefield, but they 
have engaged in propaganda activity against the United States. 
That seems to be as best we can determine, some sort of op-ed 
piece was written complaining about the circumstances. Another 
three are known as the ‘‘Tipton Three.’’ Mr. Stafford Smith is well 
aware of them. They were released to England. And the hostile act 
that is part of the 30 was their making a documentary called ‘‘The 
Road to Guantanamo.’’ So right off the bat, we start with 30 people, 
eight of whom no one would claim had returned to the battlefield. 

Some of the others—they only identify seven. And I would like 
to make it clear that of the seven, at least two who supposedly re-
turned to the battlefield from Guantanamo, were never in Guanta-
namo. And we have given the benefit of the doubt to them, as to 
two others, because even though their names aren’t there and 
aren’t listed as being in Guantanamo, there would be some cir-
cumstantial evidence that might mean they have been in Guanta-
namo. But in fact, it is certainly possible, and under the govern-
ment’s own records, four of the names alleged to have returned to 
the fight from Guantanamo, were never in Guantanamo. Two abso-
lutely were not. Of the remaining three, two of those, in fact, have 
never returned to the fight, in the sense they have never been cap-
tured on a battlefield, they have never been killed. One person 
seems to have committed suicide. And one person was shot in Rus-
sia in an apartment complex at some point. And he is listed as hav-
ing returned to the battlefield. 

And if I may end, there is this incredibly painful event involving 
what we call ‘‘ISN 220.’’ And that was the one referenced by Mr. 
Rohrabacher. This is the man who supposedly, and I presume it is 
true, carried out a suicide bombing in Iraq. Now, I would like to 
make one thing clear: That man was released in 2005, not as the 
result of any lawyer’s activity, and not even with the permission 
or approval of the military. The military at both his CSRT pro-
ceeding and his ARB proceeding found him to be exceedingly dan-
gerous. Indeed, the military concluded that this person if let go 
would go kill Americans. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Why was he released? 
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Mr. DENBEAUX. You know, my central point I was thinking of 
making, but I am not clever enough to do it, is simply to ask this 
question: Who released this person and why? I would love to have 
someone in the United States explain what it was that caused ISN 
220 to be released, and why after the military said he will kill. This 
is somebody who—West Point did an evaluation of some of our 
work, and they ranked people in terms of dangerousness. And the 
highest level of dangerousness they associated, they had four cri-
teria. The person that the government released after the military 
gave its reasons for why they shouldn’t, that person met three of 
the four criteria that the West Point study said makes him the 
maximum dangerous person in the United States. In fact, if you 
look at the criteria that we have, there are only four people in 
Guantanamo who were both fighters for the Taliban, had com-
mitted hostile acts, and ever been in Tora Bora. This person that 
is released was one of those four. He is in the four——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I think that is a very good question. And I am 
going to ask you, Professor, to deal with my staff. And we will pose 
the question as to the rationale and the reason for the release of 
this individual, who I think we agree is a danger. To me, what it 
says is there is no thoughtful process. There is no rhyme or reason. 
And this is a predicament that impinges on our moral authority as 
well as protecting our national security. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. And if I may close, I think this goes to the whole 
defects in the CSRT process. Everybody is found to be an enemy 
combatant. And they are held in Guantanamo unless the govern-
ment decides to let them go. And the reasons they let them go seem 
to confess the error of their intelligence. One of my students said 
to me, how could you have a press release bragging about making 
mistakes in who you released? And then another student said it is 
worse than that. They are bragging about 30 mistakes, and most 
of them weren’t mistakes. They actually felt as if our Defense De-
partment is claiming they have made 30 mistakes in a press re-
lease, when in fact the best they could claim is two. And then of 
course claiming that the release of 220 somehow proves something 
other than incompetence that threatens our national security is 
hard to imagine. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Denbeaux follows:]
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Mr. DELAHUNT. We shall return. And Colonel, please bear with 
us. We look forward to seeing you maybe in 45 minutes. 

[Recess.] 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me apologize for the intermittent nature of 

this hearing. It is certainly common in Congress to have interrup-
tions. I had hoped today, we did not anticipate we would have votes 
as early as we did. We swore in a new Member from Mississippi, 
and that counted for the earlier hour. And I would have hoped to 
have concluded. But let me, without any further ado, ask Colonel 
Abraham to proceed. 

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN ABRAHAM, ESQ., FINK AND ABRA-
HAM, LLP (RETIRED LIEUTENANT COLONEL, U.S. ARMY, RE-
SERVE) 

Colonel ABRAHAM. Thank you, Chairman Delahunt, and to the 
House Oversight Committee, for permitting me to speak today. I 
begin my remarks with a request that you remember the following 
dates: September 16th and September 25th, and the numbers 33 
and 35. 

On April 13th, 1945, Supreme Court Justice Jackson, speaking 
on the matter of war crimes trials, observed that ‘‘farcical judicial 
trials conducted by us will destroy confidence in the judicial process 
as quickly as those conducted by any other people.’’ He continued, 
‘‘the world yields no respect to courts that are merely organized to 
convict.’’ Organized to convict. He would later serve as chief pros-
ecutor at the Nuremberg War Crimes Trials. 

Sixty years later, in Hamdi v. Rumsfeld, Supreme Court Justice 
O’Connor wrote that ‘‘due process demands that a citizen held in 
the United States as an enemy combatant be given a meaningful 
opportunity to contest the factual basis for that detention before a 
neutral decision-maker.’’ That same day the Court in Rasul v. Bush 
would extend the fundamental rights expressed in Hamdi beyond 
accidental boundaries of citizenship. 

Others have spoken before this committee on the abuses suffered 
by detainees at Guantanamo. I will not speak to those matters. 
Their voices do not need my inadequate words to express the indig-
nities wrought by our hands. Rather, I will address that which I 
have observed, understood through the prism of experiences span-
ning nearly three decades, as an officer in the United States Army 
Intelligence Corps for more than 26 years, and as a lawyer for 
more than 14. I will address the Combatant Status Review Tribu-
nals based on my personal involvement in nearly every aspect of 
their conduct. But more importantly, I will discuss the response by 
members of the international community, personally observed by 
me, to Guantanamo, though I will leave to you to assess the con-
sequences for American national security and foreign policy objec-
tives. 

I was assigned to the Office for the Administrative Review of De-
tention of Enemy Combatants, OARDEC, from September 2004 to 
March 2005. Prior to that time I had served after 9/11 as lead 
counterterrorism analyst with the Pacific Command. It was during 
my tenure at OARDEC that nearly all of the detainee tribunals 
were performed. I served as an interagency liaison. I also served 
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as a tribunal member, and had the opportunity to observe and par-
ticipate in all aspects of the tribunal process. 

The executive branch’s detainee review process was designed not 
to ascertain the truth, but to legitimize detentions, while appearing 
to satisfy the mandates in Rasul and Hamdi, decided only 8 days 
earlier. The tribunal process was designed not to fail as much as 
to succeed in a way alien to the purposes declared in Rasul and 
Hamdi. Lacking essential information, and subjected to undue com-
mand influence, the tribunals did little more than confirm prior de-
terminations. That CSRT process was proof of the executive power 
to detain anyone. But the question posed today is not of the nature 
of Guantanamo, but rather the world’s response to our use of 
Guantanamo as an instrument of our policies. 

I draw my experiences from a recent—I draw my conclusions 
from a recent experience. On February 28th of this year, I ap-
peared before a joint hearing of the Committee on Civil Liberties 
and the Subcommittee on Human Rights of the European Par-
liament. A principal subject of the hearing was repatriation of 
former detainees. However, the discourse between members of Par-
liament, including representatives of some of our greatest allies, 
grew rancorous, revolving around the question of which countries 
had participated in the United States’ campaign of extraordinary 
rendition and which countries, together with the United States, ul-
timately bore responsibility for the stateless condition of scores of 
former detainees. I explained that our system of justice was found-
ed on principles shared by many of the countries represented by 
that body, principles evoked not only by our charters of freedom, 
but that resonated two centuries later in the declarations of human 
rights of the United Nations. Regrettably, the unmistakable mes-
sage conveyed by a number of parliamentary members were those 
were merely words, as dry as the parchment on which they were 
penned, abandoned for the sake of political or military expedience. 

Ultimately, I drew conclusions from the experience. As to Guan-
tanamo, the opinions emerged that Guantanamo was a place in 
which fundamental human rights did not apply, that judicial safe-
guards did not reach, and that lack of transparency permitted in-
telligence-gathering activities to displace balanced national and 
international policies. 

The second opinion may be explained by reference to remarks 
easily recognized. We as a people refused assent to laws, the most 
wholesome and necessary for the public good. We as a people have 
affected to render the military independent of, and superior to, the 
civil power. We as a people deprived men, in many cases, of the 
benefit of trial by jury. And ultimately, we as a people transported 
men beyond seas to be tried for pretended offenses. Ultimately, we 
as a people denied the self-evident truths that all men are created 
equal, that they are endowed by their Creator with certain inalien-
able rights, that among these are life, liberty, and the pursuit of 
happiness. 

This subcommittee heard testimony not too long ago, not this 
morning, but a number of weeks ago, and I will respond merely to 
one statement that I read that stuck in my mind. Guantanamo is 
neither a necessity nor inevitable part of the grant of authorization 
by Congress on September 11th, 2001. Guantanamo very simply is 
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a consequence of our disposition to suffer, while evils are sufferable 
than to right ourselves by abolishing the forms to which we are ac-
customed. 

Simply put, Guantanamo was created and no one had the resolve 
to eliminate it. As a result, more than 700 were imprisoned for 
years, and more than 270 languish even today. Guantanamo is, at 
its core, evidence of how speedily we tired of our constitutional 
rights, and how greatly we clamored for the illusion of security that 
we so quickly, so easily, and so completely surrendered one for the 
other. 

Moreover, Guantanamo is evidence of how willingly we caused to 
be forcibly divested essential human dignities of those over whom 
we presumed to exercise dominion. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Colonel Abraham, your statement reminds me of 
the observation attributed to Benjamin Franklin that those who 
would give up essential liberty to purchase some temporary safety 
deserve neither liberty nor safety. I think you are echoing, cen-
turies later, an observation that is so important to who we are and 
what we are as a people, particularly in terms of our rhetoric. And 
now to see this disparity between our rhetoric and our deeds. And 
I daresay that it is time to read some history. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. It is. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Maybe we ought to go back and read a little 

more Ben Franklin and George Washington and Thomas Jefferson. 
And of course John Quincy Adams. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. Of course. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. But proceed. 
Colonel ABRAHAM. Mr. Chairman, what I experienced when I was 

at OARDEC a number of years ago came back to me——
Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me note, too, the presence of a friend and col-

league who is very focused on this issue. I know that this morning 
she had an opportunity, I think, to host Mr. Stafford Smith. This 
is an issue, as I said earlier to our witness from Bremen, Germany, 
that we will pursue, that we are a people of laws, and as you men-
tioned, Mr. Sulmasy, it is important that we do it in a way that 
is not accusatory, but that is thorough, that is exhaustive, and that 
reflects well on our sense of fairness, our sense of balance, and re-
claiming that moral authority that I think we all feel has been 
eroded and jeopardized because of this mistake. Again, my apolo-
gies, Colonel. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. Sir, no apology is ever necessary. This morn-
ing on the way to this hearing I stopped a bit early. I got off the 
Metro at Arlington Cemetery and walked from there in a rather in-
direct line to the Supreme Court, mirroring to a very small degree 
the steps that I took each day that I worked at OARDEC. And 
along the way I saw a number of monuments. But one monument 
that I did not see today is one neither built with the bricks nor 
mortar with which the others are formed, and yet, though it is no-
where to be seen within thousands of miles of this city, it is by one 
word more recognizable than every institution that we have built 
over the last 200 years. And that word, predictably, is Guanta-
namo. 

In the beginning I invoked the words of the great champion of 
justice, but it is not to those ghosts of Nuremberg that I allude. 
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Rather the experiment called Guantanamo may be compared to 
laws adopted in 1935, 10 years before the first war crimes trial 
would commence. Those laws spoke to the protection of a people 
and of a state and of the divestment of laws of those not entitled 
by right of birth to the same. For just a moment, if I may, I am 
reminded, as I was today, and as I was on December 5th of last 
year during the Supreme Court argument of the statement never 
before in history have these people been given more rights. The 
words that rang in my ears, then uttered by the solicitor general, 
and that I have heard today also, as I have heard on a number of 
other occasions, have rung not only in my ears, but in the ears of 
my family members. 

Ultimately, those laws, the Nuremberg laws, reported to legiti-
mize acts of inhumanity with no parallel in the history of mankind. 
How can I speak of such matters when I was not a witness to 
them? I asked you in the beginning to remember two dates and two 
numbers. The latter were the numbers of the transport trains, 33 
and 35, that on September 16 and September 25 of 1942 sent mem-
bers of my family to their deaths at Auschwitz. Just as the world 
silently witnessed the events of 1935, the entire world bears wit-
ness not only to the facts of what Guantanamo is, but as impor-
tantly, the manner in which we have responded. 

At the opening session of the Nuremberg trials, Justice Jackson 
exclaimed, ‘‘We must never forget that the record on which we 
judge these defendants today is the record on which history will 
judge us tomorrow.’’

Mr. Chairman, what is the history by which history will judge 
us? 

[The prepared statement of Colonel Abraham follows:]
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Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you Colonel Abraham. And let me note 
that I am very proud to be a lawyer. And I think before me, I have 
five men who reflect the best in terms of American jurisprudence, 
and I believe that what you all are doing are contributing to ensur-
ing that on this issue, there is no longer silence. It is the end of 
the silence. Because you are right, Colonel Abraham, it is impor-
tant that we all speak up and not just simply to posture, to criticize 
for the sake of political advantage, but to remember that this is 
about what we are, who we are. In many ways it is not about the 
detainees at Guantanamo. It is about us. It really is about us. And 
if we should stay silent, as other societies have, when atrocities or 
mistakes, however you want to describe it, have been made, we fail 
our duty. We fail our country. We fail America. And we can’t let 
that happen. 

I think you probably heard today, implicit in the questions that 
various members of the panel posed, that we are waking up. And 
I want to convey, as I hope I did to our witness, that I have great 
belief in the goodness of this country and what we stand for. And, 
if we have tarnished that city on a hill, that shining city on a hill, 
we are going to buff it up again. We are going to reclaim it. Be-
cause it is important that the world looks to the United States for 
the moral leadership in many respects that we have earned 
through our history, whether it be slavery, whether it be discrimi-
nation against women or any minority group. And that a nation is 
powerful only because of the moral force that it exerts in this 
world. 

You know, I often hear about a quote, I think was President 
Bush, I think it might have been Vice President Cheney, about how 
they hate us because of our values. No. I do not believe that for 
a minute. I think that they are disappointed because there is a be-
lief that we have not been true to our values. Well, we are becom-
ing, we are complying with our values today, and in the future and 
in the past. 

Representative Schakowsky, if you want to make any kind of a 
statement, or ask any kind of questions before I proceed, you are 
more than welcome. 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Well I just I want to thank you, Mr. Chair-
man, for allowing me to sit in today. This is an issue of great con-
cern to me. I have visited Guantanamo Bay a couple of times. The 
first time I went, it was after the OSCE, Parliamentary Council 
had made a resolution condemning Guantanamo Bay and certain 
members of the Parliamentary Council from the United States 
went to Guantanamo, that was their mission, to go there and see 
what was happening and met with Major General Jeff Miller, who 
I asked a very simple question, how do you know that all of these 
detainees are guilty of something, and how will you determine 
that? And he assured me that they were all bad guys and that the 
way one could be sure of that is because the process for screening 
them in Afghanistan was really foolproof, that it was such a won-
derful process. 

So I am just wondering, maybe you have been through all that 
already today, and I know I am coming in at the last minute, prob-
ably you are anxious to leave, but I am just wondering if any of 
you want to comment who on how these individuals got there in 
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the first place and how, speculation on how it might be that with 
such certainty, this person in charge of Guantanamo would say, 
kind of trust me they are all bad guys. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. If I may, I had the opportunity to see most of 
the classified records and nearly all of the unclassified records dur-
ing the time that I was at OARDEC. As they would go, as they 
would be processed, the packets, the files of information in Wash-
ington, either to be used in Guantanamo or to be used where tribu-
nals were held in absentia, that is, where the detainee was not 
present because either he had determined not to participate or 
there were no witnesses. And in no instance, in fact, were there 
ever witnesses from any source outside of Guantanamo. 

In almost none of the instances that I observed was there infor-
mation that would have been sufficient, as of the time of the trans-
fer of an individual to Guantanamo to justify his indefinite deten-
tion. 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Not any? 
Colonel ABRAHAM. In all of the instances that I saw, I saw none 

where there was sufficient evidence of which the government was 
possessed, at the time of the detention, to justify efforts not to seek 
further evidence and to support the record of the CSRT on the 
basis of that information alone. In fact, I know of no instance 
where somebody came to a CSRT with a ready-made package, that 
is, with so much information available on them, that it was not 
necessary to do any research. Quite the contrary was the case in 
nearly every instance. That is, research teams would be asked to 
pull information on the detainees. In many instances, the detainee 
information was extremely limited. It might include the cir-
cumstances of their detention, which often was nothing more than 
a statement from the detaining authority as to how they came to 
be in that entity’s possession and ultimately transferred to the 
United States. 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. And would you know if someone was paid a 
bounty in order to turn somebody? Was that indicated at all in the 
information you had? 

Colonel ABRAHAM. In terms of the information that would be re-
ceived by the CSRT because after all we are talking about how an 
adjudicative body deals with the evidence. In most of the instances, 
the CSRTs did not know how the person came to be an American 
custody. There would be generalized statements about the effect 
that they were turned over by a particular group, that they were 
being held by Pakistani authorities, but very little more than that. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. If the gentlelady would yield for a moment, I 
think that we should take note of the book by Pakistani President 
Musharraf who indicated that the Pakistan Government, out of 
fear of being, I think his words were, ‘‘the victim of a military as-
sault on Pakistan,’’ turned over some 369 Arabs and earned for the 
Government of Pakistan millions of dollars as for bounty. Let me 
go to Mr. Smith. 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. May I just say, in terms of how we made 
so many mistakes, there is a sort of inevitability about this. And 
the guy who gave me this watch did 9 years on death row in Lou-
isiana and he ended up and other people we have exonerated in an 
open legal system, it is quite clear how we made these mistakes. 
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And it tends to be that you have an informant who is acting on 
some self interest, whether it be for money or for other benefit. You 
then get into a legal system where there may be coercion of the de-
fendant or whatever, and then you end up having a trial process 
that just doesn’t expose the errors that have gone before. When you 
look at Guantanamo, of course, all of these things happen in a 
closed legal system. And we have talked and I have got these won-
derful bounty fliers where you get $5,000 minimum for turning 
someone in that you didn’t like anyhow. You say they were in Tora 
Bora, then along come, instead of your stereotypical police officer 
from Louisiana threatening one of the prisoners, and I don’t cer-
tainly don’t mean to say that police officers do that all the time, 
but in our instance here they do, they apply enhanced interrogation 
techniques and having got you for a bounty, I then apply the en-
hanced interrogation techniques, it doesn’t take long before you 
say, you were in Tora Bora. 

And these are not sociopaths doing it. I think it is very important 
to recognize that in the Milgram experiments in the 1970s, 85 per-
cent of just us normal people did what we were told and we 
cranked up the electricity to the point where we would have killed 
the person that we were questioning. And it is not sociopaths doing 
it. It is young men and women. It is soldiers who are just told to 
do this stuff. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. If I can interrupt for a moment, I think the point 
that you make, the distinction between a closed justice system and 
an open justice system and recognizing that even in an open sys-
tem, the frailty of that system, I sponsored legislation years ago 
that I am happy to say actually passed and was signed into law, 
you know, it was called the Justice For All, the Innocence Protec-
tion Act. But it was predicated on the huge number of exonerations 
in various cases, but specifically capital cases. 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. None more than in Illinois. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Right. And there were 13, I think, on death row 

in Illinois that were exonerated. That is why in a closed system, 
the ability, or the capacity of that system to be examined and re-
viewed and subject to legitimate checks and balances is fraught 
with peril. Professor Denbeaux. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. You know, I think part of this is buried in the 
problem of the evidence. It is not just the problem of the bounties. 
If the United States forces only picked up 5 percent of these people, 
they are being held based on evidence that is provided by, whether 
it is tribal chiefs, warlords, Pakistani officials, and there is no way 
to evaluate it, so I think the first problem you have is you are 
brought in. We then pay money for you. And I think there is a 
sense that you bought it, you broke it, you are stuck with it. We 
have now paid money for somebody. We have no way to evaluate 
the evidence. And as one military lawyer told me once, he told me 
the normal way you investigate crimes is you have a problem and 
you try to find who did it. Here, he said we have all these people 
brought in and the question was reversed. The question was, ‘‘Who 
should be released?’’ And at a time of fear, no one wants to release 
somebody. And therefore, if somebody has paid money to a tribal 
warlord who has said he is a bad guy, the weight of the force of 
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the responsibility for releasing somebody is enormous and we now 
know, in fact, that the government is claiming people——

Mr. DELAHUNT. I want to explore something you said, provoked 
a question in my mind that I would like to address to Colonel 
Abraham. Because you were there. You were inside the system. 
More than anyone in this room, probably anyone in this country, 
you saw firsthand the frailties. Could you describe for us, I would 
surmise that the pressures to secure convictions was immense. I 
mean, I am reading here a quote attributed to the general counsel 
of the Pentagon, a Mr. William Haynes II, informed Colonel Davis, 
‘‘who you can identify for us in your response, that we can’t have 
acquittals at Guantanamo.’’ We can’t have acquittals at Guanta-
namo. When of course, if there were acquittals, it would have en-
hanced the credibility of the process. Colonel. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. There are two dif-
ferent elements or aspects of the legal or quasi legal proceedings 
at Guantanamo that need to be understood. Both as to their dis-
tinctiveness and the way that they complemented one another. 

Ultimately, that of which you speak are the commissions or the 
trials that were to be held. And of the particular concern that was 
raised as to what happens if somebody is essentially exonerated 
after being held in Guantanamo for years at what were essentially 
going to be the trials of the century, literally, trials demonstrating 
the existence of transnational terrorism, of international threats to 
American security. But long before the first of those trials was ever 
going to be held, because you asked the question about what I did 
every day that I was there. I was in Crystal City. I was here in 
Washington, DC, for most of the time. The research teams were 
there. The command leadership element of OARDEC was here. 

And when you ask the question, what was the command influ-
ence to convict, or in the case of the tribunals, to find somebody 
to be an enemy combatant, what you really do is reverse the para-
digm. Bear in mind you have people of good conscience and good 
will populating that organization. But the context in which they 
were there was one unlike anything that you would ever imagined 
anywhere else. Nine-eleven had happened. Iraq had been going on 
for some time. There were instances of international terrorism 
known or believed to have existed. And then suddenly, you are as-
signed to an organization where you are told before you get there, 
as was I, the worst of the worst are there. 

During the year that I was in the Pacific theater, I knew very 
well of the activities of one of the worst of the worst. He is one of 
the people who is there. He has no problem acknowledging the ac-
tivities in which he has participated. 

He is one of the people that were there. 
I did not go to OARDEC with the illusions that 550 of his peers 

were there at that time. I went with no assumptions regarding who 
was at Guantanamo or why they were there. But I will tell you in 
all candor that that was not the common experience. My experi-
ences prior to my being assigned to OARDEC certainly were not 
typical. They were anything but typical. I was one of very few intel-
ligence officers assigned to OARDEC. I was one of very few lawyers 
assigned to OARDEC, but not in a legal capacity. I was there as 
an intelligence officer. But when I was asked to come to OARDEC, 
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I was specifically told before I got there that that combination was 
precisely the kind of thing that they were looking for. 

But when I got there, what I found were very willing, very able 
people, that is, people who were able to perform tasks assigned to 
them, but regrettably were ill-equipped to deal with kind of legal 
and intelligence issues that they faced from the moment they 
walked through those doors. They were given information and told, 
accept it as being true. They were given information and told, ac-
cept it as being complete. And they were given information largely 
without any source, any attribution, any validation, and told this 
is all the evidence that exists. 

Do not presume that any facts exist other than those that you 
are given. And add to that the problem that in most of the in-
stances, the people did not have clearances sufficient to deal with 
the type of information that is typically addressed through the 
types of organizations that would have been responsible for col-
lecting the information in the first instance. And you begin to won-
der within a few days of your assignment how people can do their 
jobs. 

I recognized this almost immediately when I asked, ‘‘What sys-
tems do you have for the processing of top secret information?’’ And 
they said, ‘‘Oh, no we don’t deal with that here. Not in this build-
ing in Washington, DC.’’

I said, how many times have you gone to, and I named four or 
five different organizations and asked them for information? And 
to three of the five organizations, the response was, who? This is 
not because of an intent on the part of anybody who was assigned 
to OARDEC to do ill to any of these individuals, but because we 
were told these were the worst of the worst. Don’t question it. We 
were told, better people than you have already decided that these 
people should be here. You don’t want to be the one to let them 
go. 

But I will tell you, Mr. Chairman, on the Tuesday before Thanks-
giving in 2004, I and two other officers hearing evidence submitted 
to us regarding one of the detainees, said, no way, no how, we drew 
the line there in one of the few instances, one of the few instances 
of OARDEC’s history said there is no credible basis for concluding 
that this individual is an enemy combatant. After the moment of 
fear and panic subsided running throughout the organization, we 
were told, leave the record open. We had asked a number of ques-
tions that went not only to the quality of the evidence, but the as-
sessments that were made regarding that evidence. The assess-
ments that we were told were as irrebuttable in their conclusions 
as was the evidence itself. 

But we resisted the temptation to accept it. We asked a number 
of questions, the record was left open. The recorder came back to 
us, a short time later, and said, I can’t give you any more answers. 
There is no more evidence. The report was written indicating that 
that detainee, al Ghazawy, was not an enemy combatant. 

Two months later, our tribunal would be overturned, Tribunal 23 
would be overturned by Tribunal 32, the justification for their hav-
ing been established was the claim that a number of the represent-
atives of the prior tribunal were no longer assigned to OARDEC, 
even though I was still there and knew nothing of Tribunal 32, 
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unanimously concluded on largely the same evidence that Mr. 
Ghazawy was and should remain designated as an unlawful enemy 
combatant. 

But more significantly than the fact of the reversal of that tri-
bunal decision was that the fact that in the prior months, the de-
terminations that were made by the tribunals were whether or not 
the individual was or was not an enemy combatant. But there was 
a subtle change that happened around that time. As the new des-
ignation would be whether they were no longer an enemy combat-
ant. 

Mr. Ghazawy remains at Guantanamo. And I am as convinced 
now as I was then, as I trust are the other two members of Tri-
bunal Panel 23, that he did nothing to justify his presence nor his 
continued internment at Guantanamo. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. What do we do now? 
Mr. WILLETT. Mr. Chairman, could I add just one point to Con-

gresswoman Schakowsky’s question, which is, Murat Kurnaz was 
determined to be an enemy combatant in Kandahar under this 
process. He was then determined again to be an enemy combatant 
in his CSRT in 2004. So when General Miller told you this has all 
been done and we know they are all bad guys, well, we saw Murat 
Kurnaz today. The only difference between Murat Kurnaz and 
scores of people who are still there is that his adroit lawyer some-
how managed to get the Chancellor of Germany to raise the issue 
with the President. It is not because there was any court process. 

If it hadn’t been for that diplomatic overture, he would be there 
today. He would have a DTA case today that would be suspended 
on the question of what pieces of paper the court can look at. 

Mr. SULMASY. Congresswoman, just two points on that, I think 
Professor Denbeaux hit on an excellent point about this as well in 
terms of in war in the sense of if we are going to free any of these 
people at a period of time, especially when you were visiting during 
General Miller’s tenure, that there was a likelihood they were 
going back to battlefield. We can debate whether that is true or not 
but just getting the mindset of the military, as was eluded to, they 
are certainly noble folks that are trying to do their work there at 
Guantanamo, the military. 

And I think we can take safety in knowing that the number was 
around 1,000, went down to 500 and went down to 270 now is what 
we are looking at. Certain that is not as expeditious as we might 
have hoped. 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Now it is what? 
Mr. SULMASY. Two-hundred and seventy. That number is the re-

sult of some of these people here and some of the Members here 
of Congress, but certainly that number has been going down, so 
there is an action being taken by the Armed Forces to respond to 
some of these concerns. And the other item I think that the chair-
man brought up——

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. How many years later now? Some of these 
people have been detained in their seventh year right? Some of 
these individuals are in their seventh year of detention, however. 

Mr. SULMASY. That is correct. And some of them, as far as we 
know from our perspective, from the government perspective, 
would be that those folks are engaging in activities that are likely 
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to cause or engage in terrorist activities. There is some semblance 
we have, to defer at some point, that there are at least some people 
there that are likely to engage in terrorist activities at some point. 
I know you might disagree on the numbers and we can go back and 
forth. 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. I don’t disagree. Without any process however, 
without any genuine process, we have no way of knowing that. And 
I will tell you what; we do put ourselves at risk. You start rounding 
up people who are innocent and put them through years of incar-
ceration in a cage, I saw those cages, and there may be some dan-
ger once you release them because they are going to be really mad. 
And their families are going to be really mad. And the con-
sequences I think of not having due process, a legitimately, a legiti-
mate process that is recognized internationally as a legitimate 
process, is a very dangerous thing for our country. I would agree 
with that. 

Mr. SULMASY. And I do agree Congresswoman, but I do think we 
have to recognize as well that we would have these same issues in 
a conventional war. In a conventional war, we keep POWs until the 
end of hostilities and we have to find some way to find sort of a 
medium, which I alluded to my testimony, some sort of a hybrid 
method to accomplish these tasks. We can’t simply put them in our 
civilian courts and we can’t keep them in military commissions. 
There has to be a third way to look at this. That is incumbent on 
you, all of us, or you all as policy makers to be looking at——

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Does everybody agree with that, that we have 
top of a hybrid process? 

Mr. WILLETT. No, certainly not. 
Mr. DENBEAUX. I certainly don’t. It always seems to me no mat-

ter what happens in life, whatever number of choices you have in 
front of you, we all want one more than that. If you have a choice 
between eating dinner at one restaurant or another and one is clos-
er and one is better, somebody wants a third place. If your child 
wants to go to college you like this college but you don’t like where 
it is located. I think people are always trying to find more options 
than there are. 

I don’t see why we need a hybrid. Everybody keeps talking as if 
we have to have this knotty problem figuring out how to solve the 
situation. Our legal system can handle it. There are knotty prob-
lems. I don’t know why people have to have something. They are 
not prisoners of war. They can’t be treated criminally. We have to 
come up with some new characterization. It will take us 5 years 
to figure it out. There will be litigation. There will be hassling. And 
I think the time has run out for finding secret tricks to solve this 
problem. 

And I would like to add something. I heard everybody on the 
panel distressed about Mr. Kurnaz’s situation. But you know, I 
think there are things that we can do for Mr. Kurnaz and one 
would be, is to find out who it was who evaluated him and decided 
he was an enemy combatant. I think it would be totally appropriate 
for this committee and I think it would be helpful to America, 
Kurnaz and everyone else to say how is it that all of these innocent 
people were found to be enemy combatants, the General convinced 
they were all bad, there was a process, we know everybody loses 
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in that process, somehow, as Lieutenant Colonel Abraham has 
pointed out. I think it would be right for us to learn how those 
things happen. This isn’t an independent tribunal. 

And I would really like to get to the bottom of it. I think there 
is lots of information that would come out, to be useful in history, 
to find out how this happened, to make sure it never happens 
again. And that is one of my concerns here. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. If I can interrupt my colleague for a minute. You 
know, I understand there is debate about whether a third way or 
a hybrid is a better way, or resolves an issue. I think what, and 
I am not trying to put that off. But we haven’t had a single trial 
yet before a military tribunal. It is how we got here, is what is 
most disturbing. As Congresswoman Schakowsky talks, it is 7 
years. It is 7 years. I can remember when I first heard that the 
British detained alleged IRA terrorists for some 14 or 15 years. 
Maybe it is because of my heritage, but I was just stunned and 
shocked and appalled that that could happen in a democracy such 
as the United Kingdom. And the British didn’t learn from that ex-
perience. Because people do get angry. And part of this hearing is 
clearly predicated on: What are the consequences to the United 
States in terms of our national security because of Guantanamo? 
They are profound. 

As the ranking member can corroborate, we have had a series of 
hearings and polling data. And it isn’t just the Islamic world. It is 
our traditional allies. And I am not suggesting that we are in a 
popularity contest. It is not that. It is about our self-interests. It 
is about, do we want to deal with these issues alone? Because that 
is the attitude that some might have in this country. But I can tell 
you it is not an attitude that I think results in a positive resolution 
of these very difficult issues. And it impacts us commercially. It im-
pacts us in terms of all of our foreign policy objectives. 

I yield back to the gentlelady from Chicago. 
Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. One last question, and I truly appreciate this. 

Are any of you aware of any prisoner detainee who has died as a 
result of his incarceration, his treatment in detention by the 
United States? 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. May I respond to that? Yes, certainly there 
are eight documented cases and indeed some of my clients in Guan-
tanamo witnessed, not in Guantanamo, the ones that I know of 
were in Afghanistan and Bagram Air Force Base for the most part. 
But there were. And I think it is important to expose the truth on 
that. I mean, who knows? I have heard my client’s version of 
events who says he saw it, then on the other hand, I think we 
should have a proper open elevation of what really happened. 

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Has anybody been held accountable for that? 
Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. There have been some processes. Indeed 

one of the guards I represent was going to be a witness for the de-
fendant who is an American soldier, but in the end, that didn’t go 
forward. But there hasn’t been a thorough evaluation of any of 
those cases, let alone all of them. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. If I may, Madam Congresswoman, I can’t 
speak to anybody who has died at Guantanamo yet. And I think 
it important, without giving too little regard to those who have died 
under circumstances that may not yet be explained, I think it is 
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important to deal with one individual who is the subject of our tri-
bunal, he is a man, much about the same age as me, also with a 
daughter, although the rest of the circumstances of our lives are to-
tally different, is dying in Guantanamo right now. He has been di-
agnosed as having hepatitis. He was told by——

Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. What is his name? 
Colonel ABRAHAM. Al Ghazawy. 
Ms. SCHAKOWSKY. Is this the Candace Gorman—I have tried to 

help there? 
Colonel ABRAHAM. Yes, Ma’am. And he, at one point, had been 

told that he had AIDS, then he was told he didn’t have AIDS. But 
the fact is, it is the consensus of a large number of people who have 
had the opportunity to observe him, that unless he is treated, he 
will die. That is a particular concern to me for entirely selfish rea-
sons. I do not represent any detainee. I am not a member of any 
law firm that represents any detainees. I have no interest in letting 
terrorists go. But quite frankly, by my involvement in OARDEC for 
6 months, I, no matter what anybody else has to say about it, put 
him there. I put him there because I was a member of an organiza-
tion that allowed the process that was put in place to continue 
unabated, not only during the 6 months that I was there, but years 
later, a process that allowed, by simple justification of its own ex-
istence, to declare people to be reasonable, rationally and legally 
held without any evidence whatsoever. 

Madam Congresswoman, as far as I am concerned, if he dies 
without the truth of the nature of the claims against him being 
properly reviewed, that death is on my hands. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. If I may, let me just ask all of you, I think I hear 
numbers like 50 or 60 detainees whom everyone agrees ought not 
to be there. Give us some suggestions, in terms of how we expedite 
their release, presuming that there is a thorough review of the evi-
dence, to determine that they are not dangerous to the United 
States. 

Mr. WILLETT. Mr. Chairman, if I can begin, and it gives me a 
chance to respond as well to something that Congressman Rohr-
abacher spoke earlier and that is the willingness of our allies to 
step up to the plate here. I have done a lot of sort of private diplo-
macy myself, on behalf of the Uighurs trying to find a country who 
will take them. And I have been right up at the gate of it. I could 
feel it a couple of times. And you always hit the Junior Minister 
in the Foreign Ministry who says, ‘‘Well, why won’t the United 
States take any of these people if they are so innocent?’’ And I 
never have an answer to that question. But I am sure that if we 
showed a little leadership and if we paroled into this country a few 
of this population, there are a number of allies who also want to 
see the Guantanamo problem behind us, behind all of us, and who 
would help. But as long as we have a flat refusal to do that, we 
have this impasse where our allies say, well, if you won’t help, why 
should we? I don’t think this is a problem that we can’t solve, but 
we have to participate ourselves if we are going to solve it. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let me make an observation that in our last 
hearing, what I find particularly disturbing when we speak about 
how we are viewed in the world, is that in the case of several of 
the detainees, permission was granted to the security apparatus of 
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nations like China and Uzbekistan to come in and to interview 
these detainees. Do any of you have any information regarding that 
particular issue? 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. Certainly. I represent a man called Omar 
Deghayes who is a Libyan, who is now home in Britain. Thank-
fully, the British did take a non-British national, and we were pull-
ing together all the information about all the Libyans, and accord-
ing to his statement, and this was consistent with various other 
people, there was a group of Libyans who were brought to Guanta-
namo, it is logical obviously they didn’t fly themselves. We have the 
flight log of the plane, in fact, that went and picked them up from 
Tripoli, brought them to Guantanamo Bay, it was an American 
plane, whereupon there were some choice words were used. The 
Libyan delegation said to Mr. Deghayes, according to him, that ‘‘we 
can do nothing to you here, but when you come back to Libya, I 
personally will kill you,’’ was one quote. Unfortunately, a bunch of 
stuff had been shared with them on the plane, on the way over 
about, why Mr. Deghayes was an opponent of the Ghadafi regime. 

Well, I will tell you right here, I am an opponent to the Ghadafi 
regime, too. I think he is a despot. But because of that, sharing the 
information with the Ghadafi regime, they had therefore given evi-
dence to the Ghadafi regime about why these Libyans in Guanta-
namo Bay should be persecuted if they were sent back to Libya, so 
it compounded the problem. 

So fortunately, Mr. Deghayes is back in Britain, but there are 
another ten, I believe, Libyans who are not, who went through rel-
atively similar unfortunate experiences in Guantanamo. 

We have compounded those issues. But it doesn’t serve us to go 
into that too much. I think what we have got to do is solve that 
problem now by finding them a place to go. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. But Mr. Chairman, you asked the question: 
How do we solve the problem? One of the concerns is that there 
have been a number of individuals both within this body and out-
side who have said, Let the Federal courts review the cases. And 
the argument is very quickly made, but soon we will have Federal 
review of every POW detention, and we will have privates pulled 
off the battlefield to become witnesses in hearings. 

But quite frankly, while I think this risk is overstated, what we 
are addressing today is the 270 and the question at this point after 
7 years, a period of time longer than what our involvement was in 
World War II, a longer period of time than those individuals would 
have been POWs had they been caught on December 7 and held 
until Japan surrendered. 

I think it is time to say they need to be reviewed in a trans-
parent process. We had Federal trials for World Trade Tower I 
when we had the car bombing in the garage. Those individuals 
were successfully brought to justice. Their trials concluded without 
risk of exposure of intelligence information outside of security 
channels. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. To corroborate your point, again, I will, just 
using the number 60 or 70, that there appears to be no disagree-
ment, pose no threat, were not enemy combatants because of the 
failure of the initial phase embodied in this Combatant Status Re-
view Tribunal. And I mean, we find ourselves now in this quan-
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dary, too, where many of them are, for all intents and purposes, 
stateless because they can’t return to those countries that have a 
systemic, have a record of systemic torture. Although we do, we 
have done that. We have had a hearing here in this committee 
where a Syrian-Canadian was sent to Syria rather than Canada 
based on diplomatic assurances. And in a letter from the then-dep-
uty attorney general, we were told that to send him to Canada 
would have been prejudicial to the United States. I am waiting for 
some explanation as to why we could not send him to our neighbors 
to the north. I am unaware of many terrorist groups operating 
north of the border. 

Mr. SULMASY. Mr. Chairman, I think one way to take care of this 
is actually have the military commissions work, as I think you al-
luded, to allow them to be tried in the Military Commission. If they 
are acquitted by the Military Commission while under the MCA, 
then so be it. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. But you say that, Professor, and yet we have a 
judge in the system, and this is recently, on May 10, Captain 
Allred of the Navy, directed that the brigadier general, Thomas 
Hartland of the Air Force Reserve, a senior Pentagon official of the 
Office of Military Commissions, which runs the War Crimes Sys-
tem, have no further role in the first prosecution. 

That is devastating. That is an indictment of the system. 
Mr. SULMASY. I think in that regard, sir——
Mr. DELAHUNT. Again, this is not, let me interrupt you and I 

apologize. This is not a conservative from California or a liberal 
from Massachusetts talking. This is a Navy captain, clearly part of 
the Judge Advocate Corps that is saying that the senior official has 
prejudiced these hearings, these operations, because of a bias in 
favor of the prosecution. 

Mr. SULMASY. Certainly, the first one with a legal adviser being 
removed does not mean he is removed permanently, but I think of 
all of our alternatives right now it would seem best to try them, 
use the military commissions again, you know, that I advocate for 
a third way, which obviously others might disagree with, but I 
think two points on that, if I can, Mr. Chairman, is when someone 
says we have two existing ways to do these now, we have the civil-
ian way and the military commission and they exist, as Professor 
Denbeaux alluded to, I think that is true, but I think it is incum-
bent on us, particularly as academics, as policy makers, to look at 
other ways to do this, because it is clearly not working in either 
module, won’t necessarily work. Actually, it is a duty of ours to 
look at different ways and think outside the box. And I certainly 
include myself on that. 

And one comment dealing with the legal adviser, Mr. Chairman, 
the pressure to secure convictions, which is really an inherent 
problem in the whole military justice process, even with within 
courts martial, is the unlawful command influence is a flaw within 
the military system. And it is something that we all should be con-
cerned about and why we need to have, perhaps, civilians oversee 
the system, because I am not sure we will ever get away from that. 
But historically, from what Colonel Davis alluded to during the 
Clearant case. President Roosevelt, actually in the Clearant case, 
directed Attorney General Bittel and the JAG of the Army working 
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for Secretary Stimson at that time, those exact words, he wanted 
convictions and he wanted them all executed, and that is a histor-
ical fact. 

Mr. WILLETT. Mr. Chairman, it is very important not to get con-
fused and off the track on these military commissions. Military 
commissions are about crimes. Almost no one, almost literally no 
one at Guantanamo is charged with a crime or will ever be tried 
for any kind of crime in any kind of system. So we have got 255 
people, doesn’t matter what kind of process you have for a crime, 
they are not going to be charged. They haven’t been charged for 7 
years. They are not going to be charged. The question is what do 
you do with those people? 

Mr. DELAHUNT. As we know, if there were, if there were at one 
time a case, I can assure you after 7 years, having been a pros-
ecutor myself for 22 years, that case is gone. That case is just out 
the door. Out the door. 

Again, goes back to what we should have done early on rather 
than finding ourselves in this quandary. Let me yield to the gen-
tleman from California. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. So we 
are talking about 255 human beings who are down there in Guan-
tanamo who are finding themselves in the Twilight Zone or some 
bizarre situation that they are losing their minds. It is a crazy situ-
ation there. 

Of those 255, is there anybody here who would give me a guess-
timate as to how many are people who are really al-Qaeda terror-
ists and how many of them are just swept up in an effort after 9/11 
that was somewhat, you know, too broad a grabbing of people? 
What percentage, what are we talking about here? 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. I would love to respond to that. It was a 
wonderful extremely conservative Republican judge in Frank 
Williamson’s case who is a guy on death row who gave Frank 
Williamson a retrial and got a lot of criticism for it. And at the end 
of his opinion, he said that he had had a conversation with a friend 
of his who had been critical of him, the judge, because perhaps he 
was letting go a murderer. And the judge replied, and it is in the 
opinion, he said, you know, we won’t know that until we have had 
a trial. And he went on to say, thank goodness that is the Amer-
ican way. Well, it turned out this very conservative Republican 
judge was absolutely right. 

Frank Williamson was exonerated off death row and the guy who 
really did it was later identified. So I think the only possible an-
swer to your question is we won’t know until we give them Amer-
ican due process. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Or if we end up knowing afterwards when 
the American due process is done, we have already let 500 people 
go. And some of them have gone back and you may be, very afraid 
Colonel, that you might be responsible for the loss of that life. And 
I can certainly identify with that. You take your job very seriously 
and realize that what you have done may end up causing the loss 
of that life. All military people are put in those types of situations. 
That is why they are there. But one thing we do know is one of 
the people that was let out just recently went back and partici-
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pated in the killing of six people, murdered them, blowing them up 
in Baghdad as part of a terrorist operation. 

Now we do know that. And perhaps after the trial we still won’t 
know until after a certain number of people have blown up other 
innocent people. And the question now is, those 255, we know some 
of them are terrorists. Everybody seems here to be afraid to try to 
come up with some suggestion as to what proportion, but we know 
some of them at least are terrorists. Some of the 500 we have al-
ready released have gone back and committed acts of terrorism. So 
we have to assume that, and that it isn’t just an overreaching on 
the part of our Government in some of these cases, that does not 
prevent us as humanitarians and as people who believe in the 
truth, from trying to determine as best we can which ones are cer-
tainly not deserving of any of the treatment they got. 

My partner here was a prosecutor. And I am a former journalist. 
And I will tell you that I know very well that in the United States, 
as committed as we are to human rights and to our justice and et 
cetera, once the prosecutors have got you targeted, they will keep 
coming at you until they get you on something. Do we not know 
that? Everybody knows that. And that is in this country. 

And so, it certainly does not stretch the imagination that they 
picked up this poor Turkish fellow from Germany when he was on 
a bus just coming back from visiting religious shrines or whatever 
and without any evidence just decided, ‘‘oh, he is going to be our 
man because somebody said something,’’ an unreliable witness, and 
then they kept him until they get something on him, until they get 
him to sign some piece of paper. That is not beyond anybody’s 
imagination here. But our job is to try to find out and be honest 
there is a balance here of, yeah, if that is what is happening to this 
guy, like the other people targeted by prosecutors here, and there 
is an injustice being done, how do we address that without letting 
go these other people who are going to kill other innocent people? 

And I can assure you if we end up letting 255 of these people 
go, there are going to be other dead people who are innocent people 
who are going to be killed by terrorist activity by some of these 
people. Does anybody dispute that? Do you think that we can let 
them all go and there won’t be any terrorist activities being com-
mitted by these? 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I think that Mr. Stafford Smith gave the right 
answer. It is a question, however, of, and I will let Professor 
Denbeaux respond to your 30 back-to-the-battlefield detainees. But 
I think it is very important that what has failed here is the proc-
ess. What has failed is the process. Seven years. And, no one is 
suggesting just let people go. Just have a process that is con-
structed in a way, that protects our national security and respects 
human rights. That is what we are about as a people. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. But Mr. Chairman, we have already let 500 
people go. This is not indicative that we have been intransigent 
here. The fact is that we have 500 that have been in custody who 
have now been released, some of whom went back and committed 
terrorist acts, does indicate that we are not being totally intran-
sigent. Now whether or not some of these people like the Uighurs 
that you are talking about, now there may well be which I have 
been told a Uighur village because we do know that Afghanistan 
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does stretch way out there, there is a little stretch of Afghanistan 
goes all the way over to China. 

It is conceivable there is a Uighur village there. But we also 
know that during this time period, there were many people who 
came from other countries whether it was China or elsewhere who 
were recruited by bin Laden into what was basically a radical 
Islamist terrorist foreign legion. That is what al-Qaeda was. And 
they were trained at that time to lie and to claim that, make all 
sorts of claims they were trained this way. And I don’t think it is 
in dispute. You are welcome to dispute that if you like, but I be-
lieve that is pretty well documented. 

And knowing that, we know that we face this dilemma and I am 
willing to certainly readily admit. Look, when I was a kid, one of 
the, and I have told this story once before. But there was a guy 
in my church and he was my dad’s best friend, and he was a 
former Marine like my father was. And he told me when he fought 
in Guam as a Marine, that they went out one night, they were as-
signed 1 night to go out, and there were a group of Japanese, this 
is after the island had been already captured, but they knew there 
were groups of Japanese. They were supposed to capture this group 
of Japanese and sure enough, they came upon them at night. When 
the Japanese, they pounced upon them, they were around this fire 
and there were about six Japanese soldiers, and the Japanese actu-
ally got up and were surrendering. And my father’s friend said, 
‘‘There were several of us there and we just opened up on them and 
killed all of them.’’

Now, I don’t know, I will just have to say, he kept that in his 
heart all these years. Were the U.S. Marines a bunch of real, do 
we look back on World War II and shame the U.S. Marines? Do we 
look back and have all these apologies about what our U.S. Ma-
rines did in World War II? Yeah. I am saying that if we have prob-
lems, we need to correct them. We need to go for the truth. We 
need to admit our Marines did that. 

But let’s not give in to this tendency of our allies, that is why 
I say for our allies to put up or shut up because all they are doing 
is being critical and nitpicking half the time. They aren’t putting 
their own people in harm’s way, except perhaps the British. And 
they are nitpicking us about a situation like this which is a hard 
situation for us to deal with the same way it was for that young 
Marine in Guam after he had seen his own people murdered or 
killed during the war to capture those Japanese and maybe some-
body—not maybe—somebody went way over the line by killing 
them. So anyway, I know——

Mr. DELAHUNT. If you would yield for a moment. What I suggest, 
Mr. Rohrabacher, is that you and I begin a process, our own proc-
ess. And I think the most logical population for us to focus on, be-
cause we have heard considerable testimony on the Uighurs, we 
know that the Albanians have accepted five. I would suggest it is 
a worthy project for this subcommittee to take their cause, to deter-
mine the facts as best we can, and to press our Government and 
other governments to accept them, and not to allow the shame that 
will be visited on us by international opinion, if we allow them to 
linger any longer in Guantanamo. It is just not right. 
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. If they are innocent people, you are abso-
lutely right, and we need to make that determination. I will 
have——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Let’s make that determination. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Let me state for the record, again, you go to 

a Federal prison right now, and as much as you can tell—I am very 
aware that prosecutors target innocent people and go after—or go 
after somebody and get them. Just once they have been targeted, 
even if the prosecutor finds they are innocent, they will go on with 
the prosecution. 

We know that. We have seen it dozens of times, okay? But that 
doesn’t mean our jails are filled with innocent people. That means 
there are some innocent people in jail. 

And you visit our jails, Mr. Chairman, and you are going to find 
almost every one of the prisoners will assure you that he is inno-
cent of the charges against him. Almost every one of the pris-
oners—there are no guilty people in jail—and I suspect——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Mr. Rohrabacher, I put a lot of people in jail. 
Some of them are still there, thank God. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Right. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. And I can assure you that many of them would 

not claim their innocence. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, we know this, that there have been 

some people, at least. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. I am trying to get you to exercise some restraint 

on some of your remarks. I am a prosecutor. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. All right. We have some people—we have 

some people we know that have been cleared for release—like the 
Uighurs, okay—and there is no excuse that we keep people who 
have been cleared for release in incarceration. We can agree on 
that. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. And, in fact, that is one of the challenges we 

have for our nitpicking European friends right now: Accept at least 
those people that have been cleared for release. And a lot of times, 
what is interesting, they have been cleared for release by the very 
countries who now aren’t accepting them. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Would you agree it ought to be the position of 
the United States to accept some of those people, whom we are un-
able to find an appropriate receiving country, to settle and parole 
here? 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I am going say something really heretical——
Mr. DELAHUNT. Heretical. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER [continuing]. Heretical right now. And that is, 

I would hope that seeing that we are talking about 270 people, I 
would hope that our European friends, who aren’t doing their share 
in this battle against radical Islam, that they might want to pick 
up that, rather than have the United States pick up that responsi-
bility, whereas our guys are the guys getting their ass shot off, and 
that these people are hiding behind the protection, as they did dur-
ing the Cold War, and as they would have lingered under Nazism 
if we wouldn’t have landed there to save their ass, maybe it is 
about time they do something. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I would ask the gentleman to refrain from——
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Mr. ROHRABACHER. Pardon me. 
Mr. DELAHUNT [continuing]. The profanity. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Anyway, the bottom line is, I think our Euro-

pean allies can pick up that responsibility, especially considering 
their nitpickiness about it, or their—or they are adamant, they feel 
very strongly about it, let them do it. And, in fact, I would not op-
pose efforts by them to take all of these prisoners off of our hands. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Noting that you haven’t answered my question, 
let me recognize Mr. Stafford Smith. I think he wants to respond. 

While he is doing that, I am going to request that the gentlelady 
from Texas take the chair, the gavel, and I will have to excuse my-
self since I do have another engagement. And I am so grateful for 
your forbearance, your patience, and I can’t express how significant 
your testimony has been. I think you have opened some eyes, and 
we are in your debt. 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. Mr. Rohrabacher, can I——
Mr. ROHRABACHER. I can stay for a couple more minutes and 

then I have to go, so go right ahead. 
Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. I know you couldn’t get the chairman, you 

know, you guys didn’t quite agree on America, but why don’t we 
agree on Italy at least? 

I would love to go with you to Italy and explain to the new head 
of state in Italy why they need to take the Tunisians, many of 
whom lived in Italy and many of whom were rendered through 
Italian airspace with the Italians’ knowledge, who have been quite 
hypocritical about this. 

I am totally on your side on that, and if we could go there to-
gether and——

Mr. ROHRABACHER. For example, the fellow we had that the 
chairman was talking about, I think he was picked up in a ren-
dition program. 

By the way, rendition started under President Clinton, not Presi-
dent Bush. And he was picked up with the full cooperation, I be-
lieve, if my memory serves me right, of the Italian Government. 

And almost all of these cases of rendition, when you dig deeply 
into them, you will find that our intelligence services were working 
in total cooperation with these Europeans. And now we just have 
to assume all of the burden of that responsibility. 

I would hope they would pick up a little bit more of that. But 
I know that your colleague, there, has been waiting to pounce on 
me. 

And please feel free to disagree. Yes. 
Mr. DENBEAUX. I am sorry, you are talking to me? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. DENBEAUX. I apologize. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. No, no, I am the one who is apologizing. I 

talked a little too long. And I know you have a couple points you 
wanted to make. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. I am in great danger of talking even longer than 
you. So I will have to show some restraint, as well. 

I would like to go to the point about recidivism that you raised, 
because I think it is incredibly important in two ways. First of all, 
you keep saying that the other countries have to pick up their 
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share. At the same time, you keep saying many of these people, 
when released, will go back and kill on the battlefield. 

You say, you know, for instance, that we will have to make some 
judgment on that point. And I think we have to recognize that it 
is truly against our national interest to have people falsely claim-
ing the extent of the behavior of people after they are released. 

And I am going to tell you that I made a study of every govern-
ment official’s statement about the released people returning to the 
battlefield. I found 45 quotes. They are from the Justice Depart-
ment, they are from DoD, they are from the legislative branch, 
Senators, Congressmen, everybody else. None of the numbers 
agree. 

They go up, they go down. There are 12 people. No, it’s 20 peo-
ple. Two weeks later they are down saying, it is really eight people. 
I don’t think anybody in the government, including DoD, knows the 
answer to that question. 

So, first of all, I think we should start, if we are asking people 
to help us find a way to release people, by making sure we know 
exactly what dangers there are. You have asked us to say how dan-
gerous some of these people may be. I am suggesting our Govern-
ment has to stop saying people are more dangerous than they are. 

Now, you mentioned, I think, this DoD press release, which was 
issued in July. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. That’s what I have to work from, right. 
Mr. DENBEAUX. I understand that. I spent 11⁄2 years trying to get 

this information, because it is being mentioned constantly, and no 
one could do it. And my students found this July press release from 
last year. And the first thing they looked at, they said, well, this 
is crazy. First of all, it doesn’t say ‘‘returned to the battlefield’’; it 
actually talks about the fact they have ‘‘returned to the fight.’’

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Right. 
Mr. DENBEAUX. And the 30 number that you pick are 30 people 

who have returned to the fight. And I don’t think American people 
consider that if the Uighurs are in a refugee camp in Albania and 
they give a news story complaining about Guantanamo, that you 
would fairly want to call them ‘‘returning to the fight.’’

Well, that drops the number from 30 to 25. And every time a 
public official uses the number 30, they are seriously damaging our 
ability to get people to cooperate. And the same thing is true about 
the Tipton Three. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Just for the point that you just made, the 
State Department—Defense Department specifically states on the 
list that they gave us, this definition does not include—meaning 
going back to the fight—does not include listing a detainee as hav-
ing ‘‘returned to the fight’’ if they have spoken critically of the gov-
ernment’s detention policy. 

That’s part of—I don’t know; maybe they are lying there, too, for 
all I know. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. I am not saying that, but I have never believed 
press releases quite as much as the drafters thought. 

But let me go back for a moment, because you may not have 
been here when I was speaking on this point before, so I would like 
to go slowly again. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Yes. 
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Mr. DENBEAUX. I am working from the Department of Defense 
press release from July 2007, and that was following a long period 
of time in which I kept saying, ‘‘Who are the people?’’

And there are a couple things about this July 2007 press release. 
First of all, at no time do they identify an internal security number 
for anybody. And, of course, I would like to think that if our Gov-
ernment is actually saying, this person, after being released, has 
returned to the fight and been killed or captured, they would know 
that person’s name and they would know the number. 

I would implore this committee to have the Defense Department 
identify the ISN number of every person—and I don’t believe they 
are going to do that because of the definitional problem—if they are 
going to claim——

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, we have a document here where all 
those numbers are identified right here. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. Could I see that, sir? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. We will make sure you get it. But every one 

of those numbers are there. The names and the numbers are right 
there. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. May I ask, has that been published? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. We don’t know if it has been published or 

not, but it was just given to us by the Department of Defense. 
I have been looking for that for a very long time. And I have 

been asking various Congress people and Senators for it, and they 
said they couldn’t get it from the government. Perhaps I have been 
lucky enough. 

We will hand this to you at the end of this and you can let us 
know what that is and how that affects what you were just saying. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. Okay. 
Moving on beyond that one, let me make the point——
Mr. ROHRABACHER. By the way, I am not saying that everything 

somebody hands me in a press release I buy and take as gospel 
truth. 

And I understand also—don’t believe that I just discount every-
thing that some of you folks are saying either, because I don’t. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. I would hope not, because we have gone to a lot 
of trouble to figure this out. 

And let me say this: The 30 number from the press release I 
have, with or without ISN numbers, actually only refers to seven 
people having been released from Guantanamo and returned to the 
battlefield. So if you look at the 30, it is down to 7. 

And my students took the names of each person, and they have 
the list of every person who has ever been detained in Guanta-
namo, and of those seven, two of the seven who were supposedly 
released and returned to the fight are on no lists as having ever 
been in Guantanamo. Two others have different names and some-
times double names, and it is possible they were. 

But when it is all said and done, so far, under the press release 
I operated under, there were three people possibly who had re-
turned to the fight, two of whom were neither captured nor killed 
on a battlefield; and there is an assumption that they returned to 
a fight, but I don’t know that. 
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But our policy has been to accept the truth of the government’s 
data where it is unequivocal. Where it is equivocal we have to act 
appropriately. 

But the number 30 is a gross injustice to America, to the people 
who released them, and to our ability to find a way to return peo-
ple to their homes. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I find out this is a nonclassified document. So 
we will be very happy to give that to you. It has the names of 12 
people that the Defense Department is claiming specifically, with 
all the numbers and the details. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. So it is 12? 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. There is 12 on this list. I haven’t seen any 

other of——
Mr. DENBEAUX. One of the problems with my 30 number is, 

sometimes it is 12. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Let me note that, even though there are 

problems with, whether it is 12 or 30 or 15——
Mr. DENBEAUX. Or three. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER [continuing]. Or three, I would suggest that 

the people—many of the people, or most of the people, who ended 
up in Guantanamo were non-Afghans who were picked up at the 
time, at the time after—you know, after 9/11, and at a time of 
great turmoil. 

It does seem to me that it would indicate that we are not talking 
about people who you just have to give the benefit of the doubt, 
that they were on a vacation trip or something into Afghanistan at 
that time, that something—that wouldn’t be where a normal per-
son would go. 

Now, whether they are all guilty of terrorism—you know, were 
they part of the al-Qaeda legion—well, that remains to be seen, but 
a large number of these people were in Afghanistan and at a very 
questionable time. And anyone that was ‘‘recruited into the 
Taliban,’’ and I know a lot about what was going on there, these 
were not people who just were voluntarily there and just had some 
sort of religious epiphany that they should join the Taliban. Usu-
ally, it is because they were part of a committed anti-Western Is-
lamic sect that was exemplified by al-Qaeda and its relationship to 
the Taliban. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. I understand that. 
I would ask you one favor. In light of Mr. Kurnaz’s position and 

experience, I would ask that you, and no other government offi-
cials, give a number of the people who have left Guantanamo and 
been killed and captured on the battlefield, unless they know the 
actual number. 

It seems to me we do ourselves a huge disservice by making up 
numbers that create horror stories. And if I were a European coun-
try and America wasn’t willing to take them themselves and keeps 
saying, there are 30, there are 12, there are 16, there are 3, there 
are 8—I think we are tying our hands. 

Mr. ROHRABACHER. It is very hard to verify this. The German 
Army had lots of files, and everybody wore a uniform, and it was 
very easy to determine who was an SS officer and who was a Ger-
man Army officer. And that’s the enemy we were fighting then. 
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The enemy we are fighting today, they don’t wear uniforms, they 
have enormous sums of money coming to them, I might add, from 
some of our Arab friends who are using the oil money that we give 
them; and there are all sorts of, you know——

[Disturbance in the hearing room.] 
Ms. JACKSON LEE [presiding]. We need order. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. And I will be done in 1 second. 
And just to say, this is a different situation; it is not as definable 

as it was. And to be fair about it, I know—I try to give my country 
the benefit of the doubt. I try to give my Government and my mili-
tary the benefit of the doubt, but I am fully aware that they make 
mistakes and that some people in those bodies do not incorporate 
in their soul the same standards of humanity that I would have. 

So, anyway, with that said, thank you very much for your testi-
mony. I think it has been a good discussion. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you. 
The gentleman’s time has expired. 
Mr. ROHRABACHER. Or exceeded. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. We will never say that. 
We know there is a great deal of passion around this issue, and 

I promise not to keep the witnesses, who have been very gracious 
with their time, an extensive amount of time. But thank you for 
your indulgence. 

And I thank Chairman Delahunt for, again, a more than 
thoughtful hearing, if you will. 

I always am overwhelmed about running out and getting the 
next action item or the action item that we should really take from 
this hearing. And I start, first of all—and I am going to try to be 
like I am cross-examining, because, in fact, I have an engagement 
myself that is shortly ending. But I think this hearing is crucial for 
us to get the framework or lay the framework, if not for this ad-
ministration, for the forthcoming administration. 

I frankly believe there has to be a solution to Guantanamo Bay. 
Many of us are on legislative initiatives that are demanding closing 
Guantanamo Bay. As I make that point, let me, for the record, be 
very clear, there are no non-patriots in this room. I would include 
the witnesses, as well, and those in the audience, and those of us 
who should, in our words of opposition to what is going on in Guan-
tanamo Bay, be described as wanting to promote recidivism, to pro-
mote the terrorists that may, for a chance, have been released or 
have come into the system by any chance to denigrate the entire 
United States Military because we recognize it, as Mr. Abraham is 
here, there are those who want to see a system that works. 

Now, as a Member of Congress, having gone to Guantanamo Bay 
at least three times, if my recollection serves me well, we did get 
to see play out—let me say, by way of instruction—this CSRT. And 
the thought was that they were giving us the suggestion that they 
were making it all right. Obviously, that is not the case. 

So let me pose sort of a real bullet point—and don’t take it lit-
erally—but focused questions that I would appreciate an abbre-
viated answer; and I start with Mr. Willett. 

Let me just go across and give Mr. Sulmasy a chance, as well. 
Mr. Sulmasy, thank you. The term ‘‘enemy combatant,’’ are you 
comfortable with it and should it be changed? And I really do need 
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‘‘yes’’ or ‘‘no,’’ ‘‘not comfortable,’’ ‘‘should be changed’’ kind of an-
swer. 

Mr. SULMASY. Should be changed. ‘‘Illegal belligerent’’ would be 
the appropriate—better? Better? 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Try again. Put it closer. Is it green? 
Mr. SULMASY. There we go. ‘‘Illegal belligerent’’ would be the bet-

ter term in——
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Illegal——
Mr. SULMASY [continuing]. Belligerent. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Belligerent. 
Mr. SULMASY. In accordance with the laws of war, any combat-

ants——
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Would you give them Fifth Amendment Due 

Process rights? 
Mr. SULMASY. No. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. All right. 
Mr. Willett. 
Mr. WILLETT. The question? I am sorry, the first one or the sec-

ond one? 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. I only had one. What is your position on 

‘‘enemy combatant’’ and should it be changed? 
Mr. WILLETT. The term has to be abolished. It has no tether in 

military law. 
‘‘Illegal or unlawful belligerent’’ is the right way to look at it, yes. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And abolished? Would you give the individ-

uals postured as something due process rights? 
Mr. WILLETT. Yes, I would give them habeas. That’s the simple 

answer. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you. 
Mr. Smith. 
Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. Yes. It certainly should be abolished. We 

should just comply with the Geneva Conventions; we signed them 
years ago. If, indeed, someone has committed a war crime, they get 
the same tribunal, at least that we give our own soldiers. That’s 
the law, and that’s fair enough. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you. 
Mr.—and do I pronounce it Denbeaux? 
Mr. DENBEAUX. Denbeaux. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Professor Denbeaux, yes. Answer the question 

of should we abolish ‘‘enemy combatant’’ and should, however the 
person be postured, be given habeas and due process rights? 

Mr. DENBEAUX. Yes. I think they should be given habeas and due 
process rights. And the term ‘‘enemy combatant’’ is just dust in the 
air that confuses the issue. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. And that’s why I was—I wanted to get the 
right terminology, Lieutenant Colonel, because they have you as 
Mr./Lieutenant Colonel who is retired, your position. 

Colonel ABRAHAM. My position is that ‘‘enemy combatant’’ has 
never made sense as a term. 

And as to due process, forgive me if I take just a few seconds. 
We can no more give them due process than we have the right or 
the power to take due process away. Either it exists for everyone 
or it doesn’t exist. I would expect due process in any way in which 
I am treated, and I can deny no one on this Earth that same right. 
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Ms. JACKSON LEE. Let me just follow up with you then, Lieuten-
ant Colonel, because you have had some direct experience with 
Guantanamo Bay and, as well, the tribunals. 

The representation, as I might imagine, those who may view this 
hearing, have listened to the intensity of the questioning, is that 
here is an array of individuals who want to jeopardize the integrity 
and security of the United States of America. 

Let me pose this question to you. We have heard Mr. Sulmasy 
probably wants a hybrid, but I think his view is very important be-
cause maybe we can have a meeting of the minds on what the ter-
minology would be and what rights the individuals would have. 

I think you made a very gross mistake by suggesting to the world 
that we are willing to subordinate all of what we have argued for 
that this country represents. And I don’t think anyone would be 
mistaken if they didn’t think that this whole era, post-9/11, has im-
pacted the standing of America in the world, but really the integ-
rity of America as it relates to the concepts that people have, the 
one place you can go for rights that would be preserved for those 
who have a different opinion. 

Obviously, these individuals are characterized as dangerous to 
the life and liberty of the United States. But we have been known 
to be the kind of country that can accept the restraining or retain-
ing of individuals along with the underpinnings of our Constitu-
tion. 

My question to you: Would we be less safe if we got rid of the 
‘‘enemy combatant’’ and had a process, which you have seemingly 
adhered to, that included habeas, that included due process? What 
would be the protections that could be put in place that would sug-
gest that we could be as safe? 

Colonel ABRAHAM. Madam Chairwoman, we would be safer. 
I was at the Supreme Court building a couple hours ago and 

heard the end of a tape. And in it was a discussion of what the Su-
preme Court is and what it means. And the importance was in the 
comment, ‘‘When the Supreme Court stops enforcing the under-
standings of our Constitution, and we as a people stop listening, 
that will be the end of our system of justice.’’

I think that there is absolutely no risk to our national security 
and our security as a nation if we very clearly, unequivocably state 
as to the 270-plus that are at Guantanamo: If there is no claim 
against you, the doors are open. If there is a claim against you, we 
will tell you what it is; we will tell you what it is in a transparent 
system. 

It is when we act in a way inconsistent with that notion, that 
we bring not only greater disrespect upon ourselves as a nation, 
but greater risk to our citizens every day that we exist in this 
international community. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I hope that the summarizations and the state-
ments that the witnesses collectively have made are really studied. 
And if someone is viewing this tape, this hearing, reading this 
transcript, that they will understand the depth of the statement 
that you have made. 

From the very beginning, many of us were both opposed, and I 
would argue, ‘‘confused,’’ though it is terminology that you don’t 
want to attribute to Members of Congress, where the term ‘‘enemy 
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combatant’’ even came from. What was the legitimacy of the defini-
tion? And I hope that Professor Denbeaux is researching the ori-
gins of it. I will get to you on that. 

And I am going past my time, but let me do this. Let me get to 
Mr. Smith, Stafford Smith, on this young Gharani who was 14 
years old when he was sold by the Pakistani military as a terrorist 
to the United States Military and then later taken to Guantanamo. 
Fourteen years old. It is likely he was there when Members of Con-
gress visited. 

Are there other minors or persons who were arrested as minors? 
And I can answer that question myself. I believe it is ‘‘yes,’’ because 
I know there were Afghanis, who went in as minors, in custody in 
Guantanamo Bay. 

His legal representative recently traveled to Chad to advocate on 
his behalf. Will the Chadian Government lobby for his release? 
What are his options if the Chadian Government refuses to get in-
volved? And do you have the history of why he was sold by the 
Pakistanis as a terrorist to the United States Military? 

And why would we go to such a level of taking taxpayer dollars 
to pay for a terrorist? Could we not surmise how old he might have 
been? And did we think that was a productive utilization? What 
did we think we were doing? 

Maybe it was, you know, the day after 2000, 9/11, maybe we 
were so in an uproar, and concerned certainly about that enormous 
tragedy, that we thought we were acting, if you will, efficiently and 
effectively. 

Mr. Stafford Smith, what possessed us to engage in that manner? 
Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. Well, I think it all goes back to the crisis 

that we were facing. And we have got to face the fact that people 
were in a panic back then, and they were responding perhaps as 
they thought best. This notion of paying bounties was what some 
people thought was the best way to get the truth, but unfortu-
nately, it led us to make a lot of mistakes. 

And it led us to basically purchase Mohammed El Gharani, who 
certainly, because he is from Chad, and certainly because he faced 
discrimination in Saudi Arabia, was fully aware of the way he was 
basically being bought and sold. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. But he was 14. 
Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. He was 14. I could give you a long history, 

and I would be glad to. I don’t want to. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. No. What is the result? 
I asked a series of questions. What is his status now? Is the 

Chad Government going to get involved? 
Mr. SMITH. He is still being held there. He hasn’t been cleared 

for release. He is no—in my personal opinion, he is no more a ter-
rorist than my grandmother, but we just need to have a fair hear-
ing to determine this. 

He is not the only minor in Guantanamo Bay. We have identified 
potentially 64 people. We can’t be certain about all of them. A lot 
of them have been released now. But, for example, Omar 
Deghayes—not Omar Deghayes, Omar Khadr and Mohammed 
Jawad, two of the first three people to be charged in military com-
missions, were both concededly juveniles. So we have got plenty of 
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juveniles left in Guantanamo Bay, and we need to take very seri-
ously our obligation to them. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. But you don’t think these tribunals are the 
forum for trying to address the concerns of your client and the 
other minors? 

Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. Certainly not with Mohammed El Gharani. 
He is not charged with anything and he never will be. We need to 
get him out of there. And I have had someone from my office go 
to Chad twice. They tell us that they have had no contact from the 
State Department about taking him back there at all. We have now 
tried to initiate that contact, but Chad is not a rich country. They 
don’t have people that they run around as their lawyers. 

And Chad’s willing to take him. They are perfectly happy to take 
him. And we need to send this child home so he can get on with 
his education, which is what he should have been doing. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. He has been there how long? 
Mr. SMITH. 61⁄2 years. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. 61⁄2 years. No charges? 
Mr. STAFFORD SMITH. No charges. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Lieutenant Colonel Abraham, is that befitting 

of the reputation, image, and the goals of the U.S. to fight ter-
rorism, 64 youngsters, a 14-year-old? 

Colonel ABRAHAM. I can’t speak to everybody who has ever put 
on a uniform, but I know, in the time that I have served and the 
people with whom I have served, two observations. 

The first is, as a second lieutenant, I raised my hand and stated 
an oath of office; and with each promotion I repeated it. And I find 
nothing befitting in what was done that matches the conduct that 
was expected of me, and that I expected of those with whom I 
worked and who worked under me in those 26 years. 

And I will also tell you, Madam Chairwoman, that in the time 
since the declaration—the declaration was first written, I have re-
ceived a number of letters from flag officers and from junior officers 
and from enlisted with far more time in the service than I ever had 
who have said, to a person, ‘‘Thank you, this is what we expected 
the military to be.’’

I take great honor in every one of those letters and those com-
ments. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. And that was when you were pressing the en-
velope of justice or trying to ensure fairness? 

Colonel ABRAHAM. That was when, as a lawyer from one of the 
firms representing a detainee said, Mr. Abraham has engaged in 
‘‘career suicide.’’

Take that for what it’s worth. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. That is unfortunate. 
But let me pay tribute to you and the many others who stand 

for a sense of justice in this very difficult process. 
Mr. Denbeaux, as a professor, can you give us the origins of 

‘‘enemy combatant’’ in a very succinct—was this a singular decision 
of the Defense Department and the AG at that time? 

I have no recollection of a congressional goal, so refresh my mem-
ory. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. I suspect many people know how to answer that 
question better than me. 



304

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I am sorry, I can’t hear you. 
Mr. DENBEAUX. I suspect many people on this panel can answer 

that question better than I can. 
I would simply like to point out that the definition of ‘‘enemy 

combatant’’ doesn’t require combat; that is, you can be an 
‘‘enemy’’—55 percent of the people in Guantanamo aren’t accused 
of ever doing any hostile act. My students refer to them as ‘‘enemy 
civilians.’’

And the fact of the matter is that the definition of ‘‘enemy com-
batant’’ itself is what offends me. The origins of the term that cre-
ated such a problem, I think perhaps almost everybody else here 
could explain better than I can. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. And I am going to ask Mr. Willett. 
Let me finish with Mr. Denbeaux, just simply saying we would 

like to—I assume you have submitted your statement in the record, 
but I think it is important on this question of recidivism—that 
might be the tallest mountain to climb. 

I recall a recent news article that cited an individual that had 
been released from Guantanamo Bay and was either in—my mem-
ory fails me; I don’t know whether it was where—I don’t want to 
call out a country’s name—and, of course, had engaged in some 
act—whether they went back to Afghanistan. And so we have cited 
that over and over again. 

I think your research on the question of misrepresentation and 
whether or not it is 2 or 3 or 12 or 30 is very, very important. Be-
cause in order to get us back on track, eliminating ‘‘enemy combat-
ant,’’ I think by legislative fix, if you will, in that terminology, as-
suring the American people that we are not opening the gates for 
terrorism to run from one end of this Nation to the next; and two, 
getting down to the core of what we need to do, that if we do have 
and have captured a terrorist who goes through this process, 
whether we have to build a site, we can hold them with the affir-
mation and approval of the world and fight terrorists with the af-
firmation and approval of the world, if they know we are fighting 
terrorists and are not fighting 14-year-olds. 

So your recidivism information would be very important. And I 
don’t know whether you have concluded it or not, but I would cer-
tainly like to see its conclusion as to whether or not we have a 
problem with recidivism or whether it has been misrepresented to 
us. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. I hope that my statement and the previous re-
ports that I have submitted as part of that are in the record, so 
you can have all that information. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. And your conclusion was—and forgive me for 
not hearing you. 

Mr. DENBEAUX. My conclusion was that our Government actually 
can’t figure out how many people have returned to the battlefield. 
But the number, giving them the benefit of the doubt, is tiny, two 
or three. 

The person you are referring to now, we referred to as the de-
tainee known as ‘‘ISN 220.’’ That is a remarkable person. Because 
the biggest problem that the government has with that—remem-
ber, our methodology is to assume everything the government says 
is true, whether we don’t know if it is or not. 
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But this is somebody the military said, ‘‘Please don’t release; this 
is somebody who will kill if he is released.’’ Somebody—and we 
don’t know who, why, or how, or for whatever reason—approved his 
release. 

The Defense Department doesn’t follow people after they are re-
leased. 

Three years later he apparently engaged in a suicide attack. One 
of the questions that my students keep asking me is, ‘‘Why was he 
released? Who decided to release him?’’ Because the missing part 
of this whole equation is, there is no accountability for our conduct. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. At any time. 
And the other part of it is that we have already concluded that 

the tragedy of 9/11, besides the enormous loss of life, was the inco-
herence of our intelligence and our Intelligence Community from 
all sectors, including DoD, DOJ, and others to have intervened or 
been preventative. So in this instance, one hand didn’t know what 
the other hand—we released him against the wishes of the DoD, 
and then didn’t have the Intelligence Community prepared to con-
sider him trackable. 

You raise a very good point. 
Let me, let Mr. Willett, and then I am going to close, thanking 

the witnesses for their indulgence. 
Mr. Willett? 
Mr. WILLETT. Congresswoman, I was going to come back to your 

question about ‘‘enemy combatant.’’
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Yes, and its origins. 
Mr. WILLETT. The origins of the term are long after the Guanta-

namo prison was populated. It began in 2002; they began bringing 
prisoners there. In 2004, the Supreme Court said these people are 
going to have some kind of process; and at that point, the Defense 
Department made up this phrase. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I am glad you said that. So it was an adminis-
trative act? 

Mr. WILLETT. It was an administrative act in July 2004. And 
what they endeavored to do was to conflate ideas from military 
law, where you can hold as a detainee the enemy soldier, but he 
is a person of honor; you don’t treat him with any dishonor. 

They tried to conflate that idea with the idea of criminal law, 
where you have a wrongdoer. The problem is, in criminal law, the 
wrongdoer gets process. So by mushing the two together they came 
up with an idea where there is no process, and we can treat the 
person dishonorably and forever. And that’s what we have in Guan-
tanamo today. 

If you return to military law, as Mr. Stafford Smith said, if you 
return to the Geneva Conventions, the rules are already there. You 
can hold, during the pendency of active hostilities, the enemy sol-
dier. You treat him just like you treat your own soldiers. A prisoner 
of war camp is not a place of dishonor; indeed, it is written right 
in the Army regulations that the commandant of the camp is 
obliged to return salute. Can you imagine somebody saluting a 
Guantanamo prisoner? I can’t. 

Well, you treat him like an enemy soldier. And then if there is 
some suggestion that this person is engaged in crime—he is a ter-
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rorist, for example—you try him. You court martial him. If he is 
convicted, you sentence him. 

Those rules have been there for years. We don’t need new rules. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And the sentencing can be extreme, right? 
Mr. WILLETT. Of course. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. There may be, though I may not promote this, 

they may possibly be sentenced to death. Is that possible? 
Mr. WILLETT. Yes. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. So if the crime is heinous enough, if the al-

leged crime, if they determine that individual happened to have 
been a terrorist, happened to have been actually involved in ter-
rorist acts, they could be subjected to the highest of penalty? 

Mr. WILLETT. They could under military law. 
We didn’t need new rules. The rules are all there. And the new 

rules were invented in effect to avoid any kind of accountability. 
And now the Congress is left, trying to clean up the mess 7 years 
later. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Well, let me thank each of the witnesses—Mr. 
Sulmasy, Mr. Willett. 

Mr. Sulmasy, I just want to say you may not have gotten as 
many questions, I think the ranking member certainly queried you, 
but you gave a most important statement, as I questioned you, 
which is that there may be a light at the end of the tunnel for peo-
ple who have different perspectives on this issue. You have at least 
acknowledged that the ‘‘enemy combatant’’ is certainly wrong 
thinking and wrongheaded. So I thank you. I know you have many 
other points that you have made eloquently, but I thank you for 
that. 

Mr. SULMASY. Thank you. 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. We might find common ground. 
Mr. Willett, Mr. Stafford Smith, Mr. Denbeaux, and Lieutenant 

Colonel Abraham, again thank you for your service. Certainly, if 
the other gentlemen have served in their previous lives, we thank 
you for your service as well. 

Chairman Delahunt called this hearing, ‘‘The City on the Hill or 
Prison on the Bay? The Mistakes of Guantanamo Bay and the De-
cline of America’s Image’’; and frankly, I think you added an enor-
mous perspective to this debate. 

It is clear, from my perspective, that we went down the wrong 
trail, the wrong direction, under best intentions by declaring, one, 
Guantanamo Bay was the best approach, but then subsequently 
utilizing a terminology that has cost America a lot. And it certainly 
could be argued as to whether or not we have made America safer. 

It would be my intent to work with this committee legislatively; 
and I know that much work is already ongoing. I frankly believe 
that we should rid ourselves of the terminology and the fractures 
of ‘‘enemy combatant’’; this should be combined, however, with en-
hanced intelligence. 

It should be combined with maybe—as Mr. Willett has said, don’t 
reinvent the wheel, but go back to the International Convention or 
the convention that has been utilized, with some subsets dealing 
with those who may have been or are charged with criminal acts. 

I think the gentleman from who is in Germany, Mr. Kurnaz, was 
a glaring example of the error of our ways. The 14-year-old, who 
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I understand is still of Chad by birth, who is still incarcerated—
now 5, 6 years—and others are glaring evidences that we are doing 
ourselves no good. We are doing ourselves harm. 

And I conclude by saying that we can secure America on the 
grounds of a constitutional premise that America has lived by for 
400 years. That should give some credibility that democracy and 
freedoms actually work. We have survived 400 years, plus. Other 
nations have not. 

And so I don’t know why we are so frightened by mixing and rec-
ognizing we have to secure America, but that civil liberties, civil 
dignities, the basic premise of the Constitution, the rights of pris-
oners, the treatment of soldiers that we have adhered to for dec-
ades—for centuries, or at least for decades—cannot work in this in-
stance. 

And so your testimony has contributed to our resolve that this 
is a broken system. And as it gives us the resolve, let me counter 
by saying, it should not give terrorists, real terrorists, any comfort, 
because if we do our job right, if we work with the Intelligence 
Community, if we alter our missteps in Iraq, if we get back focused 
on what our true mission is as relates to terrorists, and fighting it. 

For many of us—it is the war in Afghanistan for some, and oth-
ers, it is retrenching back, but there are diverse opinions. But cer-
tainly we are not finding our safety in the cells of Guantanamo Bay 
with people being held without the right for addressing their griev-
ances in the appropriate manner. 

I think it is wrong. I think this hearing has highlighted it. And 
none of us today who have spoken in this context should be de-
clared non-patriots. I hope that we will be declared, as history re-
ports us, as people loving this country and true patriots who want 
to get it right. 

With that, this hearing is adjourned. I thank the witnesses. 
[Whereupon, at 7:32 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 



(309)

A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD



310



311



312



313



314



315



316



317



318



319



320



321



322



323



324



325



326



327

Æ




